# EVOLUTION AND REGULARITY RESULTS FOR EPITAXIALLY STRAINED THIN FILMS AND MATERIAL VOIDS

 $\mathbf{BY}$ 

## PAOLO PIOVANO

# DISSERTATION

Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

## DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

IN

## MATHEMATICS

## CARNEGIE MELLON UNIVERSITY

Department of Mathematical Sciences

Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania

June 2012

# EVOLUTION AND REGULARITY RESULTS FOR EPITAXIALLY STRAINED THIN FILMS AND MATERIAL VOIDS

BY

## PAOLO PIOVANO

#### DISSERTATION

Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of  ${\tt DOCTOR\ OF\ PHILOSOPHY}$ 

IN

#### MATHEMATICS

at

#### CARNEGIE MELLON UNIVERSITY

Department of Mathematical Sciences

## Approved by

Prof. Irene Fonseca, Carnegie Mellon University

Prof. William J. Hrusa, Carnegie Mellon University

Prof. Giovanni Leoni, Carnegie Mellon University

Prof. Juan J. Manfredi, University of Pittsburgh

Ph.D. Supervisors: Prof. Irene Fonseca and Prof. Giovanni Leoni

Pittsburgh, PA, June 2012

"Per chi va in direzione ostinata e contraria"

# Acknowledgements

I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my supervisors, *Prof. Irene Fonseca* and *Prof. Giovanni Leoni*, for their guidance and supervision throughout my Ph.D. studies. They introduced me to some of the most recent and innovative advancements in our field and prepare me to undertake the investigation of extremely interesting research topics. The many aspects of research have been disclosed to me through their mentorship and the time they invested in me.

I am much obliged to the members of my defense committee, *Prof. Irene Fonseca*, *Prof. Giovanni Leoni*, *Prof. William J. Hrusa*, and *Prof. Juan J. Manfredi*, for reading this manuscript, and for their comments and suggestions.

I owe my sincere thanks to *Prof. Nicola Fusco* for the great hospitality at the University of Naples during part of this last year. At such a delicate moment in my Ph.D. career, I learned plenty from the invaluable discussions with him, and I highly appreciated his passion and dedication to research. I would like also to extend my thanks to *Prof. Massimiliano Morini* for his precious suggestions.

Moreover, I thoroughly enjoyed working with *Marco Bonacini*. It has been a great pleasure to address very challenging research topics together with him.

Furthermore, I wish to express my deep gratitude to the *Center for Nonlinear Analysis* for providing me with an extremely stimulating and professional atmosphere in which I was constantly exposed to a steady stream of visitors, postdoctoral researchers, Ph.D. students from whom I gained a great deal and with whom I shared ideas. Personal thanks go also to all the staff members.

I am very thankful to all the faculty, postdoctoral researchers, and graduate students I met at the *Department of Mathematics "R. Caccioppoli"* at the University of Naples for their friendly welcome and insightful conversations.

I feel greatly indepted to all my friends, past and which I met during these last years,

including in alphabetical order Alessandro, Angela, Daniele, Davide, Derek, Marco, Michele and family, Luca, Piero, Rosa, Simone, Valentina and I take this occasion also to mention the A.I.U.T.O. association.

Finally, I wish to warmly thank my family, my father, my mother, my brother, and Cinzia for constantly following my journey, being supportive in difficult moments, and serving as such inspiring examples for my life.

And ... how could I ever thank my beloved fiancée, *Elisabetta*, enough? Her true love and bright intelligence have been my rock.

Infine, desidero ringraziare con affetto la mia famiglia, mio padre, mia madre, mio fratello e Cinzia per avere seguito il mio percorso giorno dopo giorno supportandomi nelle mie difficoltá e per costituire cosí importanti esempi nella mia vita.

E... come potró mai ringraziare a sufficienza la mia amata fidanzata *Elisabetta*? Il suo amore incondizionato e la sua limpida intelligenza sono stati la mia forza.

# Abstract

In this dissertation we study free boundary problems that model the evolution of interfaces in the presence of elasticity, such as thin film profiles and material void boundaries. These problems are characterized by the competition between the elastic bulk energy and the anisotropic surface energy.

First, we consider the evolution equation with curvature regularization that models the motion of a two-dimensional thin film by evaporation-condensation on a rigid substrate. The film is strained due to the mismatch between the crystalline lattices of the two materials and anisotropy is taken into account. We present the results contained in [62] where the author establishes short time existence, uniqueness and regularity of the solution using De Giorgi's minimizing movements to exploit the  $L^2$ -gradient flow structure of the equation. This seems to be the first analytical result for the evaporation-condensation case in the presence of elasticity.

Second, we consider the relaxed energy introduced in [20] that depends on admissible pairs (E, u) of sets E and functions u defined only outside of E. For dimension three this energy appears in the study of the material voids in solids, where the pairs (E, u) are interpreted as the admissible configurations that consist of void regions E in the space and of displacements u of the atoms of the crystal. We provide the precise mathematical framework that guarantees the existence of minimal energy pairs (E, u). Then, we establish that for every minimal configuration (E, u), the function u is  $C_{\text{loc}}^{1,\gamma}$ -regular outside an essentially closed subset of E. No hypothesis of starshapedness is assumed on the voids and all the results that are contained in [18] hold true for every dimension  $d \geq 2$ .

**Key Words and Sentences:** surface energy, elastic bulk energy, minimizing movements, evolution, gradient flow, motion by mean curvature, minimal configurations, existence, uniqueness, regularity, partial regularity, lower density bound, thin film, epitaxy, surface diffusion, evaporation-condensation, material voids, grain boundaries, anisotropy.

# Contents

A	Acknowledgements				
1	Introduction				
	1.1	Evolution of Epitaxially Strained Thin Films	3		
	1.2	Material Voids in an Elastic Solid and Regularity Results for $d \geq 2$	9		
2	Pre	liminaries	13		
	2.1	Continuous Functions and Lebesgue Spaces	13		
	2.2	Sobolev Spaces	14		
	2.3	Interpolation Inequalities	15		
	2.4	Functions of Bounded Variation	16		
	2.5	Sets of Finite Perimeter	18		
	2.6	Embedding Theorems and Isoperimetric Inequalities	21		
	2.7	Generalized Area Formula	24		
	2.8	Approximate Continuity and Differentiability	26		
	2.9	Fine Properties of BV Functions	29		
	2.10	Special Functions of Bounded Variation	31		
	2.11	Generalized Functions of Bounded Variation	35		
3	Evo	lution of Elastic Thin Films	39		
	3.1	Mathematical Setting	40		
	3.2	Existence and Regularity	48		
	3.3	Uniqueness	62		
4	Mat	erial Voids in an Elastic Solid and Regularity Results for $d \ge 2$	69		
	4.1	Mathematical Setting for Material Voids	70		

		Volume Penalization	
5 Future Research Projects			95
Li	st of	Symbols	97
$\mathbf{B}^{i}$	ibliog	graphy	101

# Chapter 1

# Introduction

In this dissertation we study free boundary problems that model the evolution of interfaces in the presence of elasticity, such as thin film profiles and material void boundaries. Understanding the morphological evolution of such interfaces plays a crucial role in many fields of physics, chemistry and nanotechnology, especially for the design and control of material microstructures. However, the mathematical validation of models on evolving interfaces is still incipient (see [15, 31, 47, 49, 65, 66, 67, 71, 74]). In this manuscript we extend the current state of the art adopting various analytical techniques from partial differential equations, geometric measure theory, and calculus of variations.

The physical motivation of the models that we consider can be found in [41, 45, 55], and in the references therein. These problems are characterized by the competition between the elastic bulk energy and the anisotropic surface energy. Precisely, a crystalline material that occupies an open region  $U \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $d \geq 2$ , with locally Lipschitz boundary, is treated as a continuum obeying the laws of linear elasticity. Hence, denoting by u the displacement of the bulk material,  $\mathbf{E}(u) = \frac{1}{2}(\nabla u + \nabla^T u)$  represents the linearized strain and the bulk elastic energy takes the form

(1.0.1) 
$$\int_{U} W(\boldsymbol{E}(u)) \, \mathrm{d}z,$$

where the elastic energy density  $W:\mathbb{M}^{2\times 2}_{sym} \to [0,\infty)$  is defined by

$$W(\boldsymbol{A}) := \frac{1}{2}\mathbb{C}\boldsymbol{A} \,:\, \boldsymbol{A}$$

for a positive definite fourth-order tensor  $\mathbb{C}$ . Furthermore, the interface  $\partial U$  is treated as an anisotropic geometrical surface. Thus, denoting by  $\nu$  the unit normal vector to  $\partial U$ 

that points outward from the region U, and by  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$  the (d-1)-dimensional measure, the surface energy functional is defined by

(1.0.2) 
$$\int_{\partial U} \psi(\nu) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1},$$

where  $\psi : \mathbb{R}^d \setminus \{0\} \to (0, \infty)$  is a positively one-homogeneous function that is assumed to be of class  $C^2$  away from the origin. The total energy is the result of the competition between the surface and the bulk elastic energy, and it is given by

(1.0.3) 
$$\mathcal{E}(U,u) := \int_{U} W(\mathbf{E}(u)) dz + \int_{\partial U} \psi(\nu) d\mathcal{H}^{d-1},$$

for all admissible configurations (U, u).

As we will describe in detail in the following sections, the energy (1.0.3) appears in the study of epitaxially strained thin films and material voids boundaries. Indeed, in the context of thin films deposited on a flat substrate, the sets U represent the admissible regions occupied by the films and  $\partial U$  their profiles. In this case, we describe the thickness of the films by means of profile functions h. Hence, the sets U and  $\partial U$  are, respectively, the subgraphs  $\Omega_h$  and the graphs  $\Gamma_h$  of the profile functions (see (1.1.6) below).

In the case of material voids in an elastic solid that is contained in a region  $\Omega$  of the space, we denote the void regions by E. Using this notation, the sets U coincide with the admissible parts of  $\Omega$  occupied by the atoms of the solid, i.e.,  $\Omega \setminus E$ , and the sets  $\partial U$  with  $\partial E$ . The energy (1.0.3) takes the form of (1.2.1) below.

We note that in both models, the functions u stand for the admissible displacements of the atoms and satisfy appropriate Dirichlet boundary conditions. Specifically, the admissible displacements u take prescribed values at the interface between the films and the substrate, for the first model, and outside a bounded region that contains the voids, for the second model. As described below, these boundary conditions force the materials to be strained, thus generating elastic energy.

Analytical results for free boundary problems with underlying energy of the form (1.0.3) appeared only recently. A precise mathematical framework that guarantees the existence of minimal configurations of (1.0.3) is not yet available in literature for dimensions  $d \geq 3$  (even for the isotropic case), but it has been provided in the context of epitaxially strained thin films for dimension two in [19, 38]. In this case, regularity, qualitative and quantitative properties of equilibrium configurations have been studied in [38, 42]. Furthermore, the existence and regularity of minimizers of (1.0.3) has been established (again for d = 2) in the case of starshaped material voids in elastic solids in [37]. The evolutionary counterpart

of [19, 38, 42] has been developed in [39] for the surface diffusion case, and in [62] for the evaporation-condensation case.

In this dissertation, we present the results contained in [62] and in [18]. In Chapter 3 we establish short time existence, uniqueness and regularity for the solution of the evolution equation associated with the curvature regularization of the energy (1.1.6), adopting De Giorgi's minimizing movement method to exploit the  $L^2$ -gradient flow structure of the equation (see [62]). In Chapter 4 we prove regularity results in the context of material voids in elastic solids that hold true for any dimension  $d \geq 2$ , and without the restriction assumed in [37] that the voids are starshaped (see [18]). These results pave the road to extend the theory developed in dimension two to any dimension.

In the following two sections we introduce, respectively, the model for epitaxially strained thin films and the model for material voids in elastic solids, and the main evolution and regularity results achieved in both cases.

# 1.1 Evolution of Epitaxially Strained Thin Films

In Chapter 3 we study the morphologic evolution of an anisotropic epitaxial film deposited on a rigid substrate, with the film strained due to a mismatch between the crystalline lattices of the two materials. We consider the evaporation-condensation case and neglect surface diffusion, with the profile of the film being modeled as a grain-vapor interface with the vapor being considered as a reservoir that interacts with the profile of the film only through the evaporation-condensation process (see [41, Section 19]). We essentially follow the approach that is used in [39] for the surface diffusion case, and just as in [39] we restrict our attention to the two-dimensional model or, in other words, to a three-dimensional epitaxially strained film with identical vertical cross-sections.

One of the earliest theories for the evolution of an interface  $\Gamma$  between two phases is due to Mullins (see [60, 61]), who derived the equations that describe the planar motion of isotropic grain boundaries by evaporation-condensation and by surface diffusion. Up to a rescaling, the equations are the motion by mean curvature and the motion by surface Laplacian of mean curvature, i.e.,

(1.1.1) 
$$V = k \text{ and } V = -k_{\sigma\sigma} \text{ on } \Gamma,$$

respectively, where V is the normal velocity, k is the curvature of the evolving interface and  $(\cdot)_{\sigma}$  is the tangential derivative along the interface. There is a large body of literature

devoted to the study of these equations. In particular, a generalization of Mullins's models includes anisotropy (see [41, Section 19.7]). Precisely, the anisotropic surface energy functional is

(1.1.2) 
$$\int_{\Gamma} \psi(\nu) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^1,$$

where  $\nu$  here denotes the normal vector to  $\Gamma$ . In particular, in [46, Section 8] and [14, 48] it is shown that the equation for the evaporation-condensation case becomes

(1.1.3) 
$$\beta V = (g_{\theta\theta} + g)k - C \text{ on } \Gamma,$$

where C is a constant, the coefficient  $\beta$  is a material function associated with the attachment kinetics of the atoms at the interface, and g is defined by

$$(1.1.4) q(\theta) := \psi(\cos\theta, \sin\theta)$$

for each angle  $\theta \in [0,2\pi]$  that  $\nu$  forms with the x-axis along  $\Gamma$ . We assume the kinetic coefficient to be constant and so, up to a rescaling, we take  $\beta \equiv 1$ .

Locally, the interface may be described as the graph of a one-dimensional function. In the context of a thin film over a flat substrate, we set the x-axis on the substrate upper boundary and describe the thickness of the film by means of a profile function  $h:(0,b)\times[0,T]\to[0,\infty)$  for a positive length b and a positive time T. In this way, the graph of h represents the evolving profile  $\Gamma_h$  of the film. We adopt the sign convention that the normal vector  $\nu$  points outward from the region  $\Omega_h$  occupied by the film and k is negative when the profile is concave. Note that the normal velocity parametrized by the profile function h is given by

$$V = \frac{1}{J} h_t$$
, where  $J := \sqrt{1 + |h_x|^2}$ ,

and we denote by  $h_x$  and  $h_t$  the derivatives with respect to the first and the second component, respectively.

In [14, 46] the constant C is included in (1.1.3) to represent the difference in bulk energies between the phases. As already mentioned in [46, Remark 3.1], the theory can be extended to account for deformation (see also [41, 49]). Indeed, the inclusion of deformation is very important to model epitaxy because the difference in lattice parameters between the film and the substrate can induce large stresses in the film. In order to release the resulting elastic energy, the atoms in the film move and reorganize themselves in more convenient

configurations. In analogy with [19, 38, 42] and with the surface diffusion case (see [39]), we work in the context of the elasticity theory for small deformations. Hence, fixing a time t in [0, T], the bulk elastic energy is

(1.1.5) 
$$\int_{\Omega_h} W(\boldsymbol{E}(u)) \, \mathrm{d}z,$$

where u defined in  $\Omega_h$  denotes the planar displacement of the bulk material that is assumed to be in (quasistatic) equilibrium. Therefore, the total energy of the system at time t is

(1.1.6) 
$$\mathcal{F}(h,u) := \int_{\Omega_h} W(\mathbf{E}(u)) \, \mathrm{d}z + \int_{\Gamma_h} \psi(\nu) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^1$$

that can be regarded as (1.0.3) in the context of thin films in dimension two. Furthermore, we model the mismatch of the film atoms at the interface with the substrate using the Dirichlet boundary condition  $u(x,0) = (e_0x,0)$ , where the constant  $e_0 > 0$  measures the misfit between the crystalline lattices. Moreover, the migration of atoms can eventually result in the formation of surface patters on the profile of the film, such as undulations, material agglomerates or isolated islands. However, these non-flat configurations have a cost in terms of surface energy which is roughly proportional to the area of the profile of the film (see (3.1.3) below). Therefore, the evolution of the film profile is the result of the competition between the bulk elastic energy and the surface energy of the film, and (1.1.3) becomes

$$(1.1.7) V = (g_{\theta\theta} + g)k - W(\mathbf{E}(u)) \text{ on } \Gamma_h,$$

while the corresponding equation in the case of surface diffusion is

$$V = (-(g_{\theta\theta} + g)k + W(\boldsymbol{E}(u)))_{\sigma\sigma}$$
 on  $\Gamma_h$ ,

where  $W(\mathbf{E}(u))$  is defined for each  $t \in [0,T]$  as the trace of  $W(\mathbf{E}(u(\cdot,t)))$  on  $\Gamma_{h(\cdot,t)}$  and  $u(\cdot,t)$  is the elastic equilibrium corresponding to  $h(\cdot,t)$ .

These evolution equations exhibit different behaviors with respect to the sign of the interfacial stiffness  $f := g_{\theta\theta} + g$ . In fact, the equations are parabolic on any angle interval in which f is strictly positive. In this case, (1.1.7) has been extensively studied and it behaves similarly to V = k (see, e.g., [12, 13, 48]). Those angle intervals in which f is negative are relevant from the materials science viewpoint. In this range, (1.1.7) is backward parabolic and unstable and so, in order to analyze its behavior, we consider a higher order perturbation. The idea consists in allowing for a dependence on curvature

of the surface energy density g in order to penalize surface patterns with large curvature, such as sharp corners (see [58, 66]). This approach was already suggested in [14] and relies on the physical argumentations of Herring (see [50, 51]). In [29], the authors choose a quadratic dependence on curvature for  $\psi$  of the form

(1.1.8) 
$$\psi(\nu, k) := \psi(\nu) + \frac{\varepsilon}{2}k^2,$$

with  $\varepsilon$  denoting a (small) positive constant (see also [47]). Hence, replacing the surface energy density in (1.1.2) with (1.1.8) and taking into account the bulk elastic energy (1.1.5), the total energy of the system at a time t in [0,T] becomes

(1.1.9) 
$$\mathcal{F}(h) := \int_{\Omega_h} W(\boldsymbol{E}(u_h)) \, \mathrm{d}z + \int_{\Gamma_h} \left( \psi(\nu) + \frac{\varepsilon}{2} k^2 \right) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^1,$$

where  $u_h(\cdot,t)$  is the minimizer of the elastic energy (1.1.5) in  $\Omega_{h(\cdot,t)}$  under suitable boundary and periodicity conditions. The resulting parabolic equations are

(1.1.10) 
$$V = (g_{\theta\theta} + g)k - W(\mathbf{E}(u)) - \varepsilon \left(k_{\sigma\sigma} + \frac{1}{2}k^3\right) \text{ on } \Gamma_h$$

for the evaporation-condensation case, and

(1.1.11) 
$$V = \left( -(g_{\theta\theta} + g)k + W(\mathbf{E}(u)) + \varepsilon \left( k_{\sigma\sigma} + \frac{1}{2}k^3 \right) \right)_{\sigma\sigma} \quad \text{on } \Gamma_h$$

for the surface diffusion case. These equations have been already proposed in [39], where (1.1.11) has been analytically studied. To the best of our knowledge, no analytical results exist in literature for (1.1.10), unless we restrict ourselves to the case without elasticity, as in [16, 17, 23, 32, 68] (see also [12, 13]).

In this dissertation we establish short time existence, uniqueness, and regularity of spatially periodic solutions of (1.1.10). Precisely, given a time T > 0, we say that (h, u) is a *b-periodic configuration* in  $\Omega_h$  if  $h(\cdot,t)$  is *b*-periodic in  $\mathbb{R}$  and  $u(x+b,y,t) = u(x,y,t) + (e_0b,0)$  for each (x,y) in the subgraph of  $h(\cdot,t)$  and any time  $t \in [0,T]$ . For an initial *b*-periodic profile  $h_0$ , we introduce the Cauchy problem

(1.1.12) 
$$\begin{cases} \frac{1}{J}h_t = (g_{\theta\theta} + g)k - W(\boldsymbol{E}(u)) - \varepsilon \left(k_{\sigma\sigma} + \frac{1}{2}k^3\right) & \text{in } \mathbb{R} \times (0, T), \\ \operatorname{div} \mathbb{C}\boldsymbol{E}(u) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega_h, \\ \mathbb{C}\boldsymbol{E}(u)[\nu] = 0 & \text{on } \Gamma_h \text{ and } u(x, 0, t) = (e_0 x, 0), \\ (h, u) & \text{is a } b\text{-periodic configuration in } \Omega_h, \\ h(\cdot, 0) = h_0, \end{cases}$$

where  $W(\mathbf{E}(u))$  is defined for each  $t \in [0, T]$  as the trace of  $W(\mathbf{E}(u(\cdot, t)))$  on the graph of  $h(\cdot, t)$ . This problem is proposed in the review article [55, Section 4.2.2] to which we refer for further references. We now state the existence result that we prove in Chapter 3 (see Theorem 3.2.10).

#### Existence Theorem.

Let  $h_0 \in H^2_{loc}(\mathbb{R}; (0, \infty))$  be an initial b-periodic profile. Then there exists  $T_0 > 0$  such that for each  $T < T_0$  the Cauchy problem (1.1.12) admits a solution (h, u) with profile  $h \in L^2(0, T; H^4_{loc}(\mathbb{R})) \cap L^\infty(0, T; H^2_{loc}(\mathbb{R})) \cap H^1(0, T; L^2_{loc}(\mathbb{R}))$ .

This existence result appears to be the first in the presence of elasticity and without surface diffusion. Moreover, we believe that the method is so general that could be applied also to the case with surface diffusion (1.1.11) to prove a short time existence and regularity result without the use of constant speed parametrizations of the profiles. The theorem is established combining an idea of [44, Chapter 12] with the minimizing movement method introduced by De Giorgi (see [4, 10]) to exploit the fact that the equation (1.1.10) can be regarded as the gradient flow of the functional  $\mathcal{F}$  with respect to the  $L^2$ -metric.

The idea of this method is based on the discretization of the time interval [0,T] in  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  subintervals with length  $\tau_N$ , and on defining inductively the approximate solution  $h_N$  at time  $i\tau_N$  by a minimum problem that depends on the approximate solution at the previous time. Precisely, we start with the initial profile  $h_N(\cdot,0) := h_0$  and for each  $i = 1, \ldots, N$ , we find  $h_N(\cdot, i\tau_N)$  as the minimizer of

(1.1.13) 
$$\mathcal{F}(h) + \frac{1}{2\tau_N} \mathscr{D}^2(h, h_N(\cdot, (i-1)\tau_N))$$

where the function  $\mathscr{D}$ , that measures the  $L^2$ -distance between h and  $h_N(\cdot, (i-1)\tau_N)$ , is chosen so that the Euler equation of this minimum problem corresponds to a time discretization of (1.1.10) (see (3.2.23) below). Then, the discrete-time evolution  $h_N$  is defined in [0,T] as the piecewise constant or linear interpolant of  $\{h_N(\cdot,i\tau_N)\}$ . This approach was already adopted in [3] to deal with the motion of crystalline boundaries by mean curvature. Moreover, minimizing movements have been used also more recently to study mean curvature type flows in the case without elasticity in [16, 21, 23], and for the equation (1.1.11) in [39] (see also [64] for the Hele-Shaw equation and [31]). As already observed in [22], the basic differences between the evaporation-condensation and the surface

diffusion evolution equations are that the latter preserves the area underneath the film profile and it is a gradient flow of  $\mathcal{F}$  with respect to another metric, the  $H^{-1}$ -distance (see also [70]).

Moreover, the method adoped provides an estimate of the  $L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{\infty}(0,b))$ -norm of the spacial derivative of the profile solution in terms of  $||h'_0||_{\infty}$ . In the following result, that is established in Theorem 3.2.11, we summarize all the regularity properties that apply to the solution of (1.1.12) given by the Existence Theorem above.

#### Regularity Theorem.

Let  $h_0 \in H^2_{loc}(\mathbb{R}; (0, \infty))$  be an initial b-periodic profile and let (h, u) be the solution of (1.1.12) in [0, T] given by the Existence Theorem above for  $T < T_0$ . Then, the profile h satisfies:

(i) 
$$h \in C^{0,\beta}([0,T];C^{1,\alpha}([0,b]))$$
 for every  $\alpha \in \left(0,\frac{1}{2}\right)$  and  $\beta \in \left(0,\frac{1-2\alpha}{8}\right)$ ,

(ii) 
$$h \in L^{\frac{12}{5}}(0, T; C^{2,1}([0, b])) \cap L^{\frac{24}{5}}(0, T; C^{1,1}([0, b]))$$

(iii) 
$$||h_x||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{\infty}(0,b))} \le ||h'_0||_{\infty} + \sqrt{||h'_0||_{\infty}^2 + 1}$$
.

From the Uniqueness Theorem below it follows that for each T > 0 the Cauchy problem (1.1.12) admits at most one solution in [0, T].

#### Uniqueness Theorem.

Let T > 0 and let  $h_0 \in H^2_{loc}(\mathbb{R}; (0, \infty))$  be an initial b-periodic profile. If  $(h_1, u_1)$  and  $(h_2, u_2)$  are two solutions of (1.1.12) in [0, T] with profiles  $h_1$  and  $h_2 \in L^2(0, T; H^4_{loc}(0, b)) \cap L^\infty(0, T; H^2_{loc}(0, b)) \cap H^1(0, T; L^2_{loc}(0, b))$ , then they coincide.

Note that in the previous theorem the regularity hypothesis on the profiles  $h_1$  and  $h_2$  is not an artificial assumption. In fact, it is satisfied by the solution of (1.1.12) given in the Existence Theorem for  $T < T_0$ . Hence, this solution, found by means of minimizing movements, is the unique solution of (1.1.12) for  $T < T_0$ .

The study of the long time existence and the global behavior of the solution of (1.1.10), as well as the asymptotic stability, will be the subject of future work (see Chapter 5).

# 1.2 Material Voids in an Elastic Solid and Regularity Results for $d \ge 2$

In Chapter 4 we continue the study of surface roughening of material caused by elastic stress. The emphasis is now on providing a precise mathematical framework that guarantees the existence of minimal configurations of (1.0.3) for dimensions  $d \geq 2$ . We focus on models for material voids in elastic solids using the formulation introduced in [37, 65]. As in the case of epitaxially driven thin films, the morphology of void boundaries results from the competition between the elastic strain energy which tends to destabilize the interface, and the surface energy, which has a stabilizing effect (see for example [43, 65, 69, 72, 73]). Thus, the energy of the system is of the form (1.0.3) with interacting bulk and surface energies. Denoting the region in the space that contains the elastic solid by an open set  $\Omega$  in  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , the total energy is defined by

(1.2.1) 
$$\int_{\Omega \setminus E} W(\boldsymbol{E}(u)) \, \mathrm{d}z + \int_{\Omega \cap \partial E} \psi(\nu) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$$

on pairs (E, u) consisting of sets  $E \subset \Omega$  and of functions u that represent, respectively, the voids in  $\Omega$  and the displacements of the solid atoms. The energy (1.2.1) is well defined (allowing for the value  $+\infty$ ) on sets E with locally Lipschitz boundary and functions  $u \in H^1_{loc}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ . Note that we formally define the functions u in the whole set  $\Omega$  for technical reasons and without loss of generality since the energies that we consider account only for their values in  $\Omega \setminus E$ . Following the variational approach of [37], we introduce a Dirichlet boundary condition by imposing that each admissible pair (E, u) satisfies

(1.2.2) 
$$u = u_0 \text{ in } \Omega \setminus \overline{\Omega'} \text{ and } E \subset \overline{\Omega'}$$

for some bounded function  $u_0$  and some connected set  $\Omega' \subset\subset \Omega$  with Lipschitz boundary, and we fix the volume of the admissible void regions by assuming that

$$(1.2.3) |E| = \lambda$$

for some constant  $0 < \lambda \le |\Omega'|$ .

To apply the Direct Method of the Calculus of Variations in order to establish the existence of a minimum admissible configuration, we need the functional to be lower semi-continuous with respect to an adequate topology. We consider the topology characterized by the  $L^1 \times L^1$ -convergence (see Chapter 2 for the definition of these notion of convergence)

and since (1.2.1) is not lower semicontinuous with respect to this convergence, we need to consider its lower semicontinuous envelope (or relaxed functional).

In [20] a representation formula for the lower semicontinuous envelopes of a class of functionals slightly different from (1.2.1) has been established under the condition that  $\psi$  is convex. In particular, for p > 1 the representation formula applies to the relaxation of the functional  $\mathcal{G}: X_{\text{reg}}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \to [0, +\infty]$  defined by

(1.2.4) 
$$\mathcal{G}(E, u) := \int_{\Omega \setminus E} |\nabla u|^p \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega \cap \partial E} \psi(\nu_E) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1},$$

where

$$X_{\operatorname{reg}}(\varOmega;\mathbb{R}^d) := \left\{ (E,u) \ : \ E \subset \varOmega \ \text{with locally Lipschitz boundary and} \ u \in W^{1,p}_{\operatorname{loc}}(\varOmega;\mathbb{R}^d) \right\}.$$

We observe that  $\mathcal{G}$  differs from (1.2.1) only by the fact that the linear elastic bulk energy is replaced by the generalized Dirichlet functional (see [24] for the case of anti-plane shear). The relaxed functional  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  of  $\mathcal{G}$  is defined by

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E,u) := \inf \left\{ \liminf_{n \to \infty} \mathcal{G}(E_n,u_n) : \{(E_n,u_n)\} \subset X_{\text{reg}}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d), \ \chi_{E_n} \to \chi_E \text{ in } L^1(\Omega), \right.$$

$$\left. \text{and } u_n \to u \text{ in } L^1(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d) \right\}$$

for each pair (E, u) such that E is a  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -measurable subset of  $\Omega$  and  $u \in L^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ . Let  $\mathcal{P}(\Omega)$  denote the family of sets of locally finite perimeter and  $GSBV(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$  denote the space of generalized functions of bounded variation in  $\Omega$  that take values in  $\mathbb{R}^d$  (see Chapter 2). Then, by [20] the relaxed functional  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  satisfies

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u) = \int_{\Omega \setminus E} |\nabla^* u|^p \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega \cap \partial^* E} \psi(\nu_E) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} + \int_{\Omega \cap S_u^* \cap E^0} (\psi(\nu_u^*) + \psi(-\nu_u^*)) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$$

for each pair  $(E, u) \in \mathcal{P}(\Omega) \times L^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$  such that  $u\chi_{E^0} \in GSBV(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ , where  $E^0$  denotes the external measure theoretic set of E, while  $\nabla^* u$  and  $S_u^*$  are, respectively, the gradient and the discontinuity set of u with normal  $\nu_u^*$  in the sense defined in Section 2.11 (see also Remarks 4.1.1 and 4.1.3).

Another possible approach is to consider the Hausdorff convergence of sets instead of the  $L^1$  convergence of their characteristic functions and extend to dimensions d larger than two the relaxation result contained in [37]. However, note that in [37] the admissible sets E need to be starshaped while we are not assuming this hypothesis on the void regions.

Moreover, we note that the literature does not provide any representation formula for the relaxed functional (1.2.1). Indeed, in order to find this representation formula the natural mathematical formulation is in the space SBD of special functions of bounded deformations (see [7]). The problem resides in the fact that the theory of SBD functions is still not well-developed as the theory of SBV functions. However, we refer the reader to the paper [27] for recent progress on SBD.

The main result achieved in Chapter 4 concerns the regularity of local minimizers (E, u) of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$ . In dimension two the regularity of minimal configurations is achieved in [37] by establishing a uniform "exterior Wulff shape condition" for the case of material voids, and in [39] by establishing the so called uniform "internal sphere condition" for the case of thin films (see [37, Theorem 6.5] and [39, Proposition 3.3], respectively). These methods are adaptations of an argument first introduced in [25] that is strongly hinged on the two dimensional geometry. Therefore, we introduce a new strategy adopting the theory developed for the Mumford-Shah functional (see [8, 9, 11, 28, 56], and see also [6] for the functional that models the mixture of two conducting materials and [5] for minimal surfaces). We present the proofs in the scalar case, i.e., for functions u with scalar values. Precisely, for every local minimal pair (E, u) that satisfies (1.2.2) and (1.2.3), we establish that the function u is  $C_{\text{loc}}^{1,\gamma}$ -regular outside an essentially closed subset of E (see Theorem 4.3.10 and Definition 4.1.5 for the definition of local minimizer).

## Regularity Theorem.

There exists  $\gamma \in (0,1]$ , that depends only on p and the dimension d, such that for every local minimizer (E,u) of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  satisfying (1.2.2) and (1.2.3), a representative of  $u\chi_{E^0}$  belongs to  $C^{1,\gamma}_{\mathrm{loc}}(\Omega' \setminus \overline{\Gamma}_{E,u})$ , where the set

$$\Gamma_{E,u} := \partial^* E \cup \left( S_u \cap E^0 \right)$$

is essentially closed in  $\Omega'$ , i.e.,

(1.2.5) 
$$\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\Omega' \cap \overline{\Gamma}_{E,u} \setminus \Gamma_{E,u}) = 0.$$

We remark that, from the point of view of regularity, the volume constraint on the void regions introduces extra difficulties, since this implies that the only variations allowed

are the ones that maintain the volume constant (see [33]). We overcome this problem in Theorem 4.2.1 by showing that every local minimizers (E, u) of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  satisfying (1.2.2) and (1.2.3) is also a minimizer of a suitable energy functional with a volume penalization (see [1, 33]). Then, we can easily verify that there exist a constant  $\omega \geq 0$  and a radius  $\varrho_0 > 0$  for (E, u) such that, for every ball  $B_{\varrho}(x) \subset \Omega'$  with  $\varrho \leq \varrho_0$ , the inequality

(1.2.6) 
$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_{\rho}(x)) \leq \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F, v, B_{\rho}(x)) + \omega \varrho^{d}$$

holds for every admissible pair (F, v) with  $E \triangle F \subset B_{\varrho}(x)$  and  $\{u \neq v\} \subset B_{\varrho}(x)$ , where  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}(\cdot, \cdot, B_{\varrho}(x))$  stands for the local version of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  in  $B_{\varrho}(x)$  (see (4.1.3) and Definition 4.1.7). We say that an admissible pair that satisfies (1.2.6) in an open set A is a quasi-minimizer of  $\mathcal{G}$  in A (see Definition 4.1.7).

In view of (1.2.6), the Regularity Theorem follows by classical regularity results for minima of the generalized Dirichlet functional (see [34, 54]), and by proving that the set  $\Gamma_{E,u}$  is essentially closed for every quasi-minimizer of  $\mathcal{G}$  in  $\Omega'$ . The latter property is established not only in  $\Omega'$  but also for all the quasi-minimizers in a generic open set  $A \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  following the method introduced in [28] for the Mumford-Shah functional. Precisely, the key point is to prove a uniform lower bound for the (d-1)-dimensional density of  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}|_{\Gamma_{E,u}}$  at the points  $x \in \overline{\Gamma}_{E,u}$ , and this is achieved in Theorem 4.3.8.

It seems that the method used to prove the results contained in Chapter 4 may be adapted to the case of an unbounded boundary datum  $u_0$ . In future work we plan to extend the results to the case of linear elasticity where the functional is (1.2.1) (see [27]). The regularity result obtained paves the way to address partial regularity of the boundary of the voids in elastic solids (see [8, 9, 11, 28, 56]). The author is attempting to establish that the boundary of the voids is a regular hypersurface outside a relatively closed set in  $\Omega$  with negligible (N-1)-Hausdorff measure (see Chapter 5).

# Chapter 2

# **Preliminaries**

We begin by introducing the notation and the requisite preliminaries needed in the sequel. The results of this chapter are mainly contained in [2, 9, 36, 35, 40, 46], to which we refer for further considerations and for most of the proofs.

Let  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , and let  $0 \leq k \leq d$ . In this dissertation, the Lebesgue outer measure in  $\mathbb{R}^d$  and the k-dimensional Hausdorff measure are denoted by  $\mathcal{L}^d$  and  $\mathcal{H}^k$ , respectively. Given a set  $U \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ , we denote by  $\partial U$  and  $\overline{U}$ , respectively, the topological boundary and closure of U. Furthermore,  $\mathscr{B}(U)$  is the Borel  $\sigma$ -algebra of U and  $\mathscr{M}(U)$  is the family of  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -measurable subsets of U.

Moreover, throughout this chapter  $\Omega$  stands for a generic open set in  $\mathbb{R}^d$ .

# 2.1 Continuous Functions and Lebesgue Spaces

We use the sandard notation for the vector space  $C^m(\Omega)$  of the real functions defined in  $\Omega$  that are continuous, together with their partial derivatives up to the order  $m \in \mathbb{N}_0$ . We let  $C(\Omega) := C^0(\Omega)$ , and we define

$$C^{\infty}(\Omega) := \bigcap_{m=0}^{\infty} C^m(\Omega).$$

The subspaces of  $C(\Omega)$ ,  $C^m(\Omega)$  and  $C^{\infty}(\Omega)$  consisting of all the functions with compact support are denoted by  $C_c(\Omega)$ ,  $C_c^m(\Omega)$ , and  $C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)$ , respectively. For  $m \in \mathbb{N}_0$  and  $0 < \alpha \le 1$ ,  $C^{m,\alpha}(\Omega)$  is the space of real functions continuously differentiable up to the order  $m \in \mathbb{N}_0$ , with locally  $\alpha$ -Hölder continuous derivatives.

Moreover, we define in the usual way the space  $L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ , and for  $1 \leq p < \infty$  the space  $L^{p}(\Omega)$  of p-Lebesgue integrable functions over  $\Omega$ . Consider also, for  $1 \leq p \leq \infty$ , the space  $L^{p}_{loc}(\Omega)$  of Lebesgue measurable functions that belong to  $L^{p}(K)$  for every compact set  $K \subset \Omega$ . Given  $M \in \mathbb{N}$  we introduce the following notations for the corresponding spaces of vector valued functions:  $C(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{M})$ ,  $C^{m}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{M})$ ,  $C^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{M})$ ,  $C_{c}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{M})$ ,  $C_{c}^{m}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{M})$ ,  $C_{c}^{m}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{M})$ ,  $C_{c}^{m}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{M})$ , and  $C_{c}^{m}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{M})$ . Furthernore, we denote the norm of a function  $u \in L^{p}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{M})$  by

$$||u||_{L^p(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^M)} := \left(\int_{\Omega} |u|^p \,\mathrm{d}x\right)^{\frac{1}{p}}$$

for  $1 \le p < \infty$ , and by

$$||u||_{L^{\infty}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{M})} := \operatorname{ess\,sup}\{|u(x)| : x \in \Omega\}$$

for  $p = \infty$ . Let  $||u||_{L^p(\Omega)} := ||u||_{L^p(\Omega;\mathbb{R})}$  and note that in the sequel, we will sometimes use the shorter notation  $||u||_p := ||u||_{L^p(\Omega)}$ .

# 2.2 Sobolev Spaces

**Definition 2.2.1.** Let  $1 \leq p \leq \infty$ . The Sobolev space  $W^{1,p}(\Omega)$  is the space of all functions  $u \in L^p(\Omega)$  whose distributional first-order partial derivatives belong to  $L^p(\Omega)$ , i.e., for all  $i = 1, \ldots, d$ , there exists a function  $v_i \in L^p(\Omega)$  such that

$$\int_{\Omega} u \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial x_i} \, \mathrm{d}x = -\int_{\Omega} v_i \phi \, \mathrm{d}x$$

for all  $\phi \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)$ . The function  $v_i$  is called the *weak*, or *distributional*, *partial derivative* of u with respect to  $x_i$  and it is denoted by  $\frac{\partial u}{\partial x_i}$  or  $\partial_i u$ .

For  $u \in W^{1,p}(\Omega)$  we set

$$\nabla u := \left(\frac{\partial u}{\partial x_1}, \dots, \frac{\partial u}{\partial x_d}\right).$$

In the remaining of this section, let m,  $M \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $1 \le p \le \infty$ , and for a given multi-index  $\beta = (\beta_1, \dots, \beta_d) \in (\mathbb{N}_0)^d$  set

$$\partial^{\beta} u := \frac{\partial^{|\beta|}}{\partial x_1^{\beta_1} \dots \partial x_d^{\beta_d}},$$

where  $|\beta| = \beta_1 + \cdots + \beta_d$ .

We define by induction

$$W^{m,p}(\Omega) := \left\{ u \in L^p(\Omega) : \frac{\partial u}{\partial x_i} \in W^{m-1,p}(\Omega) \text{ for all } i = 1, \dots, d \right\}$$

for  $m \geq 2$ , and

$$W_{\mathrm{loc}}^{m,p}(\Omega) := \{ u \in L_{\mathrm{loc}}^1(\Omega) : u \in W^{m,p}(U) \text{ for all open sets } U \subset\subset \Omega \}.$$

We denote by  $W^{m,p}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^M)$  the space of functions  $u=(u_1,\ldots,u_M)$  such that  $u_j\in W^{m,p}(\Omega)$  for all  $j=1,\ldots,M$ , and we use the notation  $H^m(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^M)=W^{m,2}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^M)$ .

We recall that  $W^{m,p}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^M)$  is a Banach space endowed with the norm defined for  $u \in W^{m,p}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^M)$  by

$$||u||_{W^{m,p}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^M)} := \left(\sum_{0 \le |\beta| \le m} ||\partial^{\beta} u||_{L^p(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^M)}^p\right)^{\frac{1}{p}}$$

if  $1 \le p < \infty$ , and

$$||u||_{W^{m,\infty}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^M)} := \max_{0 < |\beta| < m} ||\partial^{\beta} u||_{\infty}$$

if  $p = \infty$ .

# 2.3 Interpolation Inequalities

In this section we present some interpolation inequalities that will be useful to establish the results of Chapter 3.

**Definition 2.3.1.** Let  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $1 \leq p \leq \infty$ , and let  $I \subset \mathbb{R}$  be a bounded open interval with length b. The Sobolev space  $W^{m,p}_{\#}(I)$  is the space of all functions in  $W^{m,p}_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R})$  that are b-periodic, endowed with the norm of  $W^{m,p}(I)$ .

The following interpolation inequalities are essentially contained in [2] and in the Appendix of [39] (see also [53]).

**Theorem 2.3.2.** Let  $I \subset \mathbb{R}$  be a bounded open interval. Let j, m be positive integers such that  $0 \leq j < m$ , and let  $1 \leq p \leq q \leq \infty$  be such that mp > 1. Then, there exists a constant K > 0 such that for all  $f \in W^{m,p}_{\#}(I)$ 

(2.3.1) 
$$||f^{(j)}||_{L^p(I)} \le K ||f^{(m)}||_{L^p(I)}^{\frac{j}{m}} ||f||_{L^p(I)}^{\frac{m-j}{m}}$$

In addition, if either f vanishes at the boundary or  $\int_I f dx = 0$ , then

where  $\theta := \frac{1}{m} \left( \frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{q} \right)$ .

From Theorem 2.3.2 we deduce another interpolation inequality.

**Corollary 2.3.3.** Let  $I \subset \mathbb{R}$  be a bounded open interval. Let j, m be positive integers such that 0 < j < m and let  $1 \le p \le q \le \infty$  be such that (m-j)p > 1. Then, there exists a constant K > 0 such that for all  $f \in W^{m,p}_{\#}(I)$ 

where  $\eta := \frac{1}{m} \left( \frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{q} + j \right)$ 

*Proof.* Since  $f^{(j)} \in W^{m-j,p}_{\#}(I)$  and  $\int_I f^{(j)} dx = 0$ , by (2.3.2) we have

$$||f^{(j)}||_{L^q(I)} \le K||f^{(m)}||_{L^p(I)}^{\theta}||f^{(j)}||_{L^p(I)}^{1-\theta},$$

with  $\theta := \frac{1}{m-j} \left( \frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{q} \right)$ , which, together with (2.3.1), yields (2.3.3).

## 2.4 Functions of Bounded Variation

In this section we introduce the space of functions of bounded variation and the related properties used in the sequel.

**Definition 2.4.1.** The space  $BV(\Omega)$  of functions of bounded variation in  $\Omega$  is the space of all functions  $u \in L^1(\Omega)$  whose distributional first-order partial derivatives are representable by finite Radon measures in  $\Omega$ , i.e., for all  $i = 1, \ldots, d$ , there exists a finite signed measure  $\mu_i : \mathscr{B}(\Omega) \to \mathbb{R}$  such that

$$\int_{\Omega} u \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial x_i} \, \mathrm{d}x = -\int_{\Omega} \phi \, \mathrm{d}\mu_i$$

for all  $\phi \in C_c^{\infty}(\Omega)$ . The measure  $\mu_i$  is called the *weak*, or *distributional*, *partial derivative* of u with respect to  $x_i$  and it is denoted by  $D_i u$ .

For  $u \in BV(\Omega)$  we set  $Du := (D_1u, \dots, D_du)$ . Furthermore, we say that  $u \in BV_{loc}(\Omega)$  if  $u \in BV(U)$  for every open set U compactly contained in  $\Omega$ .

**Definition 2.4.2** (Variation). Let  $u \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$ . The variation of u in  $\Omega$  is defined by

$$V(u,\Omega) := \sup \left\{ \int_{\Omega} u \operatorname{div} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x : \varphi \in C_c^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d), \, \|\varphi\|_{\infty} \le 1 \right\}.$$

We observe that if  $u \in BV(\Omega)$  then the total variation measure of Du coincides with the variation of u in  $\Omega$ , i.e.,

$$|Du|(\Omega) = V(u,\Omega)$$
.

Furthermore,  $BV(\Omega)$  endowed with the norm defined for each  $u \in BV(\Omega)$  by

$$||u||_{BV(\Omega)} := ||u||_{L^1} + |Du|(\Omega),$$

is a Banach space, and  $W^{1,1}(\Omega) \subset BV(\Omega)$  with strict inclusion.

The following result shows that the approximability by smooth functions with gradients bounded in  $L^1$  characterizes BV functions.

**Theorem 2.4.3** (Approximation by Smooth Functions). Let  $u \in L^1(\Omega)$ . Then,  $u \in BV(\Omega)$  if and only if there exists a sequence  $\{u_n\} \subset C^{\infty}(\Omega)$  converging to u in  $L^1(\Omega)$  and satisfying

(2.4.1) 
$$L := \lim_{n \to \infty} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla u_n| \, \mathrm{d}x < \infty.$$

Moreover, the least constant L for which (2.4.1) holds true coincides with  $|Du|(\Omega)$ .

**Definition 2.4.4** (Weakly\* Convergence in BV). Let  $u, u_n \in BV(\Omega)$ . We say that  $\{u_n\}$  weakly\* converges in  $BV(\Omega)$  to u if  $\{u_n\}$  converges to u in  $L^1(\Omega)$  and  $\{Du_n\}$  weakly\* converges (in the sense of measures) to Du in  $\Omega$ , i.e.,

$$\lim_{n\to\infty} \int_{\Omega} \phi \, \mathrm{d}Du_n = \int_{\Omega} \phi \, \mathrm{d}Du$$

for every  $\phi \in C_0(\Omega)$ .

We now introduce the notion of extension domains  $\Omega$  that is used to extend functions that are BV in  $\Omega$  to functions that are BV in the whole  $\mathbb{R}^d$ .

**Definition 2.4.5** (Extension Domains). We say that an open set  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  is an extension domain for BV if  $\partial \Omega$  is bounded and for any open set  $U \supset \overline{\Omega}$  there exists a linear and continuous extension operator  $\mathscr{E}: BV(\Omega) \to BV(\mathbb{R}^d)$  satisfying

(i) 
$$\mathscr{E}u(x) = 0$$
 for  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -a.e.  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d \setminus U$  and for every  $u \in BV(\Omega)$ ,

- (ii)  $|D(\mathscr{E}u)|(\partial\Omega) = 0$  for every  $u \in BV(\Omega)$ ,
- (iii) for every  $p \in [1, \infty]$  the restriction of  $\mathscr{E}$  to  $W^{1,p}(\Omega)$  induces a linear continuous map between this space and  $W^{1,p}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ .

Note that any open set  $\Omega$  with compact Lipschitz boundary is an extension domain.

The following compactness property is the justification for the introduction of BV functions since it is satisfied in the BV space but not in the Sobolev space  $W^{1,1}$ .

**Theorem 2.4.6** (Compactness in BV). Every sequence  $\{u_n\} \subset BV_{loc}(\Omega)$  satisfying

(2.4.2) 
$$\sup_{n} \left\{ |Du_n|(U) + \int_{U} |u_n| \, \mathrm{d}x \right\} < \infty$$

for each open set  $U \subset\subset \Omega$  admits a subsequence  $\{u_{n_k}\}$  converging in  $L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$  to  $u \in BV_{loc}(\Omega)$ . If  $\Omega$  is a bounded extension domain for BV and  $\{u_n\}$  is bounded in  $BV(\Omega)$  we can say that  $u \in BV(\Omega)$  and that the subsequence weakly\* converges to u.

## 2.5 Sets of Finite Perimeter

In this section we introduce the main properties of a particular class of BV functions, the characteristic functions of sets of finite perimeter.

**Definition 2.5.1** (Sets of Finite Perimeter). Given an  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -measurable subset E of  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , the *perimeter of* E *in*  $\Omega$  is defined as the variation of  $\chi_E$  in  $\Omega$ , i.e.,

$$P(E,\Omega) := \sup \left\{ \int_E \operatorname{div} \varphi \, \mathrm{d} x : \varphi \in C_c^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d), \, \|\varphi\|_{\infty} \le 1 \right\}.$$

If  $P(E,\Omega) < \infty$ , then we say that E is a set of finite perimeter in  $\Omega$ .

We observe that if  $|E \cap \Omega| < \infty$ , then E has finite perimeter in  $\Omega$  if and only if  $\chi_E \in BV(\Omega)$ .

**Definition 2.5.2.** An  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -measurable subset E of  $\mathbb{R}^d$  is said to be a set a set of locally finite perimeter in  $\Omega$  if  $\chi_E \in BV_{loc}(\Omega)$ . Let  $\mathscr{P}(\Omega)$  denote the collection of  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -measurable subsets of  $\mathbb{R}^d$  of locally finite perimeter in  $\Omega$ .

**Definition 2.5.3** (Convergence of Sets). Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , and let  $E_n$  and E be sets with finite Lebesgue measure in  $\Omega$ . If  $|\Omega \cap (E_n \triangle E)|$  converges to 0 as  $n \to \infty$ , then we say that  $\{E_n\}$  converges to E in  $L^1(\Omega)$  and we write  $E_n \to E$  in  $L^1(\Omega)$ . If  $\{E_n\}$  converges to E in  $L^1(U)$  for any open  $U \subset\subset \Omega$ , then we say that  $\{E_n\}$  converges to E locally in  $L^1(\Omega)$  and we write that  $E_n \to E$  in  $L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$ .

Note that  $E_n \to E$  in  $L^1(\Omega)$  if and only if  $\chi_{E_n} \to \chi_E$  in  $L^1(\Omega)$ . Furthermore, for measurable sets, local convergence in  $L^1(\Omega)$  is equivalent to convergence in  $L^1(\Omega)$  when  $\Omega$  has finite measure.

A consequence of the compactness Theorem 2.4.6 is that sequences of sets with locally equibounded perimeter are relatively compact with respect to the local convergence in  $L^1(\Omega)$ .

**Theorem 2.5.4.** Let  $\{E_n\}$  be a sequence of  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -measurable sets satisfying

$$\sup_{n} P(E_n, U) < \infty$$

for each open set  $U \subset\subset \Omega$ . Then there exists a subsequence  $\{E_{n_k}\}$  locally converging in  $L^1(\Omega)$ . If  $|\Omega| < \infty$  then the subsequence converges in  $L^1(\Omega)$ .

In the following definition we introduce another notion of boundary.

**Definition 2.5.5** (Reduced Boundary). Let  $E \in \mathscr{P}(\Omega)$ . The reduced boundary  $\partial^* E$  is the collection of points  $x \in \text{supp}|D\chi_E| \cap \Omega$  such that the limit

$$\nu_E(x) := \lim_{\varrho \searrow 0} \frac{D\chi_E(B_\varrho(x))}{|D\chi_E|(B_\varrho(x))}$$

exists in  $\mathbb{R}^d$  and satisfies  $|\nu_E(x)| = 1$ . The function  $\nu_E : \partial^* E \to \mathbb{S}^{d-1}$  is called the generalized inner normal to E.

We have that  $\partial^* E$  is a Borel set and  $\nu_E : \partial^* E \to \mathbb{S}^{d-1}$  is a Borel map.

**Definition 2.5.6** (Rectifiable Sets). Let  $k \in [0, d]$  be an integer and let A be a  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -measurable subset of  $\mathbb{R}^d$ .

(i) We say that A is countably k-rectifiable if there exist countably many Lipschitz functions  $f_j: \mathbb{R}^k \to \mathbb{R}^d$  such that

$$A \subset \bigcup_{j=0}^{\infty} f_j(\mathbb{R}^{d-1})$$
.

(ii) We say that A is countably  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -rectifiable if there exist countably many Lipschitz functions  $f_j: \mathbb{R}^k \to \mathbb{R}^d$  such that

$$\mathcal{H}^{d-1}\left(A\setminus\bigcup_{j=0}^{\infty}f_j(\mathbb{R}^{d-1})\right)=0.$$

(iii) We say that A is  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -rectifiable if A is countably  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -rectifiable and  $\mathcal{H}^k(A) < \infty$ .

For k=0 countably k-rectifiable and countably  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -rectifiable sets correspond to finite or countable sets, while  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -rectifiable sets correspond to finite sets.

**Theorem 2.5.7.** Let  $E \in \mathscr{P}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ . Then  $\partial^* E$  is countably (d-1)-rectifiable and

$$(2.5.1) |D\chi_E| = \mathcal{H}^{d-1}|_{\partial^* E}.$$

In addition, for any  $x_0 \in \partial^* E$  the sets  $(E - x_0)/\varrho$  locally converge in  $L^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$  as  $\varrho \searrow 0$  to the halfspace orthogonal to  $\nu_E(x_0)$  that contains  $\nu_E(x_0)$ , and

$$\lim_{\varrho \searrow 0} \frac{\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\partial^* E \cap B_{\varrho}(x_0))}{\omega_{d-1}\rho^{d-1}} = 1.$$

The following generalized Gauss-Green formula holds for sets E of finite perimeter in  $\Omega$ :

(2.5.2) 
$$\int_{E} \operatorname{div} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x = -\int_{\partial^{*}E} \langle \nu_{E}, \varphi \rangle \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$$

for each  $\varphi \in C_c^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ .

**Definition 2.5.8** (Essential Boundary). Let  $\theta \in [0,1]$  and E be a  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -measurable subset of  $\mathbb{R}^d$ . Denote by  $E^{\theta}$  the set of all points where E has density  $\theta$ , i.e.

$$\left\{ x \in \mathbb{R}^d : \lim_{\varrho \searrow 0} \frac{|E \cap B_{\varrho}(x)|}{|B_{\varrho}(x)|} = \theta \right\}.$$

We call measure theoretic interior and measure theoretic exterior of E the sets  $E^0$  and  $E^1$ , respectively, and we define the essential boundary of E as the set  $\partial^*E := \mathbb{R}^d \setminus (E^0 \cup E^1)$  of points where the density is neither 0 nor 1.

Note that  $E^{\theta}$  is a Borel set for every  $\theta \in [0,1]$ .

**Theorem 2.5.9.** Let E be a set of finite perimeter in  $\Omega$ . Then

$$\partial^* E \cap \Omega \subset E^{\frac{1}{2}} \subset \partial_* E$$
 and  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( \Omega \setminus \left( E^0 \cup \partial^* E \cup E^1 \right) \right) = 0$ .

In addition, E has density either 0 or  $\frac{1}{2}$  or 1 at  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$ -a.e.  $x \in \Omega$ , and  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$ -a.e.  $x \in \partial_* E \cap \Omega$  belongs to  $\partial^* E$ .

Due to the previous theorem, in the Gauss-Green formula (2.5.2) for sets of finite perimeter we may replace  $\partial^* E$  both with  $\partial_* E$  and with  $E^{\frac{1}{2}}$ . In addition, by Definition 2.5.1 and (2.5.1) we have

$$P(E,\Omega) = |D\chi_E|(\Omega) = \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\Omega \cap \partial^* E) = \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\Omega \cap \partial_* E) = \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\Omega \cap E^{\frac{1}{2}}).$$

We conclude this section with a simple property that will be used in Corollary 4.3.9.

**Proposition 2.5.10.** Let  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  be an open set and let  $\mu$  be a positive Radon measure in  $\Omega$ . Assume that there exist  $s \in (0, \infty)$  and  $B \in \mathcal{B}(\Omega)$  such that

$$\limsup_{\varrho \searrow 0} \frac{\mu(B_{\varrho}(x))}{\omega_{d-1}\varrho^{d-1}} \ge s$$

for every  $x \in B$ . Then

$$\mu \ge s\mathcal{H}^{d-1}\lfloor_B$$
.

# 2.6 Embedding Theorems and Isoperimetric Inequalities

In this section we recall higher integrability properties of BV functions and important inequalities for sets of finite perimeter.

In the sequel, given a function  $u \in L^1(\Omega)$  we denote its mean value by

$$u_{\Omega} := \int_{\Omega} u(x) dx = C \frac{1}{|\Omega|} \int_{\Omega} u(x) dx.$$

**Theorem 2.6.1.** Let  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  be a bounded connected extension domain for BV. Then there exists a constant  $C = C(\Omega) > 0$  such that

(2.6.1) 
$$\int_{\Omega} |u - u_{\Omega}| \, \mathrm{d}x \le C|Du|(\Omega)$$

for every function  $u \in BV(\Omega)$ 

We remark that the constant C in (2.6.1) depends only on  $\Omega$ . Moreover, if we apply the previous theorem to balls  $B_{\varrho}(x) \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ , then the constant  $C(B_{\varrho}(x))$  does not depend on the points x and a simple scaling argument shows that  $C(B_{\varrho}(x)) = \gamma_1 \varrho$ , where  $\gamma_1$  is the dimensional constant relative to the unit ball, i.e.,

$$\gamma_1 := C(B_1(0))$$
.

From Theorem 2.6.1 it follows that sets of finite perimeter satisfy the isoperimetric inequality.

**Theorem 2.6.2** (Isoperimetric Inequality). Let d > 1. If E is a set of finite perimeter in  $\mathbb{R}^d$  then either E or  $\mathbb{R}^d \setminus E$  has finite Lebesgue measure, and

$$\min\left\{|E|, |\mathbb{R}^d \setminus E|\right\} \le \gamma_2 \left[P(E, \mathbb{R}^d)\right]^{\frac{d}{d-1}}$$

for some dimensional constant  $\gamma_2 > 0$ .

Let  $1 \le p \le d$  and define  $p^*$  by

$$p^* := \begin{cases} \frac{dp}{d-p} & \text{if } p < d, \\ +\infty & \text{if } p = d. \end{cases}$$

**Theorem 2.6.3.** If  $u \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^d)$  satisfies  $V(u, \mathbb{R}^d) < \infty$  then there exists  $m \in \mathbb{R}$  such that

$$(2.6.2) ||u - m||_{L^{1^*}(\mathbb{R}^d)} \le \gamma_3 V(u, \mathbb{R}^d).$$

for a dimensional constant  $\gamma_3 > 0$ . If  $u \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$  then m = 0,  $u \in BV(\mathbb{R}^d)$ , and thus  $||u||_{L^{1*}} \leq \gamma_3 |Du|(\mathbb{R}^d)$ . In particular, the embedding  $BV(\mathbb{R}^d) \hookrightarrow L^{1*}(\mathbb{R}^d)$  is continuous.

We now state the continuous and compact embedding properties of the BV space in the Lebesgue spaces  $L^p$ .

**Theorem 2.6.4** (Embedding Theorem). Let  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  be a bounded extension domain for BV. Then the embedding  $BV(\Omega) \hookrightarrow L^{1^*}(\Omega)$  is continuous and the embeddings  $BV(\Omega) \hookrightarrow L^p(\Omega)$  are compact for  $1 \leq p < 1^*$ .

From Theorems 2.6.1 and 2.6.4 we obtain a Poincaré inequality in BV.

**Proposition 2.6.5** (Poincaré Inequality in BV). Let  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  be a bounded connected extension domain for BV. Then there exists a constant  $\overline{C} = \overline{C}(\Omega) > 0$  such that

$$||u - u_{\Omega}||_{L^{p}(\Omega)} \le \overline{C}|Du|(\Omega)$$

for every  $u \in BV(\Omega)$  and for  $1 \le p \le 1^*$ .

Using the previous proposition applied to balls  $B_{\varrho}(x) \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  and a scaling argument we obtain that there exists a dimensional constant  $\gamma_4 > 0$  such that

for every  $u \in BV(B_{\varrho}(x))$  and for  $1 \leq p \leq 1^*$ . Moreover, from (2.6.3) with  $p = 1^*$  we deduce the *relative isoperimetric inequality* for sets E of locally finite perimeter in  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , precisely

$$(2.6.4) \qquad \min\left\{\left|B_{\varrho}(x)\cap E\right|^{\frac{d-1}{d}}, \left|B_{\varrho}(x)\setminus E\right|^{\frac{d-1}{d}}\right\} \leq \gamma_5 P(E, B_{\varrho}(x))$$

for a dimensional constant  $\gamma_5 > 0$ .

**Definition 2.6.6** (Medians). Let  $B_{\varrho}(x) \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  and consider a measurable function  $u: B_{\varrho}(x) \to \mathbb{R}$ . We say that  $m \in \mathbb{R}$  is a *median of u in*  $B_{\varrho}(x)$  if

$$|\{u < t\}| \le \frac{|B_{\varrho}(x)|}{2}$$
 for  $t < m$ , and  $|\{u > t\}| \le \frac{|B_{\varrho}(x)|}{2}$  for  $t > m$ .

The existence of medians can be established by a simple continuity argument (see also Remark 2.10.5 below).

In view of (2.6.4), we obtain a local version of Theorem 2.6.3 in which  $\mathbb{R}^d$  is replaced by  $B_{\varrho}(x) \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  and the constant m (see (2.6.5)) is a median of u in  $B_{\varrho}(x)$ .

**Theorem 2.6.7.** If  $u \in BV(B_{\varrho}(x))$  and m is a median of u in  $B_{\varrho}(x)$ , then

(2.6.5) 
$$||u - m||_{L^p(B_{\varrho}(x))} \le \gamma_5 \varrho^{\frac{d}{p}} \frac{|Du|(B_{\varrho}(x))}{\varrho^{d-1}}$$

for every  $1 \le p \le 1^*$ .

We now state the Poincaré inequality for Sobolev spaces analogous to (2.6.3). If  $1 \le p < d$  and  $u \in W^{1,p}(B_{\varrho}(x))$ , then

for every  $1 \le q \le p^*$  and for a dimensional constant  $\gamma_6 > 0$ .

We conclude this section introducing the Campanato Theorem [9, Theorem 7.51] that will be used in Theorem 4.3.8.

**Theorem 2.6.8.** Let  $u \in L^p(B_{2R}(x_0))$  for some  $p \in [1, \infty)$  and R > 0. If for some  $\alpha \in (0,1]$  and  $\gamma > 0$  we have that

$$\oint_{B_{\varrho}(x)} |u(y) - u_{x,\varrho}|^p \, \mathrm{d}y \le \gamma^p \left(\frac{\varrho}{R}\right)^{p\alpha}$$

for every ball  $B_{\varrho}(x)$  with  $\varrho \leq R$  and  $x \in B_R(x_0)$ , then a representative of u is  $\alpha$ -Hölder continuous in  $B_R(x_0)$ ,

$$|u(x) - u(y)| \le c\gamma \left(\frac{|x - y|}{R}\right)^{\alpha}$$

for each  $x, y \in B_R(x_0)$ , and

$$\max_{x \in B_R(x_0)} |u(x)| \le c\gamma + |u_{x_0,R}|,$$

where c is a constant depending only on d and  $\alpha$ .

## 2.7 Generalized Area Formula

Throughout this section we let k be an integer such that  $k \leq d$  and we denote by  $G_k$  the family of unoriented k-dimensional subspaces of  $\mathbb{R}^d$ .

**Definition 2.7.1** (Approximate Tangent Space). Let A be an  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -measurable subset of  $\mathbb{R}^d$  with locally finite  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -measure and  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ . We say that A has approximate tangent space  $\pi \in G_k$  at x, and we write

$$\operatorname{Tan}^k(A, x) = \mathcal{H}^k|_{\pi},$$

if

$$\lim_{\varrho \searrow 0} \int_{A_{x,\varrho}} \phi(y) \, d\mathcal{H}^k(y) = \int_{\pi} \phi(y) \, d\mathcal{H}^k(y)$$

for all  $\phi \in C_c(\mathbb{R}^d)$ , where  $A_{x,\rho} := (A - x)/\varrho$ .

We identify each  $\pi \in G_k$  with the matrix  $(\pi_{i,j})$  representing the orthogonal projection onto  $\pi$  with respect to the canonical basis  $e_1, e_2, \ldots, e_d$  and, given a unit vector  $\nu$  normal to the plane  $\pi$ , we define

$$\pi^{\perp}x := \langle x, \nu \rangle \nu$$

for each  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ . Hence, the projection  $\pi x$  of a point  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  onto  $\pi$  is given by

$$\pi x = x - \pi^{\perp} x \,.$$

**Remark 2.7.2** (Lipschitz k-Graphs). Let  $\pi \in G_k$  and let  $f : \pi \to \pi^{\perp}$  be a Lipschitz function. We define the set

$$P_f(x) := \{ v + d f_{(\pi x)}(v) : v \in \pi \}$$

for each  $x \in \Gamma$  such that f is differentiable at  $\pi x$ . Then, the graph of f, i.e.,

$$\Gamma_f := \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^d : f(\pi x) = \pi^{\perp} x \}$$

is countably k-rectifiable, and we have that

$$\operatorname{Tan}^k(\Gamma_f, x) = \mathcal{H}^k|_{P_f(x)}$$

for  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -a.e.  $x \in \Gamma_f$ .

We now state the locality property of approximate tangent spaces.

**Proposition 2.7.3.** For i = 1, 2 let  $A_i$  be countably  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -rectifiable sets contained in  $\mathbb{R}^d$ . If  $\pi_i$  are the approximate tangent space to  $A_i$ , then

$$\pi_1(x) = \pi_2(x)$$

for  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -a.e.  $x \in A_1 \cap A_2$ .

In view of Remark 2.7.2, the previous proposition implies that if  $A \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  is a countably  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -rectifiable set and  $\{\Gamma_{f_i}\}$  is a partition of  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -almost all of A into k-graphs of Lipschitz functions  $f_i$ , then

$$\operatorname{Tan}^k(A, x) := \mathcal{H}^k \lfloor_{P_{f_i}(x)}$$

for each  $x \in \Gamma_{f_i}$  where  $P_{f_i}(x)$  is defined.

**Proposition 2.7.4.** Let  $\phi : \mathbb{R}^k \to \mathbb{R}^d$  be a one-to-one Lipschitz function and let  $E \subset \mathbb{R}^k$  be a  $\mathcal{L}^k$ -measurable set. Then the set  $A = \phi(E)$  satisfies

$$\operatorname{Tan}^{k}(A, x) = d \, \phi_{\phi^{-1}(x)}(\mathbb{R}^{k})$$

for  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -a.e.  $x \in A$ .

Rademacher's Theorem (see for example [52, Theorem 11.49]) provides no information about the differentiability of a Lipschitz function f defined in a k-dimensional subset A of  $\mathbb{R}^k$  with k < d since A is  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -negligible. However, we can prove that a "tangential" differential does exist  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -almost everywhere, if A is countably  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -rectifiable.

**Definition 2.7.5** (Tangential Differential of Lipschitz Functions). Let A be a countably  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -rectifiable set in  $\mathbb{R}^d$  and let  $f: \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^m$  be a Lipschitz function. We say that f is tangentially differentiable at  $x \in A$  if the restriction of f to the affine space  $x + \operatorname{Tan}^k(A, x)$  is differentiable at x. We denote the tangential differential that is a linear map between the spaces  $\operatorname{Tan}^k(A, x)$  and  $\mathbb{R}^m$  by  $d^A f_x$ .

We note that if f is differentiable at x, then  $d^A f_x$  is the restriction of the differential  $d f_x$  to  $\operatorname{Tan}^k(A, x)$ , provided that the approximate tangent space exists.

The following result is an extension of Rademacher's Theorem.

**Theorem 2.7.6** (Tangential differentiability). Let A be a countably  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -rectifiable set in  $\mathbb{R}^d$  and let  $f: \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^m$  be a Lipschitz function. Then, f is tangentially differntiable at  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -a.e.  $x \in A$ .

Using tangential differentials and recalling the definition of k-Dimensional Jacobian of a linear map we can prove a generalized area formula.

**Definition 2.7.7** (k-Dimensional Jacobian). The k-dimensional Jacobian of a linear map  $L: \mathbb{R}^k \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is denoted by  $J_k L$  and it is defined by

$$J_k L := \sqrt{\det\left(L^* \circ L\right)},$$

where  $L^*$  stands for the adjoint of L.

**Theorem 2.7.8** (Generalized Area Formula). Let A be a countably  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -rectifiable set in  $\mathbb{R}^d$  and let  $f: \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^m$  be a Lipschitz function. Then, the multiplicity function  $\mathcal{H}^0(A \cap f^{-1}(y))$  is  $\mathcal{H}^k$ -measurable in  $\mathbb{R}^m$  and

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^m} \mathcal{H}^0\left(A \cap f^{-1}(y)\right) d\mathcal{H}^k(y) = \int_A J_k d^A f_x d\mathcal{H}^k(x).$$

## 2.8 Approximate Continuity and Differentiability

In this section we introduce the notions of approximate continuity, approximate jump points and approximate differentiability that will be used in the next section to study the fine properties of BV functions.

**Definition 2.8.1** (Approximate Limit). Let  $u \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$ . We say that u has an approximate limit at  $x \in \Omega$  if there exists  $z \in \mathbb{R}$  such that

(2.8.1) 
$$\lim_{\varrho \searrow 0} \int_{B_{\varrho}(x)} |u(y) - z| \, \mathrm{d}y = 0.$$

We call the set  $S_u$  of points at which u has no approximate limit the approximate discontinuity set of u. If  $x \in \Omega \setminus S_u$  then the vector z, that is uniquely determined by (2.8.1), is called the approximate limit of u at x, and is denoted by  $\tilde{u}(x)$ . We say that u is approximate continuous at x if  $x \in \Omega \setminus S_u$  and  $\tilde{u}(x) = u(x)$ , i.e. x is a Lebesgue point of u.

Observe that the essential boundary  $\partial_* E$  of a  $\mathcal{L}^d$  -measurable subset E of  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , that we introduced in Definition 2.5.8, coincides with the approximate discontinuity set  $S_{\chi_E}$ .

**Proposition 2.8.2** (Properties of Approximate Limits). Let  $u \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$ . The following assertions hold true:

- (i)  $S_u$  is a  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -negligible Borel set, and  $\tilde{u}: \Omega \setminus S_u \to \mathbb{R}$  is a Borel function that coincides with u for  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -a.e.  $x \in \Omega \setminus S_u$ ;
- (ii) if  $f: \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  is a Lipschitz map and  $v = f \circ u$ , then  $S_v \subset S_u$  and  $\tilde{v}(x) = f(\tilde{u}(x))$  for every  $x \in \Omega \setminus S_u$ .

We now give a definition of approximate jump discontinuity between two values a and b along a direction  $\nu$ . For this purpose we denote the two half balls contained in  $B_{\varrho}(x)$  and determined by  $\nu$ , by

$$B_{\rho}^{+}(x,\nu) := \{ y \in B_{\varrho}(x) : \langle y - x, \nu \rangle > 0 \}$$

and

$$B_{\rho}^{-}(x,\nu) := \{ y \in B_{\rho}(x) : \langle y - x, \nu \rangle < 0 \}$$
.

**Definition 2.8.3** (Approximate Jump Points). Let  $u \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$  and let  $x \in \Omega$ . We say that x is an approximate jump point of u if there exist  $a, b \in \mathbb{R}$ , and  $\nu \in \mathbb{S}^{d-1}$ , such that  $a \neq b$  and

(2.8.2) 
$$\lim_{\varrho \searrow 0} \int_{B_{\varrho}^{+}(x,\nu)} |u(y) - a| \, \mathrm{d}y = 0, \quad \lim_{\varrho \searrow 0} \int_{B_{\varrho}^{-}(x,\nu)} |u(y) - b| \, \mathrm{d}y = 0.$$

We denote the triplet  $(a, b, \nu)$ , that is uniquely determined by (2.8.2) up to a permutation of (a, b) and a change of sign of  $\nu$ , by  $(u^+(x), u^-(x), \nu_u(x))$ . Furthermore, we call approximate jump set of u the set  $J_u$  of approximate jump points of u.

We say that the two triples  $(a, b, \nu)$  and  $(a', b', \nu')$  are equivalent if

(2.8.3) either 
$$(a, b, \nu) = (a', b', \nu')$$
 or  $(a, b, \nu) = (b', a', -\nu')$ .

**Proposition 2.8.4** (Properties of the Approximate Jump Set). Let  $u \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$ . The following assertions hold:

(i)  $J_u$  is a Borel subset of  $S_u$  and there exists a Borel function

$$\left(u^+(\cdot), u^-(\cdot), \nu_u(\cdot)\right) : J_u \to \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{S}^{d-1}$$

such that (2.8.2) is satisfied for every  $x \in J_u$ ;

(ii) if  $f: \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  is a Lipschitz map,  $v := f \circ u$ , and  $x \in J_u$ , then  $x \in J_v$  if and only if  $f(u^+(x)) \neq f(u^-(x))$ . In addition, if  $x \in J_v$  then

$$(v^+(x), v^-(x), \nu_v(x)) = (f(u^+(x)), f(u^-(x)), \nu_u(x)),$$

while if  $x \notin J_v$ , then  $x \notin S_v$  and  $\tilde{v} = f(u^+(x)) = f(u^-(x))$ .

We also introduce a notion of approximate differentiability for functions in  $L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$ .

**Definition 2.8.5** (Approximate Differentiability). Let  $u \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$  and let  $x \in \Omega \setminus S_u$ . We say that u is approximate differentiable at x if there exists  $v \in \mathbb{R}^d$  such that

(2.8.4) 
$$\lim_{\varrho \searrow 0} \int_{B_{\rho}^{+}(x,\nu)} \frac{|u(y) - \tilde{u}(x) - v \cdot (y - x)|}{\varrho} \, \mathrm{d}y = 0.$$

We denote the set of approximate differentiable points of u by  $\mathcal{D}_u$ . Furthermore, if u is approximate differentiable at x, then the vector v, that is uniquely determined by (2.8.4), is called approximate differential of u at x and is denoted by  $\nabla u(x)$ .

**Proposition 2.8.6** (Properties of the Approximate Differentiability Set). Let  $u \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$ . The following assertions hold true:

- (i) the set  $\mathcal{D}_u \in \Omega \setminus S_u$  of points where u is approximately differentiable is a Borel subset of  $\Omega$ , and  $\nabla u : \mathcal{D}_u \to \mathbb{R}^d$  is a Borel map;
- (ii) if  $x \in \mathcal{D}_u$  and  $f : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  is a function with linear growth at infinity and differentiable at  $\tilde{u}(x)$ , then  $v = f \circ u$  is approximately differentiable at x, and

$$\nabla v(x) = \nabla f(\tilde{u}(x)) \nabla u(x).$$

**Proposition 2.8.7** (Locality Properties). Let  $u, v \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$ . The following hold:

- (i)  $\tilde{u}(x) = \tilde{v}(x)$  for every point  $x \in \Omega \setminus (S_u \cup S_v)$  of density 1 of  $\{u = v\}$ , and hence for  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -a.e.  $x \in \{u = v\}$ ;
- (ii) if  $x \in J_u \cap J_v$  and  $\{u = v\}$  has density 1 at x, then  $(u^+(x), u^-(x), \nu_u(x))$  is equivalent to  $(v^+(x), v^-(x), \nu_v(x))$  (see (2.8.3));
- (iii)  $\nabla u(x) = \nabla v(x)$  for every  $x \in \mathcal{D}_u \cap \mathcal{D}_v$  of density 1 of  $\{u = v\}$ , and hence for  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -a.e.  $x \in \{u = v\} \cap \mathcal{D}_u \cap \mathcal{D}_v$ .

## 2.9 Fine Properties of BV Functions

In this section we recall the approximate continuity and differentiability properties of a generic function  $u \in BV(\Omega)$  and we analyse the decomposition of its distributional derivative Du in different terms.

The following result asserts that the mean value of  $|u|^{1^*}$  on balls  $B_{\varrho}(x)$  is uniformly bounded as  $\varrho \searrow 0$  for  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$ -a.e. point x.

**Lemma 2.9.1.** If  $u \in BV(\Omega)$  then the set

$$I := \left\{ x \in \Omega : \limsup_{\varrho \searrow 0} \int_{B_{\varrho}(x)} |u(y)|^{1^*} \, \mathrm{d}y = \infty \right\}$$

is  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$ -negligible.

We now compare |Du| with  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$ , and note that |Du| vanishes on any  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$ -negligible set.

**Lemma 2.9.2.** Let  $u \in BV(\Omega)$ . Then

$$|Du| \ge |u^+ - u^-|\mathcal{H}^{d-1}|_{J_u}.$$

Moreover, for every Borel set  $B \subset \Omega$  the following two assertions hold true:

- (i) if  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(B) = 0$ , then |Du|(B) = 0;
- (ii) if  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(B) < \infty$  and  $B \cap S_u = \emptyset$ , then |Du|(B) = 0.

If  $u \in BV(\Omega)$  then by the Radon-Nikodým Theorem we have

$$Du = D^a u + D^s u,$$

where  $D^a u$  and  $D^s u$  are the absolutely continuous and singular part with respect to  $\mathcal{L}^d$ , respectively. We may further decompose the singular part  $D^s u$ .

**Definition 2.9.3** (Jump and Cantor Parts). If  $u \in BV(\Omega)$  then the measures

$$D^j u := D^s u \lfloor_{J_u}$$
 and  $D^c u := D^s u \lfloor_{(\Omega \setminus S_u)}$ ,

are called jump part of the derivative and Cantor part of the derivative, respectively.

In analogy with what was established in Theorems 2.5.7 and 2.5.9 for the essential boundary  $\partial_* E$  of a set E of finite perimeter in  $\Omega$ , the following result asserts that the discontinuity set  $S_u$  is  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$ -rectifiable, and  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$ -almost every point in  $S_u$  is an approximate jump point.

**Theorem 2.9.4** (Federer-Vol'pert). For every  $u \in BV(\Omega)$  the discontinuity set  $S_u$  is countably  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$ -rectifiable and  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(S_u \setminus J_u) = 0$ . Moreover,

$$Du \lfloor_{J_u} = (u^+ - u^-)\nu_u \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \lfloor_{J_u}.$$

Since by Theorems 2.9.2 and 2.9.4 Du vanishes on the  $S_u \setminus J_u$ , from Definition 2.9.3 we obtain that Du may be decomposed as

$$(2.9.1) Du = D^a u + D^j u + D^c u.$$

The following theorem states that  $D^a u = \nabla u \mathcal{L}^d$ , where  $\nabla u$  is the approximate differential of u (see Definition 2.8.5).

**Theorem 2.9.5** (Calderón-Zygmund). If  $u \in BV(\Omega)$  then u is approximately differentiable at  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -a.e. point in  $\Omega$ , and the approximate differential  $\nabla u$  is the density of the absolutely continuous part of Du with respect to  $\mathcal{L}^d$ .

Moreover, given a function  $u \in BV(\Omega)$  we have that  $D^j u = Du|_{J_u}$ , and for every  $B \in \mathcal{B}(\Omega)$ 

(2.9.2) 
$$D^{j}u(B) = \int_{B \cap J_{u}} (u^{+}(x) - u^{-}(x))\nu_{u}(x) d\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(x).$$

In the following proposition we state the main properties of the three components of Du.

**Theorem 2.9.6** (Properties of  $D^a u$ ,  $D^j u$ , and  $D^c u$ ). Let  $u \in BV(\Omega)$ . The following hold:

(i)  $D^a u = Du|_{(\Omega \setminus \Upsilon_u)}$  and  $D^s u = Du|_{\Upsilon_u}$  where  $\Upsilon_u$  is defined by

$$\Upsilon_u := \left\{ x \in \Omega : \lim_{\rho \searrow 0} \frac{|Du|(B_{\varrho}(x))}{\rho^d} = \infty \right\}.$$

Moreover, if  $B \in \mathbb{R}$  is  $\mathcal{H}^1$ -negligible Borel set, then  $\nabla u$  vanishes  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -a.e. on  $u^{-1}(B)$ .

(ii) Let  $\Theta_u \subset \Upsilon_u$  be the set defined by

$$\Theta_u := \left\{ x \in \Omega : \lim_{\varrho \searrow 0} \frac{|Du|(B_{\varrho}(x))}{\varrho^{d-1}} > 0 \right\}.$$

Then  $J_u \subset \Theta_u$ ,  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\Theta_u \setminus J_u) = 0$ , and  $D^j u = Du|_{\Theta_u}$ . More generally,  $D^j u = Du|_{\Xi}$  for every Borel set  $\Xi$  containing  $J_u$  and  $\sigma$ -finite with respect to  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$ .

(iii)  $D^c u = Du|_{(\Upsilon_u \setminus \Theta_u)}$ ,  $D^c u$  vanishes on sets which are  $\sigma$ -finite with respect to  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$  and on sets of the form  $\tilde{u}^{-1}(B)$  with  $B \subset \mathbb{R}$ ,  $\mathcal{L}^1(B) = 0$ .

Remark 2.9.7. Let  $u \in BV(\Omega)$  and let  $f : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  be a Lipschitz function satisfying f(0) = 0 if  $|\Omega| = \infty$ . By Rademacher Theorem (see for example [52, Theorem 11.49]) we have that f is differentiable at  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -a.e. point of  $\mathbb{R}$ . Furthermore, by Theorem 2.9.6 (i) we have that  $\nabla u = 0$   $\mathcal{L}^d$ -a.e. in the set where f'(u) is not defined. Therefore, the map  $w = f'(u)\nabla u$  is a well-defined map if we assume that w(x) = 0 or, equivalently, that f'(u(x)) is an arbitrary real number, when f is not differentiable at u(x). Similarly, by Theorem 2.9.6 (iii),  $f'(\tilde{u})D^cu$  is a well-defined measure since  $f'(\tilde{u})$  is undefined at most on a  $|D^cu|$ -negligible set.

In view of the previous remark, the following chain rule holds for BV functions.

**Theorem 2.9.8** (Chain Rule in BV). Let  $u \in BV(\Omega)$  and let  $f : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  be a Lipschitz function satisfying f(0) = 0 if  $|\Omega| = \infty$ . Then  $v = f \circ u \in BV(\Omega)$  and

$$Dv = f'(u)\nabla u\mathcal{L}^d + \left(f(u^+) - f(u^-)\right)\nu_u\mathcal{H}^{d-1}\lfloor_{J_u} + f'(\tilde{u})D^c u.$$

## 2.10 Special Functions of Bounded Variation

In this section we define the space of special functions of bounded variation and we describe the main properties of these functions.

**Definition 2.10.1.** We say that  $u \in BV(\Omega)$  is a special function of bounded variation in  $\Omega$ , and we write  $u \in SBV(\Omega)$ , if the Cantor part of its distributional derivative is zero.

Note that  $SBV(\Omega)$  is a proper subspace of  $BV(\Omega)$  and that, from (2.9.1), Theorems 2.9.4 and 2.9.5, it follows that

(2.10.1) 
$$Du = D^{a}u + D^{j}u = \nabla u \mathcal{L}^{d} + (u^{+}(x) - u^{-}(x))\nu_{u}(x)\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \lfloor_{J_{u}} \rfloor_{J_{u}}$$

for every  $u \in SBV(\Omega)$ . Furthermore,  $W^{1,1}(\Omega) \subset SBV(\Omega)$ , and by (2.10.1) we have that  $u \in W^{1,1}(\Omega)$  if and only if  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(S_u) = 0$ . Thus, also the inclusion of  $W^{1,1}(\Omega)$  in  $SBV(\Omega)$  is strict.

**Theorem 2.10.2** (Closure in SBV). Let  $\xi : [0, \infty) \to [0, \infty]$  and  $\vartheta : (0, \infty) \to (0, \infty]$  be lower semicontinuous increasing functions such that

(2.10.2) 
$$\lim_{s \to \infty} \frac{\xi(s)}{s} = \infty \quad and \quad \lim_{s \to 0} \frac{\vartheta(s)}{s} = \infty.$$

Let  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  be an open and bounded set and, let  $\{u_n\} \subset SBV(\Omega)$  be such that

$$(2.10.3) \qquad \sup_{n} \left\{ \int_{\Omega} \xi \left( |\nabla u_{n}| \right) dx + \int_{J_{u_{n}}} \vartheta \left( |u_{n}^{+} - u_{n}^{-}| \right) d\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \right\} < \infty.$$

If  $\{u_n\}$  weakly\* converges in  $BV(\Omega)$  to a function u, then  $u \in SBV(\Omega)$ , the approximate gradients  $\nabla u_n$  weakly converge to  $\nabla u$  in  $L^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ , and  $D^j u_n$  weakly\* converge to  $D^j u$  in  $\Omega$ . In addition, we have that

$$\int_{Q} \xi(|\nabla u|) \, dx \leq \liminf_{n \to \infty} \int_{Q} \xi(|\nabla u_n|) \, dx \quad \text{if } \xi \text{ is convex}$$

and

$$\int_{J_u} \vartheta \left( |u^+ - u^-| \right) \, \mathrm{d} \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \leq \liminf_{n \to \infty} \int_{J_{u_n}} \vartheta \left( |u_n^+ - u_n^-| \right) \, \mathrm{d} \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \quad \text{if $\vartheta$ is concave.}$$

By the previous theorem and the Compactness Theorem 2.4.6 we may ensure the existence of convergent subsequences under an extra equiboundedness assumption.

**Theorem 2.10.3** (Compactness in SBV). Let  $\xi$ ,  $\vartheta$  and  $\Omega$  as in Theorem 2.10.2. Let  $\{u_n\} \subset SBV(\Omega)$  satisfy (2.10.3), and assume, in addition, that

Then there exists a subsequence  $\{u_{n_k}\}$  weakly\* converging in  $BV(\Omega)$  to  $u \in SBV(\Omega)$ .

The uniform  $L^{\infty}$ -bound (2.10.4) is necessary in Theorem 2.10.3 to estimate  $D^{j}u_{n}$ , and in turn, to have compactness in the BV weak\*-topology, according to the Compactness Theorem 2.4.6. Indeed, without this hypothesis the limit functions need not be of bounded variation in  $\Omega$  (unless d=1 and  $\vartheta \equiv 1$ ). The generalized (special) function of bounded variation that we present in the following section have been introduced exactly to overcome this difficulty.

Given an SBV function u defined on a ball  $B_r$ , we introduce a specific truncation of u that is characterized by the fact that the truncation levels depend on the size of  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(S_u \cap B_r)$ .

**Definition 2.10.4** (Truncations). Let r > 0 and let  $u : B_r \to \mathbb{R}$  be a measurable function. Recall that we denote by  $\gamma_5$  the dimensional constant in the relative isoperimetric inequality (see Formula (2.6.4)). If

(2.10.5) 
$$s_u := \left(2\gamma_5 \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(S_u \cap B_r)\right)^{\frac{d}{d-1}} < \frac{|B_r|}{2},$$

then we define  $u_*(s,r) := \inf\{t \in [-\infty,\infty] : |\{y \in B_r : u(y) < t\}| \ge s\}$  for every  $s \in [0,|B_r|]$ , and introduce the truncation of u defined by

$$\overline{u} := \tau^{-}(u, r) \vee u \wedge \tau^{+}(u, r)$$

where

(2.10.7) 
$$\begin{cases} \tau^{-}(u,r) := u_{*}(s_{u},r) \\ \tau^{+}(u,r) := u_{*}(|B_{r}| - s_{u},r) \end{cases}$$

**Remark 2.10.5.** Let r > 0 and let  $u : B_r \to \mathbb{R}$  be a measurable function. It can be shown that  $u_*(|B_r|/2, r)$  is a median of u in  $B_r$ , and that, by (2.10.5),  $\tau^-(u, r) \le m \le \tau^+(u, r)$  for any other median m of u in  $B_r$  (see Definition 2.6.6). Also, since

$$\{u \neq \overline{u}\} = \{u > \tau^+(u,r)\} \cup \{u < \tau^-(u,r)\},$$

by (2.10.7) we obtain that

$$(2.10.8) |\{u \neq \overline{u}\}| \le 2\left(2\gamma_5 \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(S_u \cap B_r)\right)^{\frac{d}{d-1}}.$$

We now state the Poincaré inequality for functions in  $SBV(B_r)$  introduced in [28]. In view of Definition 2.10.4 and Remark 2.10.5, this inequality reduces to the Poincaré inequality for Sobolev functions when  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(S_u \cap B_r) = 0$ .

**Theorem 2.10.6** (Poincaré Inequality in SBV). Let r > 0,  $1 \le p < d$ , and let  $u \in SBV(B_r)$ . If (2.10.5) holds, then the truncation  $\overline{u}$  of u defined by (2.10.6) satisfies

$$|D\overline{u}|(B_r) \le 2 \int_{B_r} |\nabla u| \, \mathrm{d}x$$

and

$$\left(\int_{B_r} |\overline{u} - m|^{p^*} dx\right)^{\frac{1}{p^*}} \le \frac{2\gamma_5 p(d-1)}{d-p} \left(\int_{B_r} |\nabla u|^p dx\right)^{\frac{1}{p}}$$

for every median m of u in  $B_r$ .

The following result is a consequence of the Poincaré's inequality in SBV and of the Compactness Theorem 2.10.3.

**Proposition 2.10.7.** Let r > 0 and consider a sequence  $\{w_n\} \subset SBV(B_r)$  such that

$$\sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \int_{B_r} |\nabla w_n|^p \, \mathrm{d}x < \infty \quad and \quad \lim_{n \to \infty} \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(S_{w_n}) = 0.$$

Furthermore, for each  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  consider a median  $m_n$  of  $w_n$  in  $B_r$  and the truncation  $\overline{w}_n$  defined in (2.10.6). Then, there exists a subsequence  $\{\overline{w}_{n_k}\}$  and a function  $w \in W^{1,p}(B_r)$  such that

$$(\overline{w}_{n_k} - m_{n_k}) \to w \quad in \ L^p(B_r),$$
  
 $(w_{n_k} - m_{n_k}) \to w \quad \mathcal{L}^d$ -a.e. in  $B_r$  as  $k \to \infty$ ,

and

$$\int_{B_r} |\nabla w|^p \, \mathrm{d}x \le \liminf_{k \to \infty} \int_{B_r} |\nabla \overline{w}_{n_k}|^p \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

See Theorem 7.5 and Remark 7.6 in [9] for a proof of the previous result. Another application of the Poincaré inequality for SBV functions is the following theorem that provides a sufficient condition for the existence of the approximate limit at a given point.

**Theorem 2.10.8.** Let p, q > 1,  $w \in SBV_{loc}(\Omega)$  and  $x \in \Omega$ . If

$$\lim_{\varrho \searrow 0} \varrho^{1-d} \left[ \int_{B_{\varrho}(x)} |\nabla w|^p \, \mathrm{d}y \, , +\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( S_w \cap B_{\varrho}(x) \right) \right] = 0$$

and

$$\limsup_{\rho \searrow 0} \int_{B_{\rho}(x)} |u(y)|^q \, \mathrm{d}y < \infty \,,$$

then  $x \notin S_w$ .

We conclude this section defining

$$(2.10.9) SBV^p(\Omega) := \{ u \in SBV(\Omega) : \nabla u \in L^p(\Omega) \text{ and } \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(S_u \cap \Omega) < \infty \}$$

for p > 1.

#### 2.11 Generalized Functions of Bounded Variation

In this section we introduce the space of generalized functions of bounded variations and their main properties. These functions can appear as limit of sequences of functions of bounded variation.

**Definition 2.11.1.** We say that  $u: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^M$  is a *a generalized function of bounded* variation in  $\Omega$ , and we write  $u \in GBV(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^M)$ , if for every  $\phi \in C^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$  with the support of  $\nabla \phi$  compact, the composition  $\phi \circ u$  belongs to  $BV_{loc}(\Omega)$ . Furthermore, we say that  $u: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^M$  is a generalized special function of bounded variation in  $\Omega$ , and we write  $u \in GSBV(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^M)$ , if for every  $\phi$  as above the composition  $\phi \circ u$  belongs to  $SBV_{loc}(\Omega)$ .

We denote as it is usual  $GBV(\Omega) = GBV(\Omega; \mathbb{R})$  and  $GSBV(\Omega) = GSBV(\Omega; \mathbb{R})$ .

**Remark 2.11.2.** If M=1 then the previous definition can be rephrased by saying that  $u \in GBV(\Omega)$  if the truncated functions

$$(2.11.1) u^{\tau} := (-\tau) \vee u \wedge \tau$$

belong to  $BV_{loc}(\Omega)$  for any  $\tau > 0$ , and that  $u \in GSBV(\Omega)$  if  $u^{\tau} \in SBV_{loc}(\Omega)$  for any  $\tau > 0$ .

Note that the space  $[GSBV(\Omega)]^M$  is strictly contained in  $GBV(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^M)$  for M > 1.

The notions of approximate continuity, jump points, and differentiability introduced in Section 2.8 do not apply to generalized functions of bounded variation since GBV functions are not necessarily locally integrable. We use a weaker notion of approximate limit in order to introduce the analogous of  $S_u$ ,  $J_u$ , and  $\nabla u$ .

**Definition 2.11.3** (Approximate Limit). Let  $u: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  be a Borel function and let  $x \in \overline{\Omega}$  be a point where the lower density of  $\Omega$  is strictly positive. We define the *upper* and *lower weak approximate limits of* u at x by, respectively,

$$u^{\vee}(x) := \inf \left\{ s \in \overline{\mathbb{R}} : \lim_{\varrho \searrow 0} \frac{|\{u > s\} \cap B_{\varrho}(x)|}{\varrho^d} = 0 \right\} \,,$$

and

$$u^{\wedge}(x) := \sup \left\{ s \in \overline{\mathbb{R}} : \lim_{\varrho \searrow 0} \frac{|\{u < s\} \cap B_{\varrho}(x)|}{\varrho^d} = 0 \right\} .$$

If  $u^{\vee}(x) = u^{\wedge}(x)$  then their common value is called the weak approximate limit of u at x and it is denoted by  $\tilde{u}_*(x)$ . We also set  $S_u^* := \{x \in \Omega : u^{\wedge}(x) < u^{\vee}(x)\}$ .

We note that the notions of approximate limit and weak approximate limit are all equivalent for functions in  $L^{\infty}_{loc}(\Omega)$  (see Proposition 3.65 and Remark 4.29 in in [9] for further considerations). Moreover, we have that

$$(2.11.2) GSBV(\Omega) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega) = SBV_{loc}(\Omega) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega).$$

**Definition 2.11.4** (Weak Approximate Jump Points). Let  $u: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  be a Borel function. We say that  $x \in \Omega$  is a weak approximate jump point of u, and we write  $x \in J_u^*$ , if there exist  $a, b \in \mathbb{R}$  with a > b, and a unit vector  $\nu \in \mathbb{R}^d$ , such that, setting

$$H^+ := \{ y \in \Omega : \langle y - x, \nu \rangle > 0 \}$$
 and  $H^- := \{ y \in \Omega : \langle y - x, \nu \rangle < 0 \}$ ,

the weak approximate limit of the restiction of u to  $H^+$  is a and the weak approximate limit of the restiction of u to  $H^-$  is b. If  $x \in J_u^*$  then  $a = u^{\vee}(x)$  and  $b = u^{\wedge}(x)$ . The vector  $\nu$ , uniquely determined by this condition, will be denoted by  $\nu_u^*(x)$ .

We notice that the direction of  $\nu_u^*(x)$  is uniquely determined by the previous definition, and if the values a and b are finite, then they are characterized by the following conditions:

$$\lim_{\varrho \searrow 0} \frac{|\{y \in \Omega \cap B_{\varrho}^+(x) : |u(y) - a| > \epsilon\}|}{\varrho^d} = 0,$$

and

$$\lim_{\varrho \searrow 0} \frac{|\{y \in \Omega \cap B_{\varrho}^{-}(x) : |u(y) - b| > \epsilon\}|}{\varrho^{d}} = 0$$

 $\text{for all }\epsilon>0\,,\text{ where }B^+_\varrho(x):=B_\varrho(x)\cap H^+\text{ and }B^-_\varrho(x):=B_\varrho(x)\cap H^-\,.$ 

**Definition 2.11.5** (Weakly Approximate Differentiability). Let  $u: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  be a Borel function and let  $x \in \Omega \setminus S_u^*$ . We say that u is weakly approximately differentiable at x if  $\tilde{u}_*(x) \in \mathbb{R}$  and if there exists a linear map  $L: \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$  such that, for every  $\epsilon > 0$ , the set

$$\left\{ y \in \Omega \setminus \{x\} : \frac{|u(y) - \tilde{u}_*(x) - L(y - x)|}{|y - x|} > \epsilon \right\}$$

has density 0 at x. In this case, we set  $\nabla^* u(x) = L$ .

**Remark 2.11.6.** Given two Borel functions u and v, if x is a point of density 1 for  $\{u=v\}$ , then u is weakly approximately continuous at x if and only if the same applies to v. In this case, the weak approximate limits coincide, and either both u and v are weakly differentiable (with  $\nabla^* u(x) = \nabla^* v(x)$ ) or neither one is. Analogously,  $x \in J_u^*$  if and only if  $x \in J_v^*$ , and if x is a weak approximate jump point of u and v then

$$\left(u^{\vee}(x), u^{\wedge}(x), \nu_u^*(x)\right) = \left(v^{\vee}(x), v^{\wedge}(x), \nu_v^*(x)\right) .$$

We now define the Cantor part of the derivative of a function in  $GBV(\Omega)$ .

**Definition 2.11.7.** Let  $u \in GBV(\Omega)$ . We define the Cantor part of the derivative of u for every measurable set  $E \subset \Omega$  by

$$|D^c u|(E) := \sup \left\{ \sum_{\tau > 0} |D^c u^\tau|(E_\tau) : E_\tau \subset \Omega \text{ pairwise disjoint measurable sets, } E = \bigcup_{\tau > 0} E_\tau \right\},$$

where the truncations  $u^{\tau}$  are defined in (2.11.1).

The following theorem asserts that the structure of the generalized derivative of a GSBV function is similar to that of a BV functions.

**Theorem 2.11.8** (Fine Properties of GBV Functions). Let  $u \in GBV(\Omega)$ , let  $\tau \geq 0$ , and recall (2.11.1). The following hold:

(i) 
$$S_u^*$$
 is countably  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$ -rectifiable,  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(S_u^* \setminus J_u^*) = 0$ ,  $S_u^* = \bigcup_{\tau > 0} S_{u^\tau}$ ,

$$u^{\vee}(x) = \lim_{\tau \nearrow \infty} (u^{\tau})^{\vee}(x), \quad and \quad u^{\wedge}(x) = \lim_{\tau \nearrow \infty} (u^{\tau})^{\wedge}(x);$$

(ii) u is weakly approximately differentiable  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -a.e. in  $\Omega$ , and

$$\nabla^* u(x) = \nabla u^{\tau}(x)$$

for  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -a.e.  $x \in \{|u| < \tau\}$ ;

(iii)  $\{u > s\}$  has finite perimeter in  $\Omega$  for  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -a.e.  $s \in \mathbb{R}$ , and

$$\int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} P(\{u > s\}, B) \, \mathrm{d}s = \int_{B} |\nabla^* u| \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{J_u^* \cap B} \left( u^+ - u^- \right) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} + |D^c u|(B)$$

for every Borel set  $B \subset \Omega$ .

The following theorem asserts that if (2.10.4) is not verified in the Compactness Theorem in SBV 2.10.3 then the compactness holds in GSBV instead of SBV.

**Theorem 2.11.9** (Compactness in GSBV). Let  $\xi : [0, \infty) \to [0, \infty]$  and  $\vartheta : (0, \infty) \to (0, \infty]$  be two lower semicontinuous increasing functions verifying (2.10.2), and let  $g : [0, \infty) \to [0, \infty]$  be increasing, with  $g(s) \to \infty$  as  $s \to \infty$ . Let  $\{u_n\} \subset GSBV(\Omega)$  be such that

$$(2.11.3) \qquad \sup_{n} \left\{ \int_{\Omega} \left[ \xi \left( |\nabla^* u_n| \right) + g \left( |u_n| \right) \right] dx + \int_{J_{u_n}^*} \vartheta \left( u_n^{\vee} - u_n^{\wedge} \right) d\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \right\} < \infty.$$

Then there exist a subsequence  $\{u_{n_k}\}$  and a function  $u \in GSBV(\Omega)$  such that  $u_{n_k} \to u$   $\mathcal{L}^d$ -a.e. in  $\Omega$  and  $\nabla^*u_{n_k} \to \nabla^*u$  weakly in  $L^1(U; \mathbb{R}^d)$  for every open set  $A \subset\subset \Omega$ . Moreover,

$$\int_{\Omega} \xi(|\nabla^* u|) \, dx \leq \liminf_{n \to \infty} \int_{\Omega} \xi(|\nabla^* u_n|) \, dx \quad \text{if } \xi \text{ is convex,}$$

and

$$\int_{J_u^*} \vartheta \left( |u^+ - u^-| \right) d\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \leq \liminf_{n \to \infty} \int_{J_{u_n}^*} \vartheta \left( |u_n^+ - u_n^-| \right) d\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \quad \text{if $\vartheta$ is concave.}$$

We end this chapter by introducing

$$(2.11.4) GSBV^p(B) := \{ u \in GSBV(B) : \nabla u \in L^p(B) \text{ and } \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(S_u \cap B) < \infty \},$$

and by observing that from (2.10.9) and (2.11.2) it follows that

$$GSBV^p(\Omega) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega) = SBV^p_{loc}(\Omega) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega)$$
.

# Chapter 3

## Evolution of Elastic Thin Films

In this chapter we prove the results introduced in Section 1.1 to which we refer the reader for the introductory explanation of the model under consideration and for the presentation of its physical motivation. We proceed as follows. In Section 3.1 we introduce the incremental minimum problem (1.1.13) choosing the appropriate function  $\mathcal{D}$  (see the penalization term (3.1.12)), and we prove the existence of the discrete-time evolutions. Since in the evaporation-condensation case there are no constraints on the area of  $\Omega_h$ , we proceed in a different way with respect to [39]. In fact, following an argument in [44, Chapter 12], we find  $h_N$  among functions with spatial derivative uniformly bounded by some constant r > 0. In particular, we start considering admissible profile functions in  $H^2_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R}; [0, \infty))$ .

In Section 3.2 we prove that for each T and r, the corresponding discrete-time evolutions  $h_N$  converge to a function h in  $C^{0,\beta}([0,T];C^{1,\alpha}([0,b]))$  for every  $\alpha \in \left(0,\frac{1}{2}\right)$  and  $\beta \in \left(0,\frac{1-2\alpha}{8}\right)$ . Furthermore, since we prove that  $\{h_N\}$  is equicontinuous in time with respect to the  $C^{1,\alpha}$ -metric, we are allowed to select a time  $T_0$  small enough and  $r_0$  such that  $h_N$  is a weak solution of the time discretization of (1.1.10) for each  $T < T_0$  (see (3.2.23)). Then, using the time discretization of (1.1.10) to estimate higher order derivatives of  $h_N$ , we prove that  $h \in L^2(0,T;H^4_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{R})) \cap H^1(0,T;L^2_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{R}))$ . Finally, in Theorem 3.2.10 we prove that h is a solution of (1.1.12), and in Theorem 3.2.11 we state the regularity properties satisfied by h.

Finally, in Section 3.3 we prove that the solution found with the minimizing movement method is the unique solution of (1.1.12) in [0,T] with  $T < T_0$ . Since (1.1.10) does not necessarily preserve the area underneath the profile of the film, the proof is more involved than the one in [39] for the case with surface diffusion.

#### 3.1 Mathematical Setting

In this section we introduce the precise mathematical formulation of the problem. Following the literature (see [19, 39]), we consider periodic conditions on the evolving profile and on the corresponding elastic displacement. Given a constant b > 0, we denote by  $H_{\#}^m(0, b)$ , for  $m = 0, 1, \ldots$ , the space of all functions in  $H_{\text{loc}}^m(\mathbb{R})$  that are b-periodic, endowed with the norm in  $H^m(0, b)$ . The class of admissible profile functions is

$$AP := \left\{ h : \mathbb{R} \to [0, \infty) : h \in H^2_\#(0, b) \right\}$$

for a positive constant b. Furthermore, given  $h \in AP$ ,

$$\Gamma_h := \{z = (x, h(x)) : 0 < x < b\}$$
 and  $\Omega_h := \{z = (x, y) : 0 < x < b, 0 < y < h(x)\}$ 

denote, respectively, the profile and the reference configuration of the film with respect to the interval (0,b), while the corresponding sets on all the domain  $\mathbb{R}$  are denoted by  $\Gamma_h^{\#}$  and  $\Omega_h^{\#}$ . Moreover, the class of admissible planar displacements is

$$AD_h := \{u : \Omega_h^\# \to \mathbb{R}^2 : u \in H^1(\Omega_h; \mathbb{R}^2), \ u(\cdot,0) = (e_0 \cdot ,0) \text{ in the sense of traces,}$$

$$\text{and } u(x+b,y) = u(x,y) + (e_0b,0) \text{ for a.e. } (x,y) \in \Omega_h^\# \},$$

where the constant  $e_0 > 0$  represents the mismatch between the lattices of the film and the substrate. Consequently, the functional space of admissible configurations is

$$X_{e_0} := \{(h, u) : h \in AP, u \in AD_h\}$$
.

As in [39], we define the surface energy density  $g:[0,2\pi]\to(0,\infty)$  by

$$(3.1.2) g(\theta) := \psi(\cos\theta, \sin\theta),$$

where  $\psi: \mathbb{R}^2 \setminus \{0\} \to (0, \infty)$  is a positively one-homogeneous function of class  $C^2$  away from the origin. Note that these are the only hypotheses assumed on  $\psi$  throughout the chapter. From these assumptions it follows that there exist two positive constants  $M_1$  and  $M_2$  such that

$$(3.1.3) M_1|\xi| \le \psi(\xi) \le M_2|\xi|$$

for each  $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^2$ .

We recall that  $W: \mathbb{M}^{2\times 2}_{sym} \to [0,\infty)$  is defined by

$$W(A) := \frac{1}{2}\mathbb{C}A : A,$$

with  $\mathbb{C}$  a constant positive definite fourth-order tensor, and thus the total energy functional (1.1.9) becomes

(3.1.4) 
$$\mathcal{F}(h,u) := \int_{\Omega_t} W(\boldsymbol{E}(u)) \, \mathrm{d}z + \int_{\Gamma_t} \left( \psi(\nu) + \frac{\varepsilon}{2} k^2 \right) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^1$$

for each  $(h, u) \in X_{e_0}$ , where  $\mathbf{E}(u) := \frac{1}{2}(\nabla u + \nabla^T u)$ ,  $\nu$  is the outer normal vector to  $\Omega_h$ , k is the curvature of  $\Gamma_h$ , and  $\varepsilon$  is a (small) positive constant. In particular, given  $h \in AP$ , we have that

$$k = \left(\frac{h'}{\sqrt{1 + (h')^2}}\right)'$$
 and  $\nu = \frac{(-h', 1)}{\sqrt{1 + (h')^2}}$ .

In the following result we establish a Korn-type inequality for subgraphs of Lipschitz functions.

**Lemma 3.1.1.** Let  $h:[0,b] \to [-L,L]$  be a Lipschitz function with  $\text{Lip } h \leq L$  for some L>0 and consider  $U_h:=\{z=(x,y):0< x< b, -L(1+3b)< y< h(x)\}$ . If  $1< p<\infty$ , then there exists a constant C=C(p,b,L)>0 such that

(3.1.5) 
$$\int_{U_t} |u|^p dz + \int_{U_t} |\nabla u|^p dz \le C \int_{U_t} |\mathbf{E}(u)|^p dz ,$$

for all  $u \in W^{1,p}(U_h; \mathbb{R}^2)$  with  $u(\cdot, -L(1+3b)) = 0$  (in the sense of traces).

*Proof.* Fix a ball B contained in  $(0,b) \times (-L(1+3b), -L(1+2b))$ . Since  $U_h$  is an open bounded domain starshaped with respect to B, by a classical version of Korn's inequality (see [59, 63]) there exists a constant  $C_1 = C_1(p, b, L) > 0$  such that

(3.1.6) 
$$\int_{U_h} |\nabla u|^p \, dz \le C_1 \left( \int_{U_h} |u|^p \, dz + \int_{U_h} |\mathbf{E}(u)|^p \, dz \right)$$

for all  $u \in W^{1,p}(U_h; \mathbb{R}^2)$ . Thus, it is enough to prove that

(3.1.7) 
$$\int_{U_h} |u|^p dz \le C_2 \int_{U_h} |\mathbf{E}(u)|^p dz$$

for some constant  $C_2 = C_2(p, b, L) > 0$ . By contradiction, assume that there exists a sequence  $\{h_n\}$  as in the statement and a sequence  $\{u_n\} \subset W^{1,p}(U_{h_n}; \mathbb{R}^2)$  of functions with  $u_n(\cdot, -L(1+3b)) = 0$  (in the sense of traces) such that

$$\int_{U_{h_n}} |u_n|^p dz > n \int_{U_{h_n}} |\boldsymbol{E}(u_n)|^p dz.$$

By the Ascoli-Arzelà Theorem, since  $\{h_n\}$  is bounded in  $C^{0,1}([0,b])$  by L, up to a subsequence (not relabeled), it converges uniformly to a Lipschitz function  $\bar{h}$  with Lip  $\bar{h} \leq L$ . Furthermore, for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , the function

$$v_n := \frac{u_n}{\|u_n\|_{L^p(U_{h_n})}}$$

satisfies

(3.1.8) 
$$\int_{U_{h_n}} |v_n|^p dz = 1, \qquad \int_{U_{h_n}} |E(v_n)|^p dz \to 0 \text{ as } n \to \infty,$$

and its trace on the segment  $(0,b) \times \{-L(1+3b)\}$  is equal to zero. Hence,

$$\sup_{n} \int_{U_{h_{-}}} |\nabla v_n|^p \, \mathrm{d}z < +\infty$$

by (3.1.6), and since  $U_{h_n}$  has Lipschitz boundary we can extend the functions  $v_n$  to the rectangle  $R_L := (0, b) \times (L(1+3b), -L(1+3b))$  in such a way that  $\{v_n\}$  is bounded in  $W^{1,p}(R_L; \mathbb{R}^2)$  with null trace on  $(0, b) \times \{-L(1+3b)\}$ . Thus, up to a subsequence (not relabeled),  $\{v_n\}$  converges weakly in  $W^{1,p}(R_L; \mathbb{R}^2)$  to some function v. Note that (3.1.8) implies that

(3.1.9) 
$$\int_{U_{\bar{h}}} |v|^p \, \mathrm{d}z = 1,$$

since  $\{v_n\chi_{U_{h_n}}\}$  converges to  $v\chi_{U_{\bar{h}}}$  in  $L^p(R_L;\mathbb{R}^2)$  by the Lebesgue Dominated Theorem and the uniqueness of the limit. Moreover, v has trace zero on the segment  $(0,b)\times\{-L(1+3b)\}$  (see [52]), and  $\{\boldsymbol{E}(v_n)\}$  converges weakly to  $\boldsymbol{E}(v)$  in  $L^p(R_L;\mathbb{R}^2)$ . Thus, in view of the uniform convergence of  $\{h_n\}$  to  $\bar{h}$  and by the Lebesgue Monotone Convergence Theorem, we have

$$\int_{U_{\bar{h}}} |\boldsymbol{E}(v)|^p dz \le \liminf_{n \to \infty} \int_{U_{h_n}} |\boldsymbol{E}(v_n)|^p dz = 0,$$

and so  $E(v) \equiv 0$   $\mathcal{L}^2$ -a.e in  $U_{\bar{h}}$ . Since  $U_{\bar{h}}$  is connected, this yields that v(z) = a + Az for some  $a \in \mathbb{R}^2$  and some skew-symmetric matrix  $A \in \mathbb{M}^{2 \times 2}$ . Thus, since v is continuous,  $v(\cdot, -L(1+3b)) = 0$  in (0,b) and so a = 0 and A = 0. We have reached a contradiction with (3.1.9).

Consider a non-identically zero profile  $h \in AP$  and introduce the elastic energy

(3.1.10) 
$$\int_{\Omega_h} W(\boldsymbol{E}(v)) \, \mathrm{d}z$$

defined for each  $v \in AD_h$ . By Lemma 3.1.1 there exists a minimizer of (3.1.10) in  $AD_h$  that is unique due to the Dirichlet condition.

**Definition 3.1.2.** Given  $h \in AP$  with  $h \not\equiv 0$ , we say that  $u \in AD_h$  is the elastic equilibrium corresponding to h if u minimizes (3.1.10) among all  $v \in AD_h$ . Moreover,  $(h_0, u_0) \in X_{e_0}$  is said to be an initial configuration if  $h_0 \not\equiv 0$  and  $u_0$  is the elastic equilibrium corresponding to  $h_0$ .

Consider an initial configuration  $(h_0, u_0) \in X_{e_0}$ , fix  $r > ||h'_0||_{\infty}$ , T > 0,  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ , and set

$$\tau_N := T/N$$
.

We now introduce the iterative minimization process used to define the discrete-time evolutions.

The incremental minimum problem. Set  $(h_{0,N}^r, u_{0,N}^r) := (h_0, u_0)$ , and for  $i = 1, \ldots, N$ , define inductively  $(h_{i,N}^r, u_{i,N}^r)$  as a solution of the following minimum problem:

$$(M_{i,N}^r) \qquad \qquad \min \left\{ G_{i,N}(h,u) : (h,u) \in X_{e_0} \text{ and } \|h'\|_{\infty} \le r \right\}.$$

The functional  $G_{i,N}$  is given by

(3.1.11) 
$$G_{i,N}(h,u) := \mathcal{F}(h,u) + P_{i,N}(h),$$

with the penalization term  $P_{i,N}$  defined by

$$(3.1.12) P_{i,N}(h) := \frac{1}{2\tau_N} \int_{\Gamma_{h_{i-1,N}^r}} \left( \frac{h - h_{i-1,N}^r}{J_{i-1,N}^r} \right)^2 d\mathcal{H}^1 = \frac{1}{2\tau_N} \int_0^b \frac{(h - h_{i-1,N}^r)^2}{J_{i-1,N}^r} dx,$$

where 
$$J^r_{i-1,N} := \sqrt{1 + ((h^r_{i-1,N})')^2}$$
.

The incremental minimum problem is well defined. In fact, for each i = 1, ..., N, we can recursively find a solution of the minimum problem  $(M_{i,N}^r)$  as it is established by the following result.

**Theorem 3.1.3.** Let  $(h_0, u_0) \in X_{e_0}$  be an initial configuration and let  $r > ||h'_0||_{\infty}$ , T > 0 and  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ . Then, for i = 1, ..., N, the minimum problem  $(M^r_{i,N})$  admits a solution  $(h^r_{i,N}, u^r_{i,N}) \in X_{e_0}$  with  $||(h^r_{i,N})'||_{\infty} \leq r$ .

*Proof.* Fix i = 1, ..., N, and if i > 1, consider a solution  $(h_{j,N}^r, u_{j,N}^r)$  of  $(M_{j,N}^r)$  for each j = 1, ..., i - 1. We want to find a solution of  $(M_{i,N}^r)$ . First observe that by (3.1.11), (3.1.12), and by the minimality of  $(h_{j,N}^r, u_{j,N}^r)$ , we have

$$\mathcal{F}(h_{j,N}^r, u_{j,N}^r) \leq G_{j,N}(h_{j,N}^r, u_{j,N}^r) \leq G_{j,N}(h_{j-1,N}^r, u_{j-1,N}^r) = \mathcal{F}(h_{j-1,N}^r, u_{j-1,N}^r),$$

and so

$$0 \leq \inf_{(h,u) \in X_{e_0}} G_{i,N}(h,u) \leq G_{i,N}(h_{i-1,N}^r, u_{i-1,N}^r) = \mathcal{F}(h_{i-1,N}^r, u_{i-1,N}^r) \leq \dots \leq \mathcal{F}(h_0, u_0).$$

Therefore, we are allowed to select a minimizing sequence  $\{(h_n, u_n)\}\subset X_{e_0}$  for  $(M_{i,N}^r)$  such that  $\|h_n'\|_{\infty} \leq r$  for each n and  $\sup_n G_{i,N}(h_n, u_n) < \infty$ .

Since  $\sup_n P_{i,N}(h_n, u_n) < \infty$  and  $J_{i-1,N}^r \leq \sqrt{1+r^2}$ , we have that  $\{h_n\}$  is bounded in  $L^2(0,b)$  (by a constant depending on r). Furthermore,  $\{h_n\}$  is bounded in  $H^2(0,b)$  since  $\|h'_n\|_{\infty} \leq r$  and

(3.1.13) 
$$\frac{\varepsilon}{2(1+r^2)^{\frac{5}{2}}} \|h_n''\|_{L^2([0,b])}^2 \le \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \int_0^b \frac{(h_n'')^2}{(1+(h_n')^2)^{\frac{5}{2}}} dx = \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \int_{\Gamma_{h_n}} k^2 d\mathcal{H}^1 < \infty.$$

Thus, there exists  $h \in AP$  with  $||h'||_{\infty} \le r$  such that, up to a subsequence (not relabeled),  $h_n \rightharpoonup h$  in  $H^2(0,b)$  and  $h_n \to h$  in  $W^{1,\infty}(0,b)$ . Using Fatou's Lemma, we conclude that

(3.1.14) 
$$P_{i,N}(h) \leq \liminf_{n \to \infty} P_{i,N}(h_n)$$
,

and in view of the continuity of  $\psi$ , we have

(3.1.15)

$$\int_{\Gamma_h} \psi(\nu) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^1 = \int_0^b \psi(-h',1) \, \mathrm{d}x \le \liminf_{n \to \infty} \int_0^b \psi(-h'_n,1) \, \mathrm{d}x = \liminf_{n \to \infty} \int_{\Gamma_{h_n}} \psi(\nu) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^1,$$

where in the first and last equality we used the fact that  $\psi$  is positively one-homogeneous. Furthermore, since  $(1+(\cdot)^2)^{-\frac{5}{4}}$  is uniformly continuous on [-r,r], the sequence  $\{(1+(h'_n)^2)^{-\frac{5}{4}}\}$  converges uniformly to  $(1+(h')^2)^{-\frac{5}{4}}$ , and so

$$\frac{h_n''}{(1+(h_n')^2)^{\frac{5}{4}}} \rightharpoonup \frac{h''}{(1+(h')^2)^{\frac{5}{4}}} \text{ in } L^2(0,b),$$

due to the weak convergence of  $\{h''_n\}$  in  $L^2(0,b)$ . Thus, we have

$$\int_{\Gamma_h} k^2 d\mathcal{H}^1 = \int_0^b \frac{(h'')^2}{(1 + (h')^2)^{\frac{5}{2}}} dx$$

$$\leq \liminf_{n \to \infty} \int_0^b \frac{(h'')^2}{(1 + (h'_n)^2)^{\frac{5}{2}}} dx = \liminf_{n \to \infty} \int_{\Gamma_{h_n}} k^2 d\mathcal{H}^1.$$

In order to prove that the sequence  $\{u_n\}$  is bounded in an appropriate space, we need to apply Lemma 3.1.1 in the Appendix. For this purpose, we consider a constant

$$L \ge \sup_{n} \|h_n\|_{C^1([0,b])}$$
,

we define a set  $U := (0, b) \times (0, -L(1+3b))$ , and we choose  $w \in H^1(U; \mathbb{R}^2)$  with null trace on  $(0, b) \times \{-L(1+3b)\}$  and trace equal to  $(e_0 \cdot 0, 0)$  on  $(0, b) \times \{0\}$  such that

$$||w||_{H^1(U;\mathbb{R}^2)} \le C||Tr(w)||_{H^{\frac{1}{2}}(\partial U)}$$

for some constant C > 0 (see [52]), where  $Tr(\cdot)$  is the trace operator. We may now extend each  $u_n$  to  $U_{h_n} := \{z = (x, y) : 0 < x < b, -L(1+3b) < y < h_n(x)\}$  with w, without relabeling it. Applying Lemma 3.1.1 to each  $U_{h_n}$ , we obtain

$$\int_{U_{h_n}} |u_n|^2 dz + \int_{U_{h_n}} |\nabla u_n|^2 dz \le C \left( \int_{\Omega_{h_n}} |\mathbf{E}(u_n)|^2 dz + ||Tr(w)||^2_{H^{\frac{1}{2}}(\partial U)} \right)$$

for some constant C > 0 depending only on L. Therefore, since  $\sup_n \int_{\Omega_{h_n}} |\boldsymbol{E}(u_n)|^2 \mathrm{d}z < \infty$ , we have that  $\|u_n\|_{H^1(U_{h_n};\mathbb{R}^2)}$  are equibounded. Proceeding now as in Lemma 3.1.1, since each  $U_{h_n}$  has Lipschitz boundary, we extend  $u_n$  to the rectangle  $R_L := (0,b) \times (-L(1+3b), L(1+3b))$  and we obtain that, up to a subsequence (not relabeled),  $\{u_n\}$  converges weakly in  $H^1(R_L;\mathbb{R}^2)$  to some function u with trace equal to  $(e_0 \cdot 0)$ , on  $(0,b) \times \{0\}$  (see [52]). Furthermore, we extend u to  $\Omega_h^\#$  by defining  $u(x+b,y) := u(x,y) + (e_0b,0)$  for every  $(x,y) \in \Omega_h^\# \setminus \Omega_h$ , so that  $(h,u) \in X_{e_0}$ .

Finally, since  $\{E(u_n)\}$  weakly converges to E(u) in  $L^2(R_L; \mathbb{R}^2)$  and  $\{h_n\}$  convergences uniformly to h, we conclude that

(3.1.18) 
$$\int_{\Omega_h} W(\boldsymbol{E}(u)) dz \leq \liminf_{n \to \infty} \int_{\Omega_{h_n}} W(\boldsymbol{E}(u_n)) dz,$$

which, together with (3.1.14), (3.1.15) and (3.1.16), implies that (h, u) is a minimizer of  $(M_{i,N}^r)$ .

**Remark 3.1.4.** Let  $f \in H^{\frac{1}{2}}(0,b)$ . The previous theorem still holds true if we replace the Dirichlet boundary condition  $u(\cdot,0)=(e_0\cdot,0)$  in (3.1.1) with the more general condition  $u(\cdot,0)=(f(\cdot),0)$ . Precisely, let  $h_0\in H^2(0,b)$  be an initial profile and let  $r>\|h_0'\|_{\infty}$ , T>0 and  $N\in\mathbb{N}$ . Then, for  $i=1,\ldots,N$ , the functional (3.1.11) admits a minimizer in

$$X_f^r := \{(u,h) : h \in H^2(0,b) \text{ with } ||h'||_{\infty} \le r, u \in H^1(\Omega_h; \mathbb{R}^2) \text{ with } u(\cdot,0) = (f(\cdot),0)\}.$$

In fact, this result follows from the same arguments used in the previous proof with the only difference that we need now to select the function  $w \in H^1(U; \mathbb{R}^2)$  in (3.1.17) with null trace on  $(0,b) \times \{-L(1+3b)\}$  and trace equal to  $(f(\cdot),0)$  on  $(0,b) \times \{0\}$ . We choose such a function w by extending f to  $\mathbb{R}$  by [30, Theorem 5.4], using the surjectivity of the trace operator from  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^2_-)$  to  $H^{\frac{1}{2}}(\mathbb{R})$  (see [52]), and finally truncating near  $\mathbb{R} \times \{-L(1+3b)\}$  with a cut-off function.

In view of Theorem 3.1.3 we may define the notion of discrete-time evolution of (1.1.10).

**Definition 3.1.5.** Let  $(h_0, u_0) \in X_{e_0}$  be an initial configuration and let  $r > \|h'_0\|_{\infty}$ , T > 0 and  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ . For  $i = 1, \ldots, N$ , consider a solution  $h^r_{i,N}$  to  $(M^r_{i,N})$  given by Theorem 3.1.3. The piecewise linear interpolation  $h^r_N : \mathbb{R} \times [0,T] \to [0,\infty)$  of the functions  $h^r_{i,N}$ , namely the function defined by

(3.1.19) 
$$h_N^r(x,t) := h_{i-1,N}^r(x) + \frac{1}{\tau_N} (t - (i-1)\tau_N) (h_{i,N}^r(x) - h_{i-1,N}^r(x))$$

if  $(x,t) \in \mathbb{R} \times [(i-1)\tau_N, i\tau_N]$ , for  $i=1,\ldots,N$ , is said to be a discrete-time evolution of (1.1.10). In addition, for each  $t \in [0,T]$  we denote by  $u_N^r(\cdot,t)$  the elastic equilibrium corresponding to  $h_N^r(\cdot,t)$ .

We observe that, by Theorem 3.1.3, if  $(h_0, u_0) \in X_{e_0}$  is an initial configuration,  $r > ||h_0'||_{\infty}$  and T > 0, then for each  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  there exists a discrete-time evolution  $h_N^r$  of (1.1.10) and we have that  $h_N^r(\cdot, t) \in AP$  and  $\left\|\frac{\partial h_N^r}{\partial x}(\cdot, t)\right\|_{\infty} \leq r$  for all t in [0, T].

Remark 3.1.6. In what follows, given a regular height function  $h: \mathbb{R} \times [0,T] \to [0,\infty)$ ,  $h_x$  and  $h_t$  stand for the derivatives with respect to the space and the time, respectively. Moreover, for each  $t \in [0,T]$ , given a regular function  $u(\cdot,t): \Omega_{h(\cdot,t)}^{\#} \to \mathbb{R}^2$ , we denote by  $\nabla u(\cdot,t)$  the gradient of u with respect to the spatial coordinates and by  $\mathbf{E}(u)(\cdot,t) := \frac{1}{2}(\nabla u(\cdot,t) + \nabla^T u(\cdot,t))$  its symmetric part. Furthermore,  $\mathbf{E}(u)(\cdot,h(\cdot,t)): \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{M}_{sym}^{2\times 2}$  is the trace of  $\mathbf{E}(u)(\cdot,t)$  on  $\Gamma_{h(\cdot,t)}^{\#}$ .

If we use the parametrization with the height function, then the curvature, the normal velocity of the evolving profile  $\Gamma_h$ , and the outward normal vector  $\nu$  to  $\Omega_h$  at the point  $(\cdot, h(\cdot))$  are given, respectively, by

$$k = \left(\frac{h_x}{\sqrt{1 + |h_x|^2}}\right)_x$$
,  $V = \frac{1}{J}h_t$ , and  $\nu = \frac{1}{J}(-h_x, 1)$ .

Also, we have that  $(\cdot)_{\sigma} = \frac{1}{I}(\cdot)_x$ .

We now introduce the notion of a solution of (1.1.12) in the interval of time [0, T].

**Definition 3.1.7.** Let  $(h_0, u_0) \in X_{e_0}$  be an initial configuration. A solution of (1.1.12) in [0, T] with initial configuration  $(h_0, u_0)$  is a function  $h \in L^2(0, T; H^4_\#(0, b)) \cap H^1(0, T; L^2_\#(0, b))$  that satisfies  $h(\cdot, 0) = h_0(\cdot)$  in [0, b], and

$$(3.1.20) \qquad \frac{1}{J}h_t = -\varepsilon \left(\frac{h_{xx}}{J^5}\right)_{xx} - \frac{5\varepsilon}{2} \left(\frac{h_{xx}^2}{J^7}h_x\right)_x + \partial_{11}\psi(-h_x, 1)h_{xx} - W$$

in  $(0,b) \times (0,T]$ , where  $J := \sqrt{1 + |h_x|^2}$ ,  $\partial_{11}\psi$  denotes the second derivative of  $\psi$  with respect to the first component,  $W(\cdot,t) := W(\boldsymbol{E}(u)(\cdot,h(\cdot,t)))$  and  $u(\cdot,t)$  is the elastic equilibrium corresponding to  $h(\cdot,t)$  for each  $t \in [0,T]$ .

Note that (3.1.20) is (1.1.10) using the parametrization with the height function. The following two lemmas provide the identities used to derive (3.1.20).

**Lemma 3.1.8.** Let g be the function introduced in (3.1.2). Then,

$$g(\theta) + g_{\theta\theta}(\theta) = \frac{\partial_{11}\psi(\cos\theta, \sin\theta)}{\sin^2\theta}$$

for every  $\theta \in (0,2\pi) \setminus \{\pi\}$ .

**Lemma 3.1.9.** The curvature regularization term satisfies the identity

$$k_{\sigma\sigma} + \frac{1}{2}k^3 = \left(\frac{h_{xx}}{J^5}\right)_{xx} + \frac{5}{2}\left(\frac{h_{xx}^2}{J^7}h_x\right)_x$$

for h sufficiently smooth.

### 3.2 Existence and Regularity

In this section we establish the existence of a solution of (1.1.12) in the sense of the Definition 3.1.7 for short time intervals and we study its regularity (see Theorems 3.2.10 and 3.2.11). First, we consider an initial configuration  $(h_0, u_0) \in X_{e_0}$  and we prove that, if  $\{h_N^r\}$  is a sequence of discrete-time evolutions for  $r > \|h_0'\|_{\infty}$  and T > 0 (see Definition 3.1.5), then, up to a subsequence (not relabeled), it converges to some function  $h^r$  as  $N \to \infty$ . Next, we select a time  $T_0$  small enough and  $r_0$  appropriate to have that  $\|(h_{i,N}^{r_0})'\|_{\infty} < r_0$  for each  $T < T_0$ ,  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ , and  $i = 1, \ldots, N$ . For  $T < T_0$  the profile function  $h_{i,N}^{r_0}$  satisfies the Euler-Lagrange equation (3.2.23) corresponding to the minimum problem  $(M_{i,N}^{r_0})$ . Finally, using the estimates provided by (3.2.23), we prove that  $h^{r_0}$  is a solution of (1.1.12) on [0,T] for  $T < T_0$ .

We begin by showing that the discrete-time evolutions  $h_N^r$  introduced in Definition 3.1.5 are uniformly bounded in  $L^{\infty}(0,T;H^2(0,b)) \cap H^1(0,T;L^2(0,b))$ . In the following, we pay attention to the dependence on r of the constants involved in the estimates used to select  $T_0$  in Corollary 3.2.3.

**Theorem 3.2.1.** Let  $(h_0, u_0) \in X_{e_0}$  be an initial configuration and let  $r > ||h'_0||_{\infty}$ , T > 0 and  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ . For i = 1, ..., N, consider a solution  $h^r_{i,N}$  to  $(M^r_{i,N})$  given by Theorem 3.1.3 and the related discrete-time evolution introduced in Definition 3.1.5. Then,

$$(3.2.1) \int_0^T \int_0^b \left| \frac{\partial h_N^r}{\partial t}(\cdot, t) \right|^2 dx dt \le C_0(r) \quad and \quad \sup_i \|h_{i,N}^r\|_{H^2(0,b)} \le \sqrt{C_0(r)T} + C_1(r),$$

where  $C_0(r), C_1(r) > 0$  are constants that depend only on r.

Therefore, up to a subsequence.

$$(3.2.2) h_N^r \rightharpoonup h^r \ in \ L^2(0,T;H^2(0,b)) \quad and \quad h_N^r \rightharpoonup h^r \ in \ H^1(0,T;L^2(0,b))$$

as  $N \to \infty$ , for some function  $h^r \in L^2(0,T;H^2(0,b)) \cap H^1(0,T;L^2(0,b))$ . Moreover, for every  $\gamma \in \left(0,\frac{1}{2}\right)$  we have

(3.2.3) 
$$h_N^r \to h^r \text{ in } C^{0,\gamma}([0,T]; L^2(0,b)) \quad as \quad N \to \infty,$$

$$h^r \in L^{\infty}(0,T;H^2(0,b)), \ h^r(\cdot,t) \in AP, \ and \ \left\| \frac{\partial h^r}{\partial x}(\cdot,t) \right\|_{\infty} \leq r \ for \ every \ t \ in \ [0,T].$$

*Proof.* Fix  $r > ||h'_0||_{\infty}$ , T > 0 and  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ . For simplicity, in this proof, we disregard the dependence on r in the notation of  $h^r_{i,N}$  and  $h^r_N$ . For each  $i = 1, \ldots, N$ , we have that

(3.2.4) 
$$G_{i,N}(h_{i,N}, u_{i,N}) \le G_{i,N}(h_{i-1,N}, u_{i-1,N}) = \mathcal{F}(h_{i-1,N}, u_{i-1,N})$$

by (3.1.11), (3.1.12) and the minimality of  $(h_{i,N}, u_{i,N})$ . Thus,  $P_{i,N}(h_{i,N}) \leq \mathcal{F}(h_{i-1,N}, u_{i-1,N}) - \mathcal{F}(h_{i,N}, u_{i,N})$  and so,

$$\frac{1}{2\tau_N\sqrt{1+r^2}}\int_0^b (h_{i,N}-h_{i-1,N})^2 dx \le \mathcal{F}(h_{i-1,N},u_{i-1,N}) - \mathcal{F}(h_{i,N},u_{i,N}).$$

Recalling (3.1.19) and summing over i = 1, ..., N, since  $\mathcal{F} \geq 0$  we obtain

$$\frac{1}{2\sqrt{1+r^2}} \int_0^T \int_0^b \left| \frac{\partial h_N}{\partial t}(x,t) \right|^2 dx dt \le \mathcal{F}(h_0, u_0),$$

i.e. the first estimate in (3.2.1) with  $C_0(r) := 2\sqrt{1+r^2}\mathcal{F}(h_0,u_0)$ . Now, since  $h_N(x,\cdot)$  is absolutely continuous on [0,T], for all  $t_1,t_2 \in [0,T]$ , with  $t_1 < t_2$ , using Hölder's inequality and Fubini's Theorem, we have

$$||h_{N}(\cdot, t_{2}) - h_{N}(\cdot, t_{1})||_{L^{2}(0, b)} \leq \left( \int_{0}^{b} \left( \int_{t_{1}}^{t_{2}} \frac{\partial h_{N}}{\partial t}(x, t) dt \right)^{2} dx \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

$$\leq \left( \int_{t_{1}}^{t_{2}} \left| \left| \frac{\partial h_{N}}{\partial t}(\cdot, t) \right| \right|_{L^{2}(0, b)}^{2} dt \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} (t_{2} - t_{1})^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

Therefore, from the first estimate in (3.2.1) we obtain

and, in particular, selecting  $t_1=0$  and  $t_2=i\tau_N$ , since  $h_N(\cdot,0)=h_0(\cdot)$  and  $h_N(\cdot,i\tau_N)=h_{i,N}(\cdot)$ , (3.2.5) implies that  $\|h_{i,N}\|_{L^2(0,b)} \leq \sqrt{C_0(r)}\sqrt{T} + \|h_0\|_{L^2([0,b])}$ . Furthermore, from (3.2.4) we observe that  $\mathcal{F}(h_{i,N},u_{i,N}) \leq \mathcal{F}(h_{i-1,N},u_{i-1,N})$  for each  $i=1,\ldots,N$ , and so,

$$\frac{\varepsilon}{2(1+r^2)^{\frac{5}{2}}} \|(h_{i,N})''\|_{L^2([0,b])}^2 \leq \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \int_{\Gamma_{h_{i,N}}^r} k^2 d\mathcal{H}^1 \leq \mathcal{F}(h_{i,N}, u_{i,N}) \leq \cdots \leq \mathcal{F}(h_0, u_0).$$

where we have used the fact that  $||h'_{i,N}||_{\infty} \leq r$ . Thus,

$$||h_{i,N}''||_{L^2(0,b)} \le C_2(r)$$

for  $C_2(r) := \sqrt{\frac{2}{\varepsilon} \mathcal{F}(h_0, u_0)} (1 + r^2)^{\frac{5}{4}}$ , and the second estimate in (3.2.1) follows. Therefore, since

(3.2.7) 
$$\sup_{t \in [0,T]} \|h_N(\cdot,t)\|_{H^2(0,b)} \le \sqrt{C_0(r)T} + C_1(r),$$

up to a subsequence (not relabeled),  $h_N \to h$  in  $L^2(0,T;H^2(0,b))$  for some function h. On the other hand, the first estimate in (3.2.1) implies that, up to a further subsequence (not relabeled),  $\left\{\frac{\partial h_N}{\partial t}\right\}$  converges weakly in  $L^2(0,T;L^2(0,b))$ , and we deduce that  $\frac{\partial h}{\partial t} \in L^2(0,T;L^2(0,b))$ , i.e.,  $h \in H^1(0,T;L^2(0,b))$ . Finally, note that (3.2.5) togheter with Ascoli-Arzelà Theorem (see e.g. [10, Proposition 3.3.1]), implies (3.2.3). Thus, since by (3.2.7) for each t in [0,T], we can find a sequence  $\{h_{N_k}(\cdot,t)\}$  that converges in  $W^{1,\infty}(0,b)$ , by the uniqueness of the limit we have that  $h(\cdot,t) \in AP$  and  $\left\|\frac{\partial h}{\partial x}(\cdot,t)\right\|_{\infty} \leq r$ .

From now on, we denote by  $\{h_N^r\}$  and  $h^r$ , respectively, a subsequence and a limit function provided by Theorem 3.2.1. In the next result we improve the convergence of  $\{h_N^r\}$  to  $h^r$ .

**Theorem 3.2.2.** Let  $(h_0, u_0) \in X_{e_0}$  be an initial configuration. For  $r > ||h'_0||_{\infty}$ , T > 0, we have that  $h^r \in C^{0,\beta}([0,T]; C^{1,\alpha}([0,b]))$  and

(3.2.8) 
$$h_N^r \to h^r \text{ in } C^{0,\beta}([0,T];C^{1,\alpha}([0,b])) \text{ as } N \to \infty$$

for every  $\alpha \in \left(0, \frac{1}{2}\right)$  and  $\beta \in \left(0, \frac{1-2\alpha}{8}\right)$ . Furthermore,  $h^r(\cdot, t) \to h_0$  in  $C^{1,\alpha}([0, b])$  as  $t \to 0^+$ .

Proof. Fix  $r > ||h'_0||_{\infty}$ , T > 0 and  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ . In this proof, we disregard again the dependence on r in the notation of  $h^r_{i,N}$  and  $h^r_N$ . Since for each  $t_1, t_2$  in [0,T], with  $t_1 < t_2$ , the function  $g := h_N(\cdot, t_2) - h_N(\cdot, t_1)$  is b-periodic, by the interpolation inequality (2.3.3), we have that

$$||g'||_{\infty} \le K||g''||_{L^{2}(0,b)}^{\frac{3}{4}}||g||_{L^{2}(0,b)}^{\frac{1}{4}}$$

for some constant K > 0, and since  $||g''||_{L^2(0,b)} \le 2 \sup_{i,N} ||h''_{i,N}||_{L^2(0,b)}$ , we obtain

$$||g'||_{\infty} \le K(2C_2(r))^{\frac{3}{4}} ||g||_{L^2(0,b)}^{\frac{1}{4}}$$

where we used (3.2.6). Thus, by (3.2.5) we find that

(3.2.10) 
$$\left\| \frac{\partial h_N}{\partial x}(\cdot, t_2) - \frac{\partial h_N}{\partial x}(\cdot, t_1) \right\|_{\infty} \le C_3(r)(t_2 - t_1)^{\frac{1}{8}},$$

for 
$$C_3(r) := 2^{\frac{3}{4}} K C_0^{\frac{3}{4}}(r) C_0^{\frac{1}{8}}(r) > 0.$$

Furthermore, by the Mean Value Theorem there exists  $\bar{x} \in [0, b]$  such that

$$g(\bar{x}) = \frac{1}{b} \int_0^b g(x) \, \mathrm{d}x,$$

and so

$$|g(x)| \le |g(x) - g(\bar{x})| + |g(\bar{x})| \le b||g'||_{\infty} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{b}}||g||_{L^2(0,b)},$$

for each  $x \in [0, b]$ . Therefore, by (3.2.5) and (3.2.10), we obtain

Moreover, for every  $\alpha \in (0, \frac{1}{2})$ , if  $|\cdot|_{\alpha}$  denotes the  $\alpha$ -Hölder seminorm, we have

$$(3.2.12) |g'|_{\alpha} := \sup \left\{ \frac{|g'(x) - g'(y)|}{|x - y|^{\alpha}} : x, y \in [0, b], x \neq y \right\} \le |g'|_{\frac{1}{2}}^{2\alpha} \left(2||g'||_{\infty}\right)^{1 - 2\alpha}.$$

Since (3.2.7) implies that

$$\left| \frac{\partial h_N}{\partial x}(\cdot, t_2) - \frac{\partial h_N}{\partial x}(\cdot, t_1) \right|_{\frac{1}{2}} \le 2K_M \left( \sqrt{C_0(r)T} + C_1(r) \right)$$

where  $K_M$  is the constant of the Morrey's inequality (see [2, 52]), by (3.2.10) and (3.2.12) we deduce that

$$\left| \frac{\partial h_N}{\partial x}(\cdot, t_2) - \frac{\partial h_N}{\partial x}(\cdot, t_1) \right|_{\alpha} \le C_4(r, \alpha, T)(t_2 - t_1)^{\frac{1 - 2\alpha}{8}},$$

for 
$$C_4(r, \alpha, T) := 2K_M^{2\alpha} \left( \sqrt{C_0(r)T} + C_1(r) \right)^{2\alpha} (C_3(r))^{1-2\alpha} > 0.$$

Therefore, it follows from (3.2.10), (3.2.11), and (3.2.13), that for every  $\alpha \in (0, \frac{1}{2})$ ,  $h_N$  is uniformly equicontinuous with respect to the  $C^{1,\alpha}([0,b])$ -norm topology and that

$$(3.2.14) ||h_N(\cdot,t_2) - h_N(\cdot,t_1)||_{C^{1,\alpha}([0,b])} \le C(r,\alpha,T)(t_2 - t_1)^{\frac{1-2\alpha}{8}},$$

for some  $C(r, \alpha, T) > 0$ . In particular, we find (3.2.8) applying Ascoli-Arzelà Theorem (see e.g. [10, Proposition 3.3.1]). Finally, since  $||h_N(\cdot, t) - h_N(\cdot, t_1)||_{C^{1,\alpha}([0,b])} \to 0$  as  $t \to t_1$ , we conclude the proof choosing  $t_1 = 0$ .

It follows from the previous theorem, that we can select  $r_0$  and a small time  $T_1$  (the largest one with respect to the estimate (3.2.10)) so that  $\left\|\frac{\partial h_N^{r_0}}{\partial x}\right\|_{L^{\infty}([0,b]\times[0,T])} < r_0$  for every  $T < T_1$  and  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ .

Corollary 3.2.3. Let  $(h_0, u_0) \in X_{e_0}$  be an initial configuration, and set

$$(3.2.15) r_0 := \|h_0'\|_{\infty} + \sqrt{\|h_0'\|_{\infty}^2 + 1} \quad and \quad T_1 := \frac{(1 + \|h_0'\|_{\infty}^2)^4}{\sigma_0(\varepsilon)(1 + r_0^2)^8},$$

where  $\sigma_0(\varepsilon) := 2^{10} K^8 \varepsilon^{-3} F^4(h_0, u_0)$  and K is the interpolation constant in (3.2.9). Then, for  $T < T_1$  we have that  $\sup_{i,N} \|(h_{i,N}^{r_0})'\|_{\infty} < r_0$ .

Proof. We recall that the constant in (3.2.10) is  $C_3(r) := K(2C_2(r))^{\frac{3}{4}}C_0^{\frac{1}{8}}(r)$ , where K is the interpolation constant in (3.2.9),  $C_0(r) := 2\sqrt{1+r^2}\mathcal{F}(h_0,u_0)$  and  $C_2(r) := \sqrt{\frac{2}{\varepsilon}\mathcal{F}(h_0,u_0)}(1+r^2)^{\frac{5}{4}}$ . Hence,  $C_3(r) = \sigma_0^{\frac{1}{8}}(\varepsilon)(1+r^2)$ . Therefore, choosing  $t_1 = 0$  and  $t_2 = i\tau_N$  in (3.2.10) we find that

$$||(h_{i,N}^r)'||_{\infty} \le (1+r^2)(\sigma_0(\varepsilon)T)^{\frac{1}{8}} + ||h_0'||_{\infty},$$

for  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  and i = 1, ..., N. Thus, if  $r > \|h'_0\|_{\infty}$  then it follows that  $\sup_{i,N} \|(h^r_{i,N})'\|_{\infty} < r$  for every  $T < T_1(r)$ , where

(3.2.16) 
$$T_1(r) := \frac{(r - ||h_0'||_{\infty})^8}{\sigma_0(\varepsilon)(1 + r^2)^8}.$$

Choose 
$$r_0 := \|h'_0\|_{\infty} + \sqrt{\|h'_0\|_{\infty}^2 + 1}$$
 to maximize  $T_1(r)$  and let  $T_1 := T_1(r_0)$ .

**Remark 3.2.4.** If  $h_0 > 0$  then there exists a time  $T_2 = T_2(h_0) > 0$  such that  $h_N^{r_0} > 0$  in  $[0,b] \times [0,T]$  for every  $T < T_2$ . Indeed, by (3.2.11) with  $t_1 = 0$  and  $t_2 = t$  we have that

$$h_N^{r_0}(x,t) \geq h_0(x) - C_3(r_0)bt^{\frac{1}{8}} - \sqrt{\frac{C_0(r_0)}{b}}t^{\frac{1}{2}} \geq \min_{x \in [0,b]} h_0(x) - C_3(r_0)bT^{\frac{1}{8}} - \sqrt{\frac{C_0(r_0)}{b}}T^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

for every  $(x,t) \in [0,b] \times [0,T]$ .

Define

$$(3.2.17) T_0 := \min\{T_1, T_2\},\,$$

and note that Theorems 3.2.1 and 3.2.2 hold true for  $r_0$  and every  $T < T_0$ . In the rest of the chapter we assume that  $T < T_0$  and, to simplify the notation, we denote  $h := h^{r_0}$ ,  $h_N := h^{r_0}_N$ ,  $h_{i,N} := h^{r_0}_{i,N}$ ,  $J^{r_0}_{i,N} := J_{i,N}$ ,  $u_N := u^{r_0}_N$  and  $u_{i,N} := u^{r_0}_{i,N}$  for all  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  and i = 1, ..., N.

Moreover, for technical reasons, in the sequel we use the piecewise constant interpolations of  $\{J_{i,N}\}$ , and  $\{V_{i,N}\}$ , where  $V_{i,N}$  is defined by

$$V_{i,N}(x) := \frac{1}{\tau_N} \frac{h_{i,N}(x) - h_{i-1,N}(x)}{J_{i-1,N}(x)}$$

for every  $x \in \mathbb{R}$ , i = 1, ..., N and  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ . We will also use the piecewise constant interpolations for  $\{u_{i,N}\}$  and  $\{h_{i,N}\}$ , in place of the piecewise linear interpolations introduced in (3.1.19).

**Definition 3.2.5.** Let  $(h_0, u_0) \in X_{e_0}$  be an initial configuration, and for  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  and i = 1, ..., N, consider  $I_{i,N} := ((i-1)\tau_N, i\tau_N]$ . Define  $\tilde{u}_N(z,0) := u_0$  for all  $z \in \Omega_{h_0}$  and

(3.2.18) 
$$\tilde{u}_N(z,t) := u_{i,N}(z) \quad \text{for all} \quad z \in \Omega_{h_{i,N}} \quad \text{if} \quad t \in I_{i,N} .$$

Analogously, define  $\tilde{h}_N$  and  $V_N : \mathbb{R} \times (0,T] \to [0,\infty)$  by, respectively,

$$\tilde{h}_N(\cdot,t) := h_{i,N}$$
 and  $V_N(\cdot,t) := V_{i,N}$  if  $t \in I_{i,N}$ .

In addition, set  $\tilde{J}_N := \sqrt{1 + \left(\frac{\partial \tilde{h}_N}{\partial x}\right)^2}$ .

**Remark 3.2.6.** Fix  $T < T_0$ . In view of Theorem 3.2.2, we deduce the following convergence results for  $\{\tilde{h}_N\}$ ,  $\{\tilde{J}_N\}$  and  $\{V_N\}$ .

(i) For  $\alpha \in (0, \frac{1}{2})$ ,

(3.2.19) 
$$\tilde{h}_N \to h \text{ in } L^{\infty}(0, T; C^{1,\alpha}([0, b])),$$

as  $N \to \infty$ . This can be easily verified using the equicontinuity of the sequence  $\{h_N\}$  with respect to the  $C^{1,\alpha}([0,b])$ -norm topology (see (3.2.14)).

- (ii) It follows from (i) that  $\tilde{J}_N \to J := \sqrt{1 + |h_x|^2}$  in  $L^{\infty}(0, T; C([0, b]))$ .
- (iii) Furthermore,

(3.2.20) 
$$V_N \rightharpoonup V := \frac{1}{J} h_t \text{ in } L^2(0, T; L^2(0, b)).$$

Indeed, from Definition 3.1.5 we have that for all  $t \in ((i-1)\tau_N, i\tau_N), x \in \mathbb{R}$ ,

$$V_N(x,t) = \frac{1}{J_{i-1,N}(x)} \frac{\partial h_N}{\partial t}(x,t).$$

Hence, (3.2.20) follows from (ii) and the fact that  $\frac{\partial h_N}{\partial t} \rightharpoonup \frac{\partial h}{\partial t}$  in  $L^2(0,T;L^2(0,b))$  by the second assertion in (3.2.2).

For the convergence of  $\{u_N\}$  and  $\{\tilde{u}_N\}$ , we follow the last part of the proof of [39, Theorem 3.4]. We recall the following result established in [39, Lemma 6.10] using standard elliptic estimates (see [42, Proposition 8.9]) and we use the notation introduced in Remark 3.1.6.

**Lemma 3.2.7.** Let M > 0 and  $c_0 > 0$ . Consider  $h_1$ ,  $h_2 \in H^2_\#(0,b)$  with  $h_i \ge c_0$  and  $\|h_i\|_{H^2_\#(0,b)} \le M$  for i = 1,2, and let  $u_1$  and  $u_2$  the corresponding elastic equilibrium in  $\Omega_{h_1}$  and  $\Omega_{h_2}$ , respectively. Then, for every  $\alpha \in (0,\frac{1}{2}]$ 

$$\|\boldsymbol{E}(u_1)(\cdot, h_1(\cdot)) - \boldsymbol{E}(u_2)(\cdot, h_2(\cdot))\|_{C^{1,\alpha}([0,b])} \le C\|h_1 - h_2\|_{C^{1,\alpha}([0,b])}$$

for some constant C > 0 depending only on M,  $c_0$  and  $\alpha$ .

In the remainder of the chapter, we assume that the initial profile is strictly positive, i.e.,

$$(3.2.21) h_0 > 0.$$

The following theorem is a consequence of [42, Proposition 8.9] and Lemma 3.2.7.

**Theorem 3.2.8.** Let  $(h_0, u_0) \in X_{e_0}$  be an initial configuration with  $h_0 > 0$ , and let  $T < T_0$ . Then

(i) there exists a constant C > 0 such that for all  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  and i = 0, ..., N,

$$\|\nabla u_{i,N}\|_{C^{0,\frac{1}{2}}(\overline{\Omega}_{h_{i,N}};\mathbb{M}^{2\times 2})} \le C,$$

(ii) 
$$E(u_N)(\cdot, h_N) \to E(u)(\cdot, h)$$
 in  $C^{0,\beta}([0, T]; C^{1,\alpha}([0, b]))$ ,

(iii) 
$$\mathbf{E}(\tilde{u}_N)(\cdot, \tilde{h}_N) \to \mathbf{E}(u)(\cdot, h)$$
 in  $L^{\infty}(0, T; C^{1,\alpha}([0, b]))$ ,

for every  $\alpha \in \left(0, \frac{1}{2}\right)$  and  $\beta \in \left(0, \frac{1-2\alpha}{8}\right)$ , where  $u(\cdot, t)$  is the elastic equilibrium corresponding to  $h(\cdot, t)$ .

*Proof.* Recall that by Remark 3.2.4 we have  $h_N, \tilde{h}_N > 0$  in  $[0, b] \times [0, T]$ . Using standard elliptic estimates (see [42, Proposition 8.9]), for all  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  and i = 0, ..., N, we may bound the norm of  $\nabla u_{i,N}$  in  $C^{0,\frac{1}{2}}(\overline{\Omega}_{h_{i,N}}; \mathbb{M}^{2\times 2})$  by a constant that depends only on the  $C^{1,\frac{1}{2}}[0,b]$ -norm of  $h_{i,N}$  (and the fourth order tensor  $\mathbb{C}$ ). Thus, the first assertion follows from the second estimate in (3.2.1).

In view of Lemma 3.2.7 and the second estimate in (3.2.1), the second and third assertions are implied by (3.2.8) and (3.2.19), respectively.

To simplify the notation, we define the function  $W_N$  in  $[0,b]\times(0,T]$  by  $W_N(\cdot,t):=W_{i,N}$  for each  $N\in\mathbb{N}$  and  $t\in I_{i,N}$ , where

$$W_{i,N}(x) := W(E(u_{i,N})(x, h_{i,N}(x))),$$

for each i = 1, ..., N and  $x \in [0, b]$ . Consider also, the function defined by  $W(\cdot, t) := W(\mathbf{E}(u)(\cdot, h(\cdot, t)))$  in [0, b] for each  $t \in (0, T]$ .

**Theorem 3.2.9.** Let  $(h_0, u_0) \in X_{e_0}$  be an initial configuration that satisfies (3.2.21) and let  $T < T_0$ . Then

(i) there exists a constant C > 0 such that for each  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  we have

(3.2.22) 
$$\int_0^T \int_0^b \left| \frac{\partial^4 \tilde{h}_N(x,t)}{\partial x^4} \right|^2 dx dt \le C;$$

(ii)  $h \in L^2(0,T; H^4(0,b))$  and  $\tilde{h}_N \to h$  in  $L^2(0,T; H^4(0,b))$ .

*Proof.* By Corollary 3.2.3, for all  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  and i = 1, ..., N,  $h_{i,N}$  satisfies the Euler-Lagrange equation

$$(3.2.23) \int_0^b \left[ \varepsilon \frac{h_{i,N}''}{J_{i,N}^5} \varphi'' - \frac{5\varepsilon}{2} \frac{(h_{i,N}'')^2}{J_{i,N}^7} h_{i,N}' \varphi' - \partial_1 \psi(-h_{i,N}', 1) \varphi' \right] dx + \int_0^b (W_{i,N} + V_{i,N}) \varphi dx = 0$$

for all  $\varphi \in AP$ , where  $\partial_1 \psi$  is the partial derivative of  $\psi$  with respect to the first component and  $W_{i,N}(x)$  is a continuous function in [0,b] by Theorem 3.2.8. In particular, for all  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ , i = 1, ..., N, and  $\varphi \in C_c^2(0,b)$ , we have that

$$\int_0^b f_{i,N} \varphi'' \mathrm{d}x = 0,$$

where the function  $f_{i,N}$ , defined by

$$f_{i,N}(x) := \varepsilon \frac{h_{i,N}''}{J_{i,N}^5} + \int_0^x \left( \frac{5\varepsilon}{2} \frac{(h_{i,N}'')^2}{J_{i,N}^7} h_{i,N}' + \partial_1 \psi(-h_{i,N}',1) \right) dr + \int_0^x \int_0^r \left( W_{i,N} + V_{i,N} \right) d\zeta dr ,$$

for  $x \in [0, b]$ , belongs to  $L^2(0, b)$ . Therefore, we conclude that

$$(3.2.24) f_{i,N}(x) = c_{i,N}x + d_{i,N}$$

for every  $x \in [0, b]$  and some constants  $c_{i,N}$  and  $d_{i,N}$ . Now, solving (3.2.24) for  $h''_{i,N}$ , we obtain

$$h_{i,N}'' = \frac{J_{i,N}^5}{\varepsilon} \left[ -\int_0^x \left( \frac{5\varepsilon}{2} \frac{(h_{i,N}'')^2}{J_{i,N}^7} h_{i,N}' + \partial_1 \psi(-h_{i,N}', 1) \right) dr - \int_0^x \int_0^r (W_{i,N} + V_{i,N}) d\zeta dr + c_{i,N} x + d_{i,N} \right],$$
(3.2.25)

from which we conclude that  $h''_{i,N}$  is absolutely continuous on [0,b], and so it is *b*-periodic (since  $h_{i,N}$  is *b*-periodic). Furthermore, differentiating both side of (3.2.24) and solving the resulting equation for  $h'''_{i,N}$ , we obtain

$$(3.2.26) \quad h_{i,N}''' = \frac{5}{2} \frac{(h_{i,N}'')^2}{J_{i,N}^2} h_{i,N}' + \frac{J_{i,N}^5}{\varepsilon} \left( -\partial_1 \psi(-h_{i,N}',1) - \int_0^x (W_{i,N} + V_{i,N}) dr + c_{i,N} \right).$$

Hence,  $h_{i,N}^{""}$  is also absolutely continuous on [0,b], and so it is *b*-periodic. Differentiating (3.2.24) once more and solving the resulting equation for  $h_{i,N}^{(iv)}$ , we obtain

$$\begin{split} h_{i,N}^{(\mathrm{iv})} &= 10 \, \frac{h_{i,N}^{\prime\prime\prime} h_{i,N}^{\prime\prime} h_{i,N}^{\prime}}{J_{i,N}^2} + \frac{5}{2} \frac{(h_{i,N}^{\prime\prime})^3}{J_{i,N}^2} - \frac{35}{2} \frac{(h_{i,N}^{\prime\prime})^3 (h_{i,N}^{\prime})^2}{J_{i,N}^4} + \\ &\qquad + \frac{J_{i,N}^5 h_{i,N}^{\prime\prime}}{\varepsilon} \partial_{11} \psi(-h_{i,N}^{\prime},1) - \frac{J_{i,N}^5}{\varepsilon} \left(W_{i,N} + V_{i,N}\right). \end{split}$$

Thus, since  $\psi$  is of class  $C^2$  away from the origin,  $h_{i,N} \in C^4([0,b])$ , and so  $h_{i,N} \in H^4_\#(0,b)$  with  $h_{i,N}^{(iv)}$  b-periodic. Furthermore, by Theorems 3.2.1 and 3.2.8, we have

$$\int_{0}^{b} |h_{i,N}^{(iv)}|^{2} dx \leq C \int_{0}^{b} \left(1 + |h_{i,N}''|^{6} + |h_{i,N}'''|^{2} |h_{i,N}''|^{2} + V_{i,N}^{2}\right) dx 
\leq C \int_{0}^{b} |h_{i,N}''|^{6} dx + C \int_{0}^{b} |h_{i,N}'''|^{3} dx + C \int_{0}^{b} \left(1 + V_{i,N}^{2}\right) dx,$$

where in the last inequality we used Young's inequality. Now we apply (2.3.2) and (2.3.3) to  $h_{i,N}''$  to estimate  $\|h_{i,N}''\|_{L^6(0,b)}$  and  $\|h_{i,N}'''\|_{L^3(0,b)}$ , respectively. It follows that

$$||h_{i,N}^{(iv)}||_{L^{2}}^{2} \leq C||h_{i,N}''||_{L^{2}}^{5}||h_{i,N}^{(iv)}||_{L^{2}} + C||h_{i,N}''||_{L^{2}}^{\frac{5}{4}}||h_{i,N}^{(iv)}||_{L^{2}}^{\frac{7}{4}} + C\int_{0}^{b} \left(1 + V_{i,N}^{2}\right) dx$$

$$(3.2.27) \qquad \leq \gamma ||h_{i,N}^{(iv)}||_{L^{2}(0,b)}^{2} + C_{\gamma} \int_{0}^{b} \left(1 + V_{i,N}^{2}\right) dx,$$

where in the last inequality we used Young's inequality with an arbitrary  $\gamma > 0$  and (3.2.1) to estimate  $||h_{i,N}''||_{L^2}$ . Choosing  $\gamma < 1$  in (3.2.27), multiplying for  $\frac{T}{N}$ , and summing over all  $i = 1, \ldots, N$ , we obtain

$$\sum_{i=1}^{N} \frac{T}{N} \int_{0}^{b} |h_{i,N}^{(iv)}|^{2} dx \le C \int_{0}^{T} \int_{0}^{b} (1 + V_{N}^{2}) dx dt.$$

Hence, recalling the definition of  $\tilde{h}_N$  since  $V_N$  is bounded in  $L^2(0,T;L^2(0,b))$  by (3.2.20) we obtain (i).

We now prove the second assertion. We start by considering M > N, i = 1, ..., N and j = 1, ..., M. Subtracting to (3.2.23) the Euler-Lagrange equation satisfied by  $h_{j,M}$ , and considering the test function  $\varphi = h_{i,N} - h_{j,M}$ , we obtain

$$\int_{0}^{b} \left( \frac{h_{i,N}''}{J_{i,N}^{5}} - \frac{h_{j,M}''}{J_{j,M}^{5}} \right) (h_{i,N}'' - h_{j,M}'') \, \mathrm{d}x = \frac{5}{2} \int_{0}^{b} \left( \frac{(h_{i,N}'')^{2}}{J_{i,N}^{7}} h_{i,N}' - \frac{(h_{j,M}'')^{2}}{J_{j,M}^{7}} h_{j,M}' \right) (h_{i,N}' - h_{j,M}') \, \mathrm{d}x 
+ \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{0}^{b} \left( \partial_{1} \psi(-h_{i,N}', 1) - \partial_{1} \psi(-h_{j,M}', 1) \right) (h_{i,N}' - h_{j,M}') \, \mathrm{d}x 
- \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{0}^{b} \left( W_{i,N} - W_{j,M} \right) (h_{i,N} - h_{j,M}) \, \mathrm{d}x 
- \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{0}^{b} \left( V_{i,N} - V_{j,M} \right) (h_{i,N} - h_{j,M}) \, \mathrm{d}x .$$

Fix  $\eta > 0$  and recall the notation  $I_{i,N} = ((i-1)\tau_N, i\tau_N]$  and  $I_{j,M} = ((j-1)\tau_N, j\tau_N]$ . Since  $\tilde{h}_N \to h$  in  $L^{\infty}(0,T;C^1([0,b]))$ , for N and M sufficiently large and for every i and j such that  $|I_{i,N} \cap I_{j,M}| \neq 0$ , we have that  $||h_{i,N} - h_{j,M}||_{C^1([0,b])} \leq \eta$ . We claim that

(3.2.29) 
$$\int_0^b |h_{i,N}'' - h_{j,M}''|^2 dx \le C\eta \int_0^b (1 + |V_{i,N}| + |V_{j,M}|) dx$$

for some constant C > 0. Indeed, the left-hand side of (3.2.28) satisfies

$$\begin{split} \left| \int_0^b \left( \frac{h_{i,N}''}{J_{i,N}^5} - \frac{h_{j,M}''}{J_{j,M}^5} \right) (h_{i,N}'' - h_{j,M}'') \, \mathrm{d}x \right| \\ & \geq \int_0^b \frac{|h_{i,N}'' - h_{j,M}''|^2}{J_{i,N}^5} \, \mathrm{d}x - \left| \int_0^b h_{j,M}'' \left( \frac{1}{J_{j,M}^5} - \frac{1}{J_{i,N}^5} \right) (h_{i,N}'' - h_{j,M}'') \, \mathrm{d}x \right| \\ & \geq C \int_0^b |h_{i,N}'' - h_{j,M}''|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x - \int_0^b \left| \frac{1}{J_{j,M}^5} - \frac{1}{J_{i,N}^5} \right| |h_{j,M}''| (|h_{i,N}''| + |h_{j,M}''|) \, \mathrm{d}x \\ & \geq C \int_0^b |h_{i,N}'' - h_{j,M}''|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x - C\eta \end{split}$$

where we used the Lipschitz continuity of the function  $s \mapsto (1+s^2)^{-\frac{5}{2}}$  on  $[0, r_0]$ ,  $J_{i,N} \le \sqrt{1+r_0^2}$ , and (3.2.6). Thus, the claim follows from the fact that the absolute value of the right-hand side may be estimated from above by  $C\eta$  for some constant C > 0, since  $h_{i,N}$ ,  $h_{j,M} \le r_0$ , (3.2.6),  $\partial_1 \psi$  is continuous away from the origin, and in view of assertion (iii) of Theorem 3.2.8.

Furthermore, integrating (3.2.29) over  $I_{i,N} \cap I_{j,M}$ , we have that for N and M sufficiently large,

$$\int_{I_{i,N}\cap I_{j,M}} \int_0^b \left| \frac{\partial^2 \tilde{h}_N}{\partial x^2}(x,t) - \frac{\partial^2 \tilde{h}_M}{\partial x^2}(x,t) \right|^2 dx dt$$

$$\leq C\eta \int_{I_{i,N}\cap I_{i,M}} \int_0^b \left(1 + |V_{i,N}| + |V_{j,M}|\right) dx dt$$

for each i and j such that  $|I_{i,N} \cap I_{j,M}| \neq 0$ . Now, we first fix i = 1, ..., N, and sum the previous estimate with respect to every j such that  $|I_{i,N} \cap I_{j,M}| \neq 0$  to obtain

$$\int_{I_{i,N}} \int_0^b \left| \frac{\partial^2 \tilde{h}_N}{\partial x^2} (x,t) - \frac{\partial^2 \tilde{h}_M}{\partial x^2} (x,t) \right|^2 dx dt \\
\leq C \eta \int_{I_{i,N}} \int_0^b \left( 1 + |V_N| + |V_M| \right) dx dt,$$

and then we sum over i, so that (3.2.20) implies

(3.2.30) 
$$\int_0^T \int_0^b \left| \frac{\partial^2 \tilde{h}_N}{\partial x^2}(x,t) - \frac{\partial^2 \tilde{h}_M}{\partial x^2}(x,t) \right|^2 dx dt \le C\eta$$

for M, N sufficiently large and some constant C > 0.

Moreover, by (2.3.1),

$$\int_{0}^{b} \left| \frac{\partial^{3} \tilde{h}_{N}}{\partial x^{3}}(x,t) - \frac{\partial^{3} \tilde{h}_{M}}{\partial x^{3}}(x,t) \right|^{2} dx$$

$$\leq C \left( \int_{0}^{b} \left| \frac{\partial^{4} \tilde{h}_{N}}{\partial x^{4}}(x,t) - \frac{\partial^{4} \tilde{h}_{M}}{\partial x^{4}}(x,t) \right|^{2} dx \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \left( \int_{0}^{b} \left| \frac{\partial^{2} \tilde{h}_{N}}{\partial x^{2}}(x,t) - \frac{\partial^{2} \tilde{h}_{M}}{\partial x^{2}}(x,t) \right|^{2} dx \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

Finally, we integrate with respect to t and use Hölder's inequality, the first assertion and (3.2.30) to deduce that

(3.2.31) 
$$\int_0^T \int_0^b \left| \frac{\partial^3 \tilde{h}_N}{\partial x^3} (x, t) - \frac{\partial^3 \tilde{h}_M}{\partial x^3} (x, t) \right|^2 dx dt \le C \eta^{\frac{1}{2}},$$

for N and M sufficiently large. Thus, by (3.2.30) and (3.2.31),  $\left\{\frac{\partial^2 \tilde{h}_N}{\partial x^2}\right\}$  is a Cauchy sequence in  $L^2(0,T;H^1(0,b))$  and, since by Theorem 3.2.1 and (3.2.19)  $\tilde{h}_N \to h$  in  $L^2(0,T;H^2(0,b))$ , we have that  $\tilde{h}_N \to h$  in  $L^2(0,T;H^3(0,b))$ . Hence, in view of (i) we obtain that  $\tilde{h}_N \to h$  in  $L^2(0,T;H^4(0,b))$ .

Note that  $h \in L^2(0,T; H^4_\#(0,b)) \cap H^1(0,T; L^2_\#(0,b))$  and recall Definition 3.1.7. In the following theorem, we prove the existence of a solution of (1.1.12) in [0,T] for  $T < T_0$ .

**Theorem 3.2.10.** Let  $(h_0, u_0) \in X_{e_0}$  be an initial configuration such that  $h_0 > 0$ , and let  $T_0 > 0$  be as defined in (3.2.17). Then the Cauchy problem (1.1.12) admits a solution in [0, T] for each  $T < T_0$  in the sense of Definition 3.1.7.

*Proof.* Fix  $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}((0,b) \times (0,T))$ . It follows from (3.2.23) that for all  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ ,

$$\int_0^b \left[ \varepsilon \frac{(\tilde{h}_N)_{xx}}{\tilde{J}_N^5} \varphi_{xx} - \frac{5\varepsilon}{2} \frac{(\tilde{h}_N)_{xx}^2}{\tilde{J}_N^7} (\tilde{h}_N)_x \varphi_x - \partial_1 \psi (-(\tilde{h}_N)_x, 1) \varphi_x + W_N \varphi \right] dx = -\int_0^b V_N \varphi dx$$

in (0,T]. Integrating over (0,T], we obtain

(3.2.32) 
$$\int_0^T A_N dt = -\int_0^T \int_0^b V_N \varphi dx dt,$$

where

$$A_N := \int_0^b \left[ \varepsilon \frac{(\tilde{h}_N)_{xx}}{\tilde{J}_N^5} \varphi_{xx} - \frac{5\varepsilon}{2} \frac{(\tilde{h}_N)_{xx}^2}{\tilde{J}_N^7} (\tilde{h}_N)_x \varphi_x - \partial_1 \psi (-(\tilde{h}_N)_x, 1) \varphi_x + W_N \varphi \right] dx$$

in (0,T]. By Lebesgue Dominated Convergence Theorem,  $\{A_N\}$  converges to

$$A := \int_0^b \left[ \varepsilon \frac{h_{xx}}{J^5} \varphi_{xx} - \frac{5\varepsilon}{2} \frac{h_{xx}^2}{J^7} h_x \varphi_x - \partial_1 \psi(-h_x, 1) \varphi_x + W \varphi \right] dx$$

in  $L^1(0,T)$ . Indeed, we have that

$$|A_N| \le C \|\varphi\|_{C^2((0,b)\times(0,T))} \int_0^b \left[ |(\tilde{h}_N)_{xx}| + |(\tilde{h}_N)_{xx}|^2 + W_N \right] dx$$

in (0,T] for some constant C>0, since  $(\tilde{h}_N)_x$  is uniformly bounded in  $[0,b]\times(0,T]$ ,  $\partial_1\psi$  is continuous away from the origin, and  $\tilde{J}_N\geq 1$ . Thus, by (3.2.1) and assertion (i) of Theorem 3.2.8,  $A_N$  is uniformly bounded in (0,T]. Moreover,  $A_N\to A$   $\mathcal{L}^1$ -a.e. in (0,T) because  $\partial_1\psi$  is continuous away from the origin,  $W_N(\cdot,t)\to W(\cdot,t)$  in C([0,b]) by Theorem 3.2.8, and  $\tilde{h}_N(\cdot,t)\to h(\cdot,t)$  in  $C^2([0,b])$  by Theorem 3.2.9.

Therefore, since  $A_N \to A$  in  $L^1(0,T)$  and also by (3.2.20), we obtain that

$$\int_0^T \int_0^b \left[ \varepsilon \frac{h_{xx}}{J^5} \varphi_{xx} - \frac{5\varepsilon}{2} \frac{h_{xx}^2}{J^7} h_x \varphi_x - \partial_1 \psi(-h_x, 1) \varphi_x + W \varphi \right] dx dt = -\int_0^T \int_0^b V \varphi dx dt.$$

Integrating by parts, we have

(3.2.33) 
$$\int_0^T \int_0^b f \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x \, \mathrm{d}t = 0,$$

where the function f defined in  $[0, b] \times (0, T)$  by

$$f := \varepsilon \left(\frac{h_{xx}}{J^5}\right)_{xx} + \frac{5\varepsilon}{2} \left(\frac{h_{xx}^2}{J^7}h_x\right)_x + \left(\partial_1 \psi(-h_x, 1)\right)_x + W + V,$$

belongs to  $L^2(0,T;L^2(0,b))$ . Indeed, since  $h_x$  is uniformly bounded in  $[0,b] \times [0,T]$ ,  $J \ge 1$ , and  $\partial_{11}\psi$  is continuous away from the origin, we have

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{0}^{b} |f|^{2} dx dt \leq C \int_{0}^{T} \int_{0}^{b} \left[ |h_{xxxx}|^{2} + |h_{xxx}|^{2} |h_{xx}|^{2} + |h_{xx}|^{6} + |h_{xx}|^{2} + W^{2} + |V|^{2} \right] dx dt 
\leq C \int_{0}^{T} \int_{0}^{b} \left[ 1 + |h_{xxx}|^{2} |h_{xx}|^{2} + |h_{xx}|^{6} \right] dx dt 
\leq C \int_{0}^{T} \int_{0}^{b} \left[ 1 + |h_{xxx}|^{3} + |h_{xx}|^{6} \right] dx dt$$

for some constant C > 0, where in the second inequality we used the fact that h belongs to  $L^2(0, T_0; H^4(0, b))$ , (3.2.20) and Theorem 3.2.8, while the last one follows from Young's inequality. Moreover, since  $h_{xx}(\cdot, t) \in H^2_{\#}(0, b)$  for  $\mathcal{L}^1$ -a.e. t in  $[0, T_0]$ , we may use the interpolation results (2.3.2) and (2.3.3) to estimate  $||h_{xxx}(\cdot, t)||_{L^3(0,b)}$  and  $||h_{xx}(\cdot, t)||_{L^6(0,b)}$ , respectively, as done in (3.2.27), and then applying again Young's inequality, we obtain

$$\int_0^T \int_0^b |f|^2 dx dt \le C \left[ 1 + \int_0^T \int_0^b |h_{xxxx}|^2 dx dt + \int_0^T \left( \int_0^b |h_{xx}|^2 dx \right)^5 dt \right].$$

Note that since  $h \in L^2(0,T;H^4(0,b)) \cap L^{\infty}(0,T;H^2(0,b))$ , the right-hand side of the previous inequality is bounded.

By the arbitrariness of  $\varphi$  and the density of  $C_c^{\infty}((0,b)\times(0,T))$  in  $L^2((0,b)\times(0,T))$ , we deduce from (3.2.33) that  $f\equiv 0$ . Thus, h satisfies

$$V = -\varepsilon \left(\frac{h_{xx}}{J^5}\right)_{xx} - \frac{5\varepsilon}{2} \left(\frac{h_{xx}^2}{J^7} h_x\right)_x - \left(\partial_1 \psi(-h_x, 1)\right)_x - W,$$

which is (3.1.20).

The following regularity result applies to the solution h of (1.1.12) for  $T < T_0$ .

**Theorem 3.2.11.** Let  $(h_0, u_0) \in X_{e_0}$  be an initial configuration such that  $h_0 > 0$  and let  $T < T_0$ . Then, the solution h of (1.1.12) in [0, T] given in Theorem 3.2.10, satisfies:

$$(i) \ h \in L^2(0,T; H^4_\#(0,b)) \cap L^\infty(0,T; H^2_\#(0,b)) \cap H^1(0,T; L^2_\#(0,b)) \,,$$

(ii) 
$$h \in C^{0,\beta}([0,T]; C^{1,\alpha}([0,b]))$$
 for every  $\alpha \in (0,\frac{1}{2})$  and  $\beta \in (0,\frac{1-2\alpha}{8})$ ,

(iii) 
$$||h_x||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{\infty}(0,b))} \le ||h'_0||_{\infty} + \sqrt{||h'_0||_{\infty}^2 + 1}$$
,

(iv) 
$$h \in L^{\frac{12}{5}}(0, T; C_{\#}^{2,1}([0,b])) \cap L^{\frac{24}{5}}(0, T; C_{\#}^{1,1}([0,b]))$$
.

*Proof.* Properties (i)-(iii) have been established in Theorems 3.2.1, 3.2.2, 3.2.9, and Corollary 3.2.3. In order to prove (iv), we fix  $N, M \in \mathbb{N}$  and we follow [39, Corollary 3.7]. By (2.3.3), we have

$$\left\| \frac{\partial^{3} \tilde{h}_{N}}{\partial x^{3}} (\cdot, t) - \frac{\partial^{3} \tilde{h}_{M}}{\partial x^{3}} (\cdot, t) \right\|_{\infty} \\ \leq C \left( \int_{0}^{b} \left| \frac{\partial^{4} \tilde{h}_{N}}{\partial x^{4}} (x, t) - \frac{\partial^{4} \tilde{h}_{M}}{\partial x^{4}} (x, t) \right|^{2} dx \right)^{\frac{5}{12}} \left( \int_{0}^{b} \left| \frac{\partial \tilde{h}_{N}}{\partial x} (x, t) - \frac{\partial \tilde{h}_{M}}{\partial x} (x, t) \right|^{2} dx \right)^{\frac{1}{12}}$$

 $\mathcal{L}^1$ -a.e. in [0,T]. Raising both sides to the power  $\frac{12}{5}$ , integrating over [0,T] and recalling (3.2.22), we obtain

$$\int_0^T \left\| \frac{\partial^3 \tilde{h}_N}{\partial x^3}(\cdot, t) - \frac{\partial^3 \tilde{h}_M}{\partial x^3}(\cdot, t) \right\|_{\infty}^{\frac{12}{5}} dt \le C \sup_{t \in [0, T]} \left\| \frac{\partial \tilde{h}_N}{\partial x}(\cdot, t) - \frac{\partial \tilde{h}_M}{\partial x}(\cdot, t) \right\|_{\infty}^{\frac{2}{5}}.$$

Then, by (3.2.19) we have that  $\tilde{h}_N \to h$  in  $L^{\frac{12}{5}}(0,T;C_{\#}^{2,1}([0,b]))$  and  $h \in L^{\frac{12}{5}}(0,T;C_{\#}^{2,1}([0,b]))$ . Furthermore, by (2.3.1), we have

$$\left\| \frac{\partial^2 \tilde{h}_N}{\partial x^2}(\cdot,t) - \frac{\partial^2 \tilde{h}_M}{\partial x^2}(\cdot,t) \right\|_{\infty} \le C \left\| \frac{\partial^3 \tilde{h}_N}{\partial x^3}(\cdot,t) - \frac{\partial^3 \tilde{h}_M}{\partial x^3}(\cdot,t) \right\|_{\infty}^{\frac{1}{2}} \left\| \frac{\partial \tilde{h}_N}{\partial x}(\cdot,t) - \frac{\partial \tilde{h}_M}{\partial x}(\cdot,t) \right\|_{\infty}^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

 $\mathcal{L}^1$ -a.e. in [0,T]. Thus, raising both sides to the power  $\frac{24}{5}$ , we proceed as before to conclude that  $\tilde{h}_N \to h$  in  $L^{\frac{24}{5}}(0,T;C^{1,1}_\#([0,b]))$  and  $h \in L^{\frac{24}{5}}(0,T;C^{1,1}_\#([0,b]))$ .

#### 3.3 Uniqueness

From Theorem 3.3.1 below, it follows that the solution provided by Theorem 3.2.10 is the unique solution of (1.1.12) in [0,T] for  $T < T_0$ . Since (3.1.20) does not necessarily preserve the area underneath the profile of the film, the proof is more involved than the one in [39] for the case with surface diffusion.

**Theorem 3.3.1.** Let  $(h_0, u_0) \in X_{e_0}$  be an initial configuration such that  $h_0 > 0$ , and let T > 0. If  $h_1, h_2 \in L^2(0, T; H^4_\#(0, b)) \cap L^\infty(0, T; H^2_\#(0, b)) \cap H^1(0, T; L^2_\#(0, b))$  are two solutions of (1.1.12) in [0, T] with initial configuration  $(h_0, u_0)$  (see Definition 3.1.7), then  $h_1 = h_2$ .

*Proof.* For simplicity of notation, in this proof, we denote by  $(\cdot)'$  the differentiation with respect to x. Consider a constant M > 0 such that

$$||h_i||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;H^2_{\#}(0,b))} \le M$$

for i = 1,2. We want to apply Gronwall's Lemma to the function

$$t \mapsto H(t) := \int_0^b |h_2 - h_1|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_0^b |h_2' - h_1'|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

We claim that  $H \in W^{1,1}(0,T)$ , and that there exists a constant C > 0, that depends only on M, such that

(3.3.2) 
$$\frac{\partial H}{\partial t}(t) \le CG(t)H(t)$$

for almost every  $t \in (0,T)$ , where

$$G(t) := 1 + \|h_1^{(iv)}(\cdot, t)\|_{L^2}^2 + \|h_2^{(iv)}(\cdot, t)\|_{L^2}^2$$

We proceed in four steps. In the sequel of this proof, constants denoted by the same symbol may change from formula to formula.

**Step 1:** We begin by proving that  $H \in W^{1,1}(0,T)$ , and that for almost every  $t \in (0,T)$ , we have

(3.3.3) 
$$\frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_0^b |h_2 - h_1|^2 dx = \int_0^b \left( \frac{\partial h_2}{\partial t} - \frac{\partial h_1}{\partial t} \right) (h_2 - h_1) dx,$$

and

$$(3.3.4) \qquad \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_0^b |h_2' - h_1'|^2 dx = -\int_0^b \left( \frac{\partial h_2}{\partial t} - \frac{\partial h_1}{\partial t} \right) (h_2'' - h_1'') dx.$$

To this purpose, we mollify the b-periodic function  $\bar{h}$  defined in  $\mathbb{R} \times (-T,2T)$  by

$$\bar{h}(\cdot,t) := \begin{cases} (h_2 - h_1)(\cdot,t) & \text{if } t \in [0,T], \\ (h_2 - h_1)(\cdot,-t) & \text{if } t \in (-T,0), \\ (h_2 - h_1)(\cdot,2T - t) & \text{if } t \in (T,2T). \end{cases}$$

For each  $\epsilon > 0$  small enough, the mollification  $\bar{h}_{\epsilon}$  is defined and smooth in  $\mathbb{R} \times [0, T]$  and so, it satisfies

$$(3.3.5) \qquad \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_0^b |\bar{h}_{\epsilon}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_0^b \frac{\partial \bar{h}_{\epsilon}}{\partial t} \bar{h}_{\epsilon} \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \text{and} \quad \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_0^b |\bar{h}_{\epsilon}'|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = -\int_0^b \frac{\partial \bar{h}_{\epsilon}}{\partial t} \bar{h}_{\epsilon}'' \, \mathrm{d}x$$

in [0,T], where we used the fact that  $\bar{h}_{\epsilon}(\cdot,t)$  is b-periodic for each  $t\in[0,T]$ . Furthermore,  $\bar{h}_{\epsilon}\to\bar{h}$  in  $H^1((0,b)\times(0,T))$  since  $\bar{h}\in H^1((-b,2b)\times(-T,2T))$ , and  $\bar{h}''_{\epsilon}\to\bar{h}''$  in  $L^2((0,b)\times(0,T))$  since  $\bar{h}''\in L^2((-b,2b)\times(-T,2T))$  (see [52]). Therefore, by (3.3.5) we obtain that  $\int_0^b |\bar{h}|^2 \,\mathrm{d}x$  and  $\int_0^b |\bar{h}'|^2 \,\mathrm{d}x$  are weakly differentiable in the sense of distributions in (0,T) and satisfy (3.3.3) and (3.3.4), respectively.

**Step 2:** Inserting (3.1.20) for  $h_1$  and  $h_2$  in (3.3.3), integrating by parts, and using the periodicity of  $h_1(\cdot,t)$  and  $h_2(\cdot,t)$ , we obtain

$$\frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_{0}^{b} |h_{2} - h_{1}|^{2} dx = -\varepsilon \int_{0}^{b} \left[ \frac{h_{2}''}{J_{2}^{5}} (J_{2}(h_{2} - h_{1}))'' - \frac{h_{1}''}{J_{1}^{5}} (J_{1}(h_{2} - h_{1}))'' \right] dx 
+ \frac{5\varepsilon}{2} \int_{0}^{b} \left[ \frac{(h_{2}'')^{2} h_{2}'}{J_{2}^{7}} (J_{2}(h_{2} - h_{1}))' - \frac{(h_{1}'')^{2} h_{1}'}{J_{1}^{7}} (J_{1}(h_{2} - h_{1}))' \right] dx 
+ \int_{0}^{b} \partial_{1} \psi (-h_{2}', 1) (J_{2}(h_{2} - h_{1}))' - \partial_{1} \psi (-h_{1}', 1) (J_{1}(h_{2} - h_{1}))' dx 
- \int_{0}^{b} (W_{2} J_{2} - W_{1} J_{1}) (h_{2} - h_{1}) dx =: I_{1} + I_{2} + I_{3} + I_{4},$$

where  $J_i$  and  $W_i$  refer to the function  $h_i$  for i = 1,2. In the sequel of this step, we estimate the integrals on the right-hand side of the previous equality.

First, we consider  $I_1$  and  $I_2$  and observe that

$$\begin{split} I_1 + I_2 + \varepsilon \int_0^b \frac{|h_2'' - h_1''|^2}{J_2^4} \, \mathrm{d}x = & \varepsilon \int_0^b h_1'' \left( \frac{1}{J_2^4} - \frac{1}{J_1^4} \right) (h_2'' - h_1'') \, \mathrm{d}x \\ & + \frac{3\varepsilon}{2} \int_0^b \left( \frac{(h_2'')^2 h_2'}{J_2^6} - \frac{(h_1'')^2 h_1'}{J_1^6} \right) (h_2' - h_1') \, \mathrm{d}x \\ & + \frac{5\varepsilon}{2} \int_0^b \left( \frac{(h_2''')^3 (h_2')^2}{J_2^8} - \frac{(h_1''')^3 (h_1')^2}{J_1^8} \right) (h_2 - h_1) \, \mathrm{d}x \\ & - \int_0^b \left( \frac{(h_2'')^3 + h_2''' h_2'' h_2'' + h_2''' h_2'' (h_2')^3}{J_2^8} - \frac{(h_1'')^3 + h_1''' h_1'' h_1' + h_1''' h_1'' (h_1')^3}{J_1^8} \right) (h_2 - h_1) \, \mathrm{d}x \, . \end{split}$$

In view of (3.3.1),  $h'_1$  and  $h'_2$  are uniformly bounded and so there exists a constant  $C_{\varepsilon} > 0$  that depends on M such that

(3.3.7) 
$$\inf_{(0,b)\times(0,T)} \frac{\varepsilon}{J_2^4} \ge C_{\varepsilon}.$$

Thus, since for  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  the function  $s \mapsto (1+s^2)^{-\frac{n}{2}}$  is locally Lipschitz continuous and we have

$$|(h_2'')^n - (h_1'')^n| \le (\|h_1''\|_{\infty}^{n-1} + \|h_2''\|_{\infty}^{n-1})|h_2'' - h_1''|$$

in  $(0,b) \times (0,T)$ , we obtain

$$\begin{split} I_1 + I_2 + C_{\varepsilon} \int_0^b |h_2'' - h_1''|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x &\leq C \bigg[ \int_0^b |h_1''| |h_2'' - h_1''| |h_2' - h_1'| \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_0^b |h_2''|^2 |h_2' - h_1'|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &+ (\|h_1''\|_{\infty} + \|h_2''\|_{\infty}) \int_0^b |h_2'' - h_1''| |h_2' - h_1'| \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_0^b (|h_2''| |h_2' - h_1'|) (|h_2''|^2 |h_2 - h_1|) \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &+ (\|h_1''\|_{\infty}^2 + \|h_2''\|_{\infty}^2) \int_0^b |h_2'' - h_1''| |h_2 - h_1| \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_0^b (|h_2''| |h_2' - h_1'|) (|h_2'''| |h_2 - h_1|) \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &+ \int_0^b |h_2''| |h_2''' - h_1'''| |h_2 - h_1| \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_0^b |h_1'''| |h_2'' - h_1''| |h_2 - h_1| \, \mathrm{d}x \bigg] \, . \end{split}$$

We now apply Young's inequality to each integral on the right-hand side of the previous inequality. Precisely, for the integrals that present the term  $|h_2'' - h_1''|$  or  $|h_2''' - h_1'''|$ , we use Young's inequality with a parameter  $\eta > 0$ . In this way, we have that

$$(3.3.9) I_1 + I_2 + C_{\varepsilon} \int_0^b |h_2'' - h_1''|^2 dx \le \eta \int_0^b |h_2''' - h_1'''|^2 dx + \eta \int_0^b |h_2'' - h_1''|^2 dx + C_{\eta} \left( \|h_1''\|_{\infty}^2 + \|h_2''\|_{\infty}^2 \right) \int_0^b |h_2' - h_1'|^2 dx + C_{\eta} (\|h_2''\|_{\infty}^2 + \|h_1''\|_{\infty}^4 + \|h_2''\|_{\infty}^4 + \|h_1'''\|_{\infty}^2 + \|h_2'''\|_{\infty}^2) \int_0^b |h_2 - h_1|^2 dx.$$

Next, we estimate  $I_3$  from above. As before, we begin by observing that

$$I_{3} = \int_{0}^{b} (\partial_{1}\psi(-h'_{2},1)J_{2} - \partial_{1}\psi(-h'_{1},1)J_{1})(h'_{2} - h'_{1}) dx$$
$$+ \int_{0}^{b} (\partial_{1}\psi(-h'_{2},1)\frac{h''_{2}h'_{2}}{J_{2}} - \partial_{1}\psi(-h'_{1},1)\frac{h''_{1}h'_{1}}{J_{1}})(h_{2} - h_{1}) dx.$$

Then, using the fact that the function  $s \mapsto \partial_1 \psi(s,1)$  is locally Lipschitz continuous, and again invoking the fact that  $h'_1$  and  $h'_2$  are uniformly bounded, we have

$$I_{3} \leq C \left[ \int_{0}^{b} |h'_{2} - h'_{1}|^{2} dx + \int_{0}^{b} |h''_{2}| |h'_{2} - h'_{1}| |h_{2} - h_{1}| dx + \int_{0}^{b} |h''_{2} - h''_{1}| |h_{2} - h_{1}| dx \right]$$

$$(3.3.10) \leq \eta \int_{0}^{b} |h''_{2} - h''_{1}|^{2} dx + C \int_{0}^{b} |h'_{2} - h'_{1}|^{2} dx + C_{\eta} (1 + ||h''_{2}||_{\infty}^{2}) \int_{0}^{b} |h_{2} - h_{1}|^{2} dx.$$

Now, we consider  $I_4$ . Observe that by Lemma 3.2.7 and by the definition of W, there exists a constant C, that depends on M, such that  $||W_i||_{L^{\infty}((0,b)\times(0,T))} \leq C$  for i=1,2, and

$$(3.3.11) \quad \int_0^b |W_2 - W_1|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \le C \|h_1 - h_2\|_{H^2}^2 \le C \int_0^b |h_2 - h_1|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x + C \int_0^b |h_2'' - h_1''|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x$$

in (0,T), where in the last estimate we applied Poincaré inequality. Therefore, since the function  $s \mapsto (1+s^2)^{\frac{1}{2}}$  is locally Lipschitz continuous,  $W_i$  and  $h'_i$  are uniformly bounded for i=1,2, we have

$$I_{4} := -\int_{0}^{b} (W_{2}J_{2} - W_{1}J_{1})(h_{2} - h_{1}) dx$$

$$\leq C \int_{0}^{b} |W_{2} - W_{1}||h_{2} - h_{1}| dx + C \int_{0}^{b} |h'_{2} - h'_{1}||h_{2} - h_{1}| dx$$

$$\leq \eta \int_{0}^{b} |W_{2} - W_{1}|^{2} dx + C \int_{0}^{b} |h'_{2} - h'_{1}|^{2} dx + C_{\eta} \int_{0}^{b} |h_{2} - h_{1}|^{2} dx$$

$$\leq \eta \int_{0}^{b} |h''_{2} - h''_{1}|^{2} dx + C \int_{0}^{b} |h'_{2} - h'_{1}|^{2} dx + C_{\eta} \int_{0}^{b} |h_{2} - h_{1}|^{2} dx,$$

where in the second inequality we used Young's inequality (with and without a small parameter  $\eta > 0$ ), while in the last we used (3.3.11).

Finally, combining (3.3.9), (3.3.10) and (3.3.12) with (3.3.6), we obtain that

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_0^b |h_2 - h_1|^2 dx + C_{\varepsilon} \int_0^b |h_2'' - h_1''|^2 dx \le \eta \int_0^b |h_2''' - h_1'''|^2 dx + \eta \int_0^b |h_2'' - h_1''|^2 dx 
+ C_{\eta} \left( 1 + ||h_1''||_{\infty}^2 + ||h_2''||_{\infty}^2 \right) \int_0^b |h_2' - h_1'|^2 dx + C_{\eta} (1 + D) \int_0^b |h_2 - h_1|^2 dx,$$

for a small  $\eta > 0$  and for a function D defined in (0,T) by

(3.3.14) 
$$D(t) := \sum_{i=1,2} \left( \|h_i''(\cdot,t)\|_{\infty}^2 + \|h_i''(\cdot,t)\|_{\infty}^4 + \|h_i'''(\cdot,t)\|_{\infty}^2 \right).$$

**Step 3:** We now insert (3.1.20) for  $h_1$  and  $h_2$  in (3.3.4). Since

$$\left(\frac{h_i''}{J_i^5}\right)'' = \left(\frac{h_i'''}{J_i^5}\right)' - 5\left(\frac{(h_i'')^2 h_i'}{J_i^7}\right)'$$

for i = 1,2, integrating by parts and using the periodicity of  $h_1(\cdot,t)$  and  $h_2(\cdot,t)$ , we have that

$$\frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_{0}^{b} |h'_{2} - h'_{1}|^{2} dx = -\int_{0}^{b} \left[ \varepsilon \frac{h'''_{2}}{J_{2}^{5}} - \frac{5\varepsilon}{2} \frac{(h''_{2})^{2} h'_{2}}{J_{2}^{7}} + \partial_{1} \psi(-h'_{2}, 1) \right] (J_{2}(h''_{2} - h''_{1}))' dx 
+ \int_{0}^{b} \left[ \varepsilon \frac{h'''_{1}}{J_{1}^{5}} - \frac{5\varepsilon}{2} \frac{(h''_{1})^{2} h'_{1}}{J_{1}^{7}} + \partial_{1} \psi(-h'_{1}, 1) \right] (J_{1}(h''_{2} - h''_{1}))' dx 
+ \int_{0}^{b} (W_{2}J_{2} - W_{1}J_{1})(h''_{2} - h''_{1}) dx := \bar{I}_{1} + \bar{I}_{2} + \bar{I}_{3}.$$

Proceeding analogously to the second step, we estimate the integrals on the right-hand side of the previous equality.

First, we observe that

$$\begin{split} \bar{I}_1 + \bar{I}_2 + \varepsilon \int_0^b \frac{|h_2''' - h_1'''|^2}{J_2^4} \, \mathrm{d}x = & -\varepsilon \int_0^b h_1''' \left( \frac{1}{J_2^4} - \frac{1}{J_1^4} \right) (h_2''' - h_1''') \, \mathrm{d}x \\ & -\varepsilon \int_0^b \left( \frac{h_2''' h_2'' h_2'}{J_2^6} - \frac{h_1''' h_1'' h_1'}{J_1^6} \right) (h_2''' - h_1'') \, \mathrm{d}x \\ & + \frac{5\varepsilon}{2} \int_0^b \left( \frac{(h_2'')^2 h_2'}{J_2^6} - \frac{(h_1'')^2 h_1'}{J_1^6} \right) (h_2''' - h_1''') \, \mathrm{d}x \\ & + \frac{5\varepsilon}{2} \int_0^b \left( \frac{(h_2'')^3 (h_2')^2}{J_2^8} - \frac{(h_1'')^3 (h_1')^2}{J_1^8} \right) (h_2'' - h_1'') \, \mathrm{d}x \\ & - \int_0^b (\partial_1 \psi (-h_2', 1) J_2 - \partial_1 \psi (-h_1', 1) J_1) (h_2''' - h_1''') \, \mathrm{d}x \\ & - \int_0^b (\partial_1 \psi (-h_2', 1) \frac{h_2'' h_2'}{J_2} - \partial_1 \psi (-h_1', 1) \frac{h_1'' h_1'}{J_1}) (h_2'' - h_1'') \, \mathrm{d}x \, . \end{split}$$

Thus, recalling (3.3.7) and using as before the facts that  $h'_1$  and  $h'_2$  are uniformly bounded, that for  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , (3.3.8) holds, and that the functions  $s \mapsto (1+s^2)^{-\frac{n}{2}}$  and  $s \mapsto \partial_1 \psi(s,1)$ 

are locally Lipschitz continuous, we obtain

$$\begin{split} \bar{I}_1 + \bar{I}_2 + C_{\varepsilon} \int_0^b |h_2''' - h_1'''|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x &\leq C \bigg[ \int_0^b |h_1'''| |h_2''' - h_1'''| |h_2' - h_1'| \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &+ \int_0^b (|h_2''| |h_2'' - h_1''|) (|h_2'''| |h_2' - h_1'|) \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_0^b |h_2''| |h_2''' - h_1'''| |h_2'' - h_1''| \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_0^b |h_1'''| |h_2'' - h_1''| \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_0^b |h_1'''| |h_2'' - h_1''| \, \mathrm{d}x + (\|h_1''\|_{\infty} + \|h_2''\|_{\infty}) \int_0^b |h_2''' - h_1'''| |h_2'' - h_1''| \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &+ \int_0^b (|h_2''| |h_2'' - h_1''|) (|h_2''|^2 |h_2' - h_1'|) \, \mathrm{d}x + (\|h_1''\|_{\infty}^2 + \|h_2''\|_{\infty}^2) \int_0^b |h_2'' - h_1''|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &+ \int_0^b |h_2''' - h_1'''| |h_2' - h_1'| \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_0^b |h_2''| |h_2'' - h_1''| \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_0^b |h_2'' - h_1''|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \bigg] \, . \end{split}$$

We then apply Young's inequality to each integral on the right-hand side of the previous inequality. Precisely, for the integrals that present the term  $|h_2''' - h_1'''|$  we apply Young's inequality with a parameter  $\eta > 0$ . In this way, we have

$$\bar{I}_{1} + \bar{I}_{2} + C_{\varepsilon} \int_{0}^{b} |h_{2}^{\prime\prime\prime} - h_{1}^{\prime\prime\prime}|^{2} dx \leq \eta \int_{0}^{b} |h_{2}^{\prime\prime\prime} - h_{1}^{\prime\prime\prime}|^{2} dx 
+ C_{\eta} \left( 1 + ||h_{1}^{\prime\prime}||_{\infty}^{2} + ||h_{2}^{\prime\prime}||_{\infty}^{2} + ||h_{1}^{\prime\prime\prime}||_{\infty} \right) \int_{0}^{b} |h_{2}^{\prime\prime} - h_{1}^{\prime\prime\prime}|^{2} dx 
+ C_{\eta} (1 + ||h_{2}^{\prime\prime\prime}||_{\infty}^{2} + ||h_{2}^{\prime\prime\prime}||_{\infty}^{4} + ||h_{1}^{\prime\prime\prime}||_{\infty}^{2} + ||h_{2}^{\prime\prime\prime}||_{\infty}^{2}) \int_{0}^{b} |h_{2}^{\prime} - h_{1}^{\prime\prime}|^{2} dx .$$

Next, we estimate  $\bar{I}_3$  from above. From the facts that the function  $s \mapsto (1+s^2)^{\frac{1}{2}}$  is locally Lipschitz continuous, that  $W_i$  and  $h'_i$  are uniformly bounded for i=1,2 and (3.3.11), it follows that

$$\bar{I}_{3} \leq C \int_{0}^{b} |W_{2} - W_{1}| |h_{2}'' - h_{1}''| \, \mathrm{d}x + C \int_{0}^{b} |h_{2}'' - h_{1}''| |h_{2}' - h_{1}'| \, \mathrm{d}x 
\leq C \int_{0}^{b} |h_{2}'' - h_{1}''|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x + C \int_{0}^{b} |h_{2}' - h_{1}'|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x + C \int_{0}^{b} |h_{2} - h_{1}|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x ,$$

where we used Young's inequality and (3.3.11).

Now, since

$$||h_2'' - h_1''||_{L^2} \le C||h_2''' - h_1'''||_{L^2}^{\frac{1}{2}}||h_2' - h_1'||_{L^2}^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

by (2.3.1) applied to  $h'_2 - h'_1$  with j = 1 and m = 2, we observe that

$$C_{\eta}(1 + \|h_{1}''\|_{\infty}^{2} + \|h_{2}''\|_{\infty}^{2} + \|h_{1}'''\|_{\infty}) \int_{0}^{b} |h_{2}'' - h_{1}''|^{2} dx$$

$$(3.3.18) \qquad \leq C_{\eta}(1 + \|h_{1}''\|_{\infty}^{2} + \|h_{2}''\|_{\infty}^{2} + \|h_{1}'''\|_{\infty}) \|h_{2}''' - h_{1}'''\|_{L^{2}} \|h_{2}' - h_{1}'\|_{L^{2}}$$

$$\leq \eta \int_{0}^{b} |h_{2}''' - h_{1}'''|^{2} + C_{\eta} \left(1 + \|h_{1}''\|_{\infty}^{4} + \|h_{2}''\|_{\infty}^{4} + \|h_{1}'''\|_{\infty}^{2}\right) \int_{0}^{b} |h_{2}' - h_{1}'|^{2}$$

where, in the last inequality, we used again Young's inequality for  $\eta > 0$ .

Finally, by (3.3.15), (3.3.16), (3.3.17) and (3.3.18), we obtain

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_{0}^{b} |h'_{2} - h'_{1}|^{2} dx + C_{\varepsilon} \int_{0}^{b} |h'''_{2} - h'''_{1}|^{2} dx \le 
(3.3.19) \qquad \leq \eta \int_{0}^{b} |h'''_{2} - h'''_{1}|^{2} dx + C_{\eta} (1 + D) \int_{0}^{b} |h'_{2} - h'_{1}|^{2} dx + C \int_{0}^{b} |h_{2} - h_{1}|^{2} dx ,$$

where D is the function defined in (0,T) by (3.3.14).

**Step 4:** Adding (3.3.13) and (3.3.19), and choosing  $\eta$  small enough, we deduce that

(3.3.20) 
$$\frac{\partial H}{\partial t}(t) \le C(1 + D(t))H(t),$$

for some costant C > 0 and for each  $t \in (0,T)$ . We note that, for each  $t \in (0,T)$  and for i = 1,2, by (2.3.2) with m = 2, p = 2, and  $q = \infty$  applied to  $h_i''(\cdot,t)$ , we have

$$||h_i''(\cdot,t)||_{\infty} \le C||h_i^{(\text{iv})}(\cdot,t)||_{L^2(0,b)}^{\frac{1}{4}}||h_i''(\cdot,t)||_{L^2(0,b)}^{\frac{3}{4}} \le CM^{\frac{3}{4}}||h_i^{(\text{iv})}(\cdot,t)||_{L^2(0,b)}^{\frac{1}{4}},$$

and by (2.3.3) with m=2, j=1, p=2, and  $q=\infty$  again applied to  $h_i''(\cdot,t)$ , we have

$$||h_i'''(\cdot,t)||_{\infty} \le C||h_i^{(\text{iv})}(\cdot,t)||_{L^2(0,b)}^{\frac{3}{4}}||h_i''(\cdot,t)||_{L^2(0,b)}^{\frac{1}{4}} \le CM^{\frac{1}{4}}||h_i^{(\text{iv})}(\cdot,t)||_{L^2(0,b)}^{\frac{3}{4}}.$$

Therefore, we may find a constant C > 0 that depends only on M such that  $D(t) \leq CG(t)$ , and so (3.3.2) follows from (3.3.20). In view of the fact that  $G \in L^1(0,T)$ , we may apply Gronwall's Lemma to obtain that H satisfies

$$H(t) \le H(0) \exp\left(\int_0^t G(s) \,\mathrm{d}s\right)$$

for every  $t \in [0,T]$ . Since H(0) = 0, this concludes the proof.

## Chapter 4

# Material Voids in an Elastic Solid and Regularity Results for $d \geq 2$

In this chapter we prove the results about the existence and regularity of the minimal configurations in dimensions  $d \geq 2$  that we presented in Section 1.2 with reference to the applications to material voids in an elastic solid. We refer the reader to Section 1.2 for the introduction to the model and for its physical motivation. We proceed as follows. In Section 4.1 we present the mathematical setting in the scalar case using a formulation of the model consistent with [37, 65]. As described in the Introduction, we present the relaxation result contained in [20], we introduce the notion of volume-constrained local minimizer and the notion of quasi-minimizer of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$ . Then, we study the compactness property of sequences of admissible pairs with equibounded energies, and we analyse the scaling properties of the functional  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  and of its quasi-minimizers.

In Section 4.2 we prove that local minimizers are also quasi-minimizers of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$ . This is a consequence of Proposition 4.2.1 in which we show that every local minimizer of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  is also a free minimizer of a new functional obtained from  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  by adding a suitable penalization term.

In Section 4.3 we establish the lower density bound for every quasi-minimizer of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  (see Theorem 4.3.8). This result follows from a blow-up argument that, in view of the scaling properties proved in Section 4.1, provides an estimation of the decay of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  in small balls (see the Decay Lemma 4.3.6). A first consequence of the lower density bound is that the set

$$\Gamma_{E,u} := \partial^* E \cup \left( S_u \cap E^0 \right) ,$$

is essentially closed in  $\Omega$  for every quasi-minimizer (E, u). Therefore, by Section 4.2 we obtain that  $\Gamma_{E,u}$  is essentially closed also for the volume-constrained local minimizer of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$ . Finally, the Regularity Theorem presented in Section 1.2 follows from the classical regularity results for minima of the generalized Dirichlet functional with exponent p > 1 (see [34] for the case with p > 2 and [54] for the case  $2 \ge p > 1$ ).

#### 4.1 Mathematical Setting for Material Voids

Let  $d \geq 2$ , p > 1, and let  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  be an open set. We define the space of pairs  $X_{\text{reg}}(\Omega)$  by

$$X_{\operatorname{reg}}(\varOmega) := \left\{ (E, u) \in \mathscr{P}(\varOmega) \times L^1(\varOmega) : u \in W^{1,p}(\varOmega) \text{ and } \partial E \text{ is locally Lipschitz} \right\},\,$$

and the functional  $\mathcal{G}: \mathcal{M}(\Omega) \times L^1(\Omega) \to [0, +\infty]$  by

(4.1.1) 
$$\mathcal{G}(E, u) := \begin{cases} \int_{\Omega \setminus E} |\nabla u|^p \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega \cap \partial E} \psi(\nu_E) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} & \text{if } (E, u) \in X_{\text{reg}}(\Omega), \\ +\infty & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

where  $\nu_E$  denotes the interior normal to E. As defined in the Introduction,

$$\psi: \mathbb{R}^2 \setminus \{0\} \to (0, \infty)$$

stands for a positively one-homogeneous function of class  $\mathbb{C}^2$  away from the origin. We recall that from these assumptions it follows that

$$(4.1.2) M_1|\xi| \le \psi(\xi) \le M_2|\xi|$$

for each  $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^d$  and some positive constants  $M_1$  and  $M_2$  (see (3.1.3)). Since the functional  $\mathcal{G}$  is not lower semicontinuous with respect to the convergence in  $L^1(\Omega) \times L^1(\Omega)$ , we consider its lower semicontinuous envelope  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  with respect to the same topology, that is defined by

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E,u) := \inf \Big\{ \mathcal{G}(E_n,u_n) : \{(E_n,u_n)\} \subset \mathscr{M}(\Omega) \times L^1(\Omega), \quad E_n \to E \quad \text{in} \quad L^1(\Omega),$$
and  $u_n \to u \quad \text{in} \quad L^1(\Omega) \Big\}$ 

for each  $\mathcal{M}(\Omega) \times L^1(\Omega)$ . In order to introduce the integral representation of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$ , we define the space of admissible pairs  $X(\Omega)$  by

$$X(\Omega) := \left\{ (E, u) \in \mathscr{P}(\Omega) \times L^1(\Omega) : u\chi_{E^0} \in GSBV(\Omega) \right\}.$$

**Remark 4.1.1.** Let  $(E,u) \in X(\Omega)$  and define  $w := u\chi_{E^0}$ . Since each  $x \in E^0$  is a point of density 1 for  $\{u = w\}$ , we have that u is weakly approximately continuous and differentiable in  $E^0$  at the same points of w by Remark 2.11.6. Precisely, we have that  $S_u^* \cap E^0 = S_w^* \cap E^0$ ,  $J_u^* \cap E^0 = J_w^* \cap E^0$ ,  $\nu_u^*(x) = \nu_w^*(x)$  for each weak approximate jump point  $x \in J_u^* \cap E^0$ , and  $\nabla^* u = \nabla^* w \mathcal{L}^d$ -a.e. in  $\Omega \setminus E$ .

In view of Remark 4.1.1, we present the following relaxation result that has been established in [20].

**Theorem 4.1.2.** Assume that  $\psi$  is convex. Then, the lower semicontinuous envelope of  $\mathcal{G}$  with respect to the  $L^1(\Omega) \times L^1(\Omega)$  topology is the functional  $\overline{\mathcal{G}} : \mathcal{M}(\Omega) \times L^1(\Omega) \to [0, +\infty]$  defined by

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E,u) = \begin{cases} \int_{\Omega \setminus E} |\nabla^* u|^p \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega \cap \partial^* E} \psi(\nu_E) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} + \int_{\Omega \cap S_u^* \cap E^0} & (\psi(\nu_u^*) + \psi(-\nu_u^*)) \, \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \\ & \text{if } (E,u) \in X(\Omega), \end{cases}$$

$$+\infty \qquad otherwise.$$

**Remark 4.1.3.** We observe that if  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E,u) < \infty$ , then E is a set of finite perimeter in  $\Omega$ , and  $u\chi_{E^0} \in GSBV^p(\Omega)$ .

Furthermore, for every  $(E, u) \in X(\Omega)$ , Borel set  $B \subset \Omega$ , and constant c > 0, we use the notation

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, c, B) := \int_{B \setminus E} |\nabla^* u|^p \, \mathrm{d}x + c \int_{B \cap \partial^* E} \psi(\nu_E) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} + c \int_{B \cap S_u^* \cap E^0} (\psi(\nu_u^*) + \psi(-\nu_u^*)) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1},$$

and

(4.1.3) 
$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B) := \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, 1, B).$$

In this chapter we are mainly interested in the regularity properties of the pairs (E, u) that (locally) minimize the functional  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  under a volume constraint on the sets E and such

that the displacements u take prescribed values outside a bounded region in  $\Omega$ . Hence, we introduce a Dirichlet boundary condition by assuming that  $\Omega' \subset\subset \Omega$  is a bounded, open set with Lipschitz boundary and  $u_0 \in W^{1,p}(\Omega) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ , and we set

$$X_{u_0}(\Omega, \Omega') := \{ (E, u) \in X(\Omega) : E \subset \overline{\Omega'}, \ u = u_0 \text{ a.e. in } \Omega \setminus \overline{\Omega'} \}.$$

Moreover, given  $0 < \lambda < |\Omega'|$ , we impose a volume constraint defining

$$X_{u_0,\lambda}(\Omega,\Omega') := \{(E,u) \in X_{u_0}(\Omega,\Omega') : |E| = \lambda\}.$$

In the following proposition we show that sequences of pairs with equibounded energies are compact in a suitable topology.

**Proposition 4.1.4.** Let  $(E_n, u_n) \in X_{u_0}(\Omega, \Omega')$  be such that

$$\sup_{n} \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E_n, u_n) < +\infty \quad and \quad \sup_{n} \|u_n\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} < +\infty.$$

Then there exist  $(E, u) \in X_{u_0}(\Omega, \Omega')$  and a subsequence  $(E_{n_k}, u_{n_k})$  such that  $E_{n_k} \to E$  in  $L^1(\Omega)$ ,  $u_{n_k} \chi_{E_{n_k}^0} \to u$  in  $L^1(\Omega)$ .

Proof. From the uniform bound on the energies and from (4.1.2) we have that the sets  $E_n$  have equibounded perimeters, hence by Theorem 2.5.4 up to a subsequence (not relabeled) they converge in  $L^1(\Omega)$  to a finite perimeter set  $E \in \mathscr{P}(\Omega)$ ,  $E \subset \overline{\Omega'}$ . In addition, the functions  $v_n := u_n \chi_{E_n^0}$  belong to  $GSBV(\Omega) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega)$  and they coincide with a  $W^{1,p}$ -function in  $\Omega \setminus \overline{\Omega'}$ , hence we deduce that  $v_n \in SBV(\Omega)$ . Since by assumption

$$\sup_{n} \left\{ \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v_n|^p \, \mathrm{d}x + \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(S_{v_n}) + ||v_n||_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} \right\} < +\infty,$$

by the Compactness Theorem 2.10.3 in SBV we have that up to a further subsequence (not relabeled)  $v_n \to u$  in  $L^1(\Omega)$ , with  $u \in SBV(\Omega)$ . Finally, we clearly have u = 0 on E and  $u = u_0$  in  $\Omega \setminus \overline{\Omega'}$ , from which it follows that  $(E, u) \in X_{u_0}(\Omega, \Omega')$ .

We remark that, as the functional  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  is lower semicontinuous with respect to the convergence stated in the previous proposition by the results contained in [20], the minimum problem

(P) 
$$\min \left\{ \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u) : (E, u) \in X_{u_0, \lambda}(\Omega, \Omega') \right\}$$

always admits a solution by the Direct Method of the Calculus of Variation (note that by a truncation argument we can always assume that a minimizing sequence is bounded in  $L^{\infty}$ , so that the assumptions of Proposition 4.1.4 are satisfied).

In the following definition we introduce the notion of local minimizer of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  corresponding to the previous minimum problem.

**Definition 4.1.5.** Given  $\delta > 0$ , we say that a pair  $(E, u) \in X_{u_0, \lambda}(\Omega, \Omega')$  is a  $\delta$ -local minimizer (in its volume class) of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  if  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u) < \infty$  and

$$(4.1.4) \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u) \le \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F, v)$$

for every  $(F, v) \in X_{u_0,\lambda}(\Omega, \Omega')$  such that  $|E \triangle F| \leq \delta$ . Furthermore, we say that a  $\delta$ -local minimizer (E, u) is *isolated* if (4.1.4) holds with the strict inequality whenever  $|E \triangle F| > 0$ .

We now state the quasi-minimality property introduced in (1.2.6) that we will prove it applies to  $\delta$ -local minimizer of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$ .

**Definition 4.1.6.** Let  $A \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  be an open set and c > 0 be a constant. Given  $(E, u) \in X(A)$  such that  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, c, A) < \infty$ , we define the *deviation from minimality* Dev(E, u, c, A) of (E, u) in A (with respect to c) as the smallest  $\theta \in [0, \infty]$  such that

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, c, A) \le \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F, v, c, A) + \theta$$

for every  $(F, v) \in X(A)$  such that  $E \triangle F \subset A$  and  $\{u \neq v\} \subset A$ . We write

$$Dev(E, u, A) := Dev(E, u, 1, A)$$
.

**Definition 4.1.7.** Let  $A \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  be an open set. We say that a pair  $(E, u) \in X(A)$  is a quasi-minimizer of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  in A if  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, A) < \infty$  and there exist a constant  $\omega \geq 0$  and a radius  $\varrho_0 > 0$  such that for all balls  $B_{\varrho}(x) \subset A$  with  $\varrho \leq \varrho_0$  we have that  $\text{Dev}(E, u, B_{\varrho}(x)) \leq \omega \varrho^d$ , i.e.,

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_{\varrho}(x)) \le \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F, v, B_{\varrho}(x)) + \omega \varrho^d$$

for every  $(F, v) \in X(B_{\varrho}(x))$  such that  $E \triangle F \subset\subset B_{\varrho}(x)$  and  $\{u \neq v\} \subset\subset B_{\varrho}(x)$ . We write  $(E, u) \in \mathcal{M}_{\omega}(A)$ .

We conclude this section by presenting some scaling properties of the functional  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  and of the deviation from minimality for admissible pairs (E, u).

**Definition 4.1.8.** Let  $z \in \Omega$  and  $\varrho > 0$  be such that  $B_{\varrho}(z) \subset \Omega$  and consider the map  $\gamma = \gamma_{z,\varrho}$  defined by

$$\gamma(x) := \frac{x - z}{\varrho}$$

for every  $x \in \Omega$ . Given a set  $S \subset \Omega$  and a function v defined in  $\Omega$ , we define the rescaled set  $S_{z,\rho}$  and the rescaled function  $v_{z,\rho}$  with respect to z and  $\varrho$  by, respectively,

(4.1.5) 
$$S_{z,\rho} := \gamma(S) \text{ and } v_{z,\rho}(y) := \varrho^{\frac{1-p}{p}} v(\gamma^{-1}(y)) = \varrho^{\frac{1-p}{p}} v(z + \varrho y)$$

for every  $y \in \Omega_{z,\varrho}$ . Moreover, given a Radon measure  $\mu$  on  $(\Omega, \mathcal{B}(\Omega))$ , we define the push-forward measure  $\gamma_{\sharp}\mu$  of  $\mu$  by

$$\gamma_{\sharp}\mu(B) := \mu\left(\gamma^{-1}(B)\right)$$

for every  $B \in \mathcal{B}(\Omega_{z,\rho})$ .

The proof of the Decay Lemma 4.3.6 of Section 4.3 is based on a typical blow-up argument for which we need the following remark.

**Remark 4.1.9.** Let  $(E, u) \in X(\Omega)$  be such that  $w := u\chi_{E^0} \in SBV_{loc}(\Omega)$ . Let  $z \in \Omega$  and  $\varrho > 0$  be such that  $B_{\varrho}(z) \subset \Omega$ . With the notation introduced in (4.1.5), consider  $\Omega_{z,\varrho}$ ,  $E_{z,\varrho}$ ,  $u_{z,\varrho}$ , and  $w_{z,\varrho}$ . The following assertions hold.

(i)  $(E_{z,\varrho}, u_{z,\varrho}) \in X(\Omega_{z,\varrho})$  and  $w_{z,\varrho} = u_{z,\varrho}\chi_{E_{z,\varrho}^0} \in SBV_{loc}(\Omega_{z,\varrho})$ . In fact, observe that  $\partial_*E_{z,\varrho} = (\partial_*E)_{z,\varrho}$ ,  $E_{z,\varrho}^0 = (E^0)_{z,\varrho}$ , and by the definitions of distributional derivative and push-forward, we have that

$$(4.1.6) D\left(\chi_{E_{z,a}}\right) = \varrho^{1-d} \gamma_{\sharp} \left(D\chi_{E}\right)$$

(see [9, Remark 3.18]). Thus,  $E_{z,\varrho}$  is a set of locally finite perimeter.

Furthermore,  $u_{z,\varrho} \in L^{\infty}(\Omega_{z,\varrho})$ ,  $S_{w_{z,\varrho}} = (S_w)_{z,\varrho}$ , and using again the definitions of distributional derivative and push-forward, we obtain

$$Dw_{z,\varrho} = \varrho^{1-d} \gamma_{\sharp} (\varrho^{\frac{1-p}{p}} Dw)$$

(see [9, Remark 3.18]). Hence,  $w_{z,\varrho} \in BV_{loc}(\Omega_{z,\varrho})$  and so, by [9, Proposition 3.92] we have that

$$D^{a}w_{z,\varrho} = \nabla w_{z,\varrho}\mathcal{L}^{d} = \varrho^{\frac{1}{p}}\nabla w \circ \gamma^{-1}\mathcal{L}^{d},$$

$$D^{j}w_{z,\varrho} = \left[ (w_{z,\varrho})^{+} - (w_{z,\varrho})^{-} \right] \nu_{w} \circ \gamma^{-1} \mathcal{H}^{d-1}_{|\Omega_{z,\varrho} \cap (S_{w})_{z,\varrho}},$$

$$D^{c}w_{z,\varrho} = 0.$$

(ii) Let  $A \subset \Omega$  be an open set. By (4.1.6) we have

$$\int_{A_{z,\varrho}\cap\partial^*E_{z,\varrho}} \psi(\nu_{E_{z,\varrho}}) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} = \varrho^{1-d} \int_{\gamma(A)} \psi(\nu_E) \circ \gamma^{-1} \, \mathrm{d}\gamma_{\sharp} \, (D\chi_E) 
= \varrho^{1-d} \int_{A\cap\partial^*E} \psi(\nu_E) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} .$$

Also, in view of Remark 4.1.1 and (4.1.7), we have that

$$\int_{A_{z,\varrho}\setminus E_{z,\varrho}} |\nabla u_{z,\varrho}|^p \, \mathrm{d}y = \varrho \int_{\gamma(A)} |\nabla w(z+\varrho y)|^p \, \mathrm{d}y = \varrho^{1-d} \int_{A\setminus E} |\nabla u|^p \, \mathrm{d}x$$

since  $\nabla u_{z,\varrho}(y) = \nabla w_{z,\varrho}(y) = \varrho^{\frac{1}{p}} \nabla w \circ \gamma^{-1}(y)$  for  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -a.e.  $y \in \Omega_{z,\varrho} \setminus E_{z,\varrho}$ , and

$$\begin{split} \int_{A_{z,\varrho}\cap S_{u_{z,\varrho}}\cap E_{z,\varrho}^0} \left[ \psi(\nu_{u_{z,\varrho}}) + \psi(-\nu_{u_{z,\varrho}}) \right] \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \\ &= \varrho^{1-d} \int_{\gamma(A\cap S_w\cap E^0)} \left[ \psi(\nu_u) + \psi(-\nu_u) \right] \circ \gamma^{-1} \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \\ &= \varrho^{1-d} \int_{A\cap S_w\cap E^0} \left[ \psi(\nu_u) + \psi(-\nu_u) \right] \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \,. \end{split}$$

Therefore, for every c > 0 we have that

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E_{z,\varrho}, u_{z,\varrho}, c, A_{z,\varrho}) = \varrho^{1-d} \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, c, A)$$

and

$$\operatorname{Dev}(E_{z,\varrho}, u_{z,\varrho}, c, A_{z,\varrho}) = \varrho^{1-d} \operatorname{Dev}(E, u, c, A).$$

(iii) If  $(E, u) \in \mathcal{M}_{\omega}(A)$  for some constant  $\omega \geq 0$  and some open set  $A \subset \Omega$ , then  $(E_{z,\rho}, u_{z,\rho}) \in \mathcal{M}_{\omega\rho}(A_{z,\rho})$ .

#### 4.2 Volume Penalization

As explained in Section 1.2, in studying the regularity properties of local minimizers of the functional  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$ , one initially seeks to get rid of the volume constraint in order to gain more freedom in the admissible variations. This is acquired by showing that every volume-constrained local minimizer of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  is also a free minimizer of a new functional obtained from  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  by adding a suitable penalization term.

**Proposition 4.2.1.** Assume that  $\Omega'$  is connected, and consider a  $\delta$ -local minimizer  $(E, u) \in X_{u_0,\lambda}(\Omega,\Omega')$  of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  (see Definition 4.1.5). Then, there exists  $\beta_0 > 0$  such that (E,u) is a solution of the minimum problem

(4.2.1) 
$$\min \left\{ \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F,v) + \beta |\lambda - |F|| : (F,v) \in X_{u_0}(\Omega,\Omega'), |E\triangle F| \le \frac{\delta}{2} \right\}$$

for all  $\beta \geq \beta_0$ .

*Proof.* We follow the argument in [33, Section 2] (see also [1, Proposition 2.7]). Observe that, by the Direct Method of the Calculus of Variations, for every  $\beta > 0$  the problem (4.2.1) admits a solution, which we denote by  $(E_{\beta}, u_{\beta})$ , and in addition

$$(4.2.2) \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E_{\beta}, u_{\beta}) \leq \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E_{\beta}, u_{\beta}) + \beta |\lambda - |E_{\beta}|| \leq \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u).$$

We shall prove that, if  $\beta$  is sufficiently large, each minimizer  $(E_{\beta}, u_{\beta})$  satisfies the volume constraint  $|E_{\beta}| = \lambda$ , so that by the local minimality of (E, u) and by (4.2.2) the result will follow.

Assume by contradiction that there exists a sequence  $\beta_n \to +\infty$  such that  $|E_{\beta_n}| \neq \lambda$  for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ . Without loss of generality we may assume that  $|E_{\beta_n}| < \lambda$  for every n (the proof for the case in which  $|E_{\beta_n}| > \lambda$  is similar). In order to simplify the notation, we set  $(E_n, u_n) := (E_{\beta_n}, u_{\beta_n})$ . Our aim is to construct suitable competitors  $(F_n, v_n) \in X_{u_0,\lambda}(\Omega,\Omega')$ , with  $|F_n\triangle E| \leq \delta$ , such that  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n,v_n) < \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E,u)$ , thus contradicting the local minimality of (E,u).

Step 1: Since, by (4.2.2), the sets  $E_n$  have equibounded perimeters and  $|E_n| \to \lambda$ , up to a subsequence (not relabeled)  $E_n \to F$  in  $L^1(\Omega)$  for some set F of finite perimeter in  $\Omega$  with  $|F| = \lambda$ . Since F has finite perimeter in  $\Omega$ ,  $0 < |F| < |\Omega'|$  and  $\Omega'$  is connected, there exists a point  $x_0 \in \partial^* F \cap \Omega'$ . By Theorem 2.5.7 the translated and rescaled sets  $F_{x_0,r} := \frac{1}{r}(F - x_0)$  converge in  $L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^d)$  to the half space  $H := \{z \cdot \nu_F(x_0) > 0\}$  as  $r \to 0$  where  $\nu_F$  is the generalized inner normal to F at  $x_0$  (see Definition 2.5.5). Hence, given  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists r > 0 such that, setting  $x_r := x_0 - r\nu_F(x_0)/2$ , we have  $B_r(x_r) \subset \Omega'$  and

$$|F \cap B_{r/2}(x_r)| < \varepsilon r^d, \qquad |F \cap B_r(x_r)| > \frac{\omega_d r^d}{2^{d+2}},$$

and assuming for simplicity that  $x_r = 0$ , the convergence of  $E_n$  to F implies that

$$(4.2.3) |E_n \cap B_{r/2}| < \varepsilon r^d, |E_n \cap B_r| > \frac{\omega_d r^d}{2^{d+2}}$$

for all n sufficiently large. For a sequence of constants  $0 < \sigma_n < \frac{1}{2^d}$  to be chosen, we consider the sequence of bi-Lipschitz maps defined by

(4.2.4) 
$$\Phi_n(x) := \begin{cases} x - \sigma_n(2^d - 1)x & \text{if } |x| < \frac{r}{2}, \\ x + \sigma_n\left(1 - \frac{r^d}{|x|^d}\right)x & \text{if } \frac{r}{2} \le |x| < r, \\ x & \text{if } |x| \ge r. \end{cases}$$

In the sequel  $J\Phi_n$  stands for the jacobian of  $\Phi_n$ , while  $J_{d-1}\Phi_{n,x}$  denotes the (d-1)dimensional jacobian of the tangential differential of  $\Phi_n$  at  $x \in \partial^* E_n$ , i.e.,

$$J_{d-1}\Phi_{n,x} := \boldsymbol{J}_{d-1}d^{\partial^* E_n}(\Phi_n)_x$$

(see Definitions 2.7.5 and 2.7.7). In [33] the following estimates are established:

$$(4.2.5) \|\nabla \Phi_n^{-1}(\Phi_n(x))\| \le (1 - (2^d - 1)\sigma_n)^{-1} \text{for every } x \in B_r \setminus B_{r/2},$$

$$(4.2.6) 1 + C_1\sigma_n \le J\Phi_n(x) \le 1 + 2^d d\sigma_n \text{for every } x \in B_r \setminus B_{r/2},$$

$$(4.2.7) J_1 = \Phi_n \le 1 + \sigma_n + 2^d (d-1)\sigma_n \text{for every } x \in \partial_r^* F_n \cap F_n$$

$$(4.2.6) 1 + C_1 \sigma_n \le J \Phi_n(x) \le 1 + 2^d d\sigma_n \text{for every } x \in B_r \setminus B_{r/2}.$$

$$(4.2.7) J_{d-1}\Phi_{n,x} \le 1 + \sigma_n + 2^d(d-1)\sigma_n \text{for every } x \in \partial^* E_n \cap (B_r \setminus B_{r/2}),$$

where  $C_1$  is a dimensional constant. We define  $F_n := \Phi_n(E_n), v_n := u_n \circ \Phi_n^{-1}$ , so that  $(F_n, v_n) \in X_{u_0}(\Omega, \Omega')$  (we have not altered the boundary datum, since  $\Phi_n$  coincides with the identity outside  $B_r$ ). We first note that by (4.2.3), (4.2.4), and (4.2.6) we have

$$|F_{n}| - |E_{n}| = \int_{B_{r} \cap E_{n}} (J\Phi_{n} - 1) dx$$

$$(4.2.8) \qquad \geq C_{1}\sigma_{n} |E_{n} \cap (B_{r} \setminus B_{r/2})| + \left[ (1 - \sigma_{n}(2^{d} - 1))^{d} - 1 \right] |E_{n} \cap B_{r/2}|$$

$$\geq C_{1}\sigma_{n} \left( \frac{\omega_{d}r^{d}}{2^{d+2}} - \varepsilon r^{d} \right) - \sigma_{n}(2^{d} - 1) d\varepsilon r^{d} \geq C_{2}\sigma_{n}r^{d},$$

where in the last inequality we have chosen  $\varepsilon$  sufficiently small (independently of n). Hence, we can choose  $\sigma_n$  so that  $|F_n| = \lambda$  for every n. In particular, note that this implies that  $\sigma_n \to 0$ .

Given a function  $f \in C^1(\Omega)$ , by (4.2.4) we observe that

$$\begin{split} \int_{\Omega} |f(\varPhi_n^{-1}(x)) - f(x)| \, \mathrm{d}x &\leq \int_{\Omega} \int_0^1 |\nabla f(tx + (1-t)\varPhi_n^{-1}(x))| |\varPhi_n^{-1}(x) - x| \, \mathrm{d}t \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq c\sigma_n \int_0^1 \int_{B_r} |\nabla f(tx + (1-t)\varPhi_n^{-1}(x))| \, \mathrm{d}x \, \mathrm{d}t \leq C_3\sigma_n \int_{B_r} |\nabla f(y)| \, \mathrm{d}y \, , \end{split}$$

where the last inequality is obtained by a change of variables. Thus, by approximating  $\chi_{E_n}$  with a sequence of functions  $f_k^{(n)} \in C^1(\Omega)$  according to Theorem 2.4.3, we deduce that

$$|F_n \triangle E_n| = \int_{\Omega} |\chi_{E_n} \circ \varPhi_n^{-1} - \chi_{E_n}| \, \mathrm{d}x = \lim_k \int_{\Omega} |f_k^{(n)} \circ \varPhi_n^{-1} - f_k^{(n)}| \, \mathrm{d}x$$
  
 
$$\leq \lim_k C_3 \sigma_n \int_{B_r} |\nabla f_k^{(n)}| \, \mathrm{d}x = C_3 \sigma_n P(E_n, B_r).$$

Therefore, if n is sufficiently large, since  $\sigma_n \to 0$  and  $P(E_n, B_r)$  are equibounded, we deduce that  $|F_n \triangle E_n| \leq \frac{\delta}{2}$  and hence  $|F_n \triangle E| \leq \delta$ .

**Step 2:** Since, by the previous step,  $|F_n| = \lambda$  and  $|F_n \triangle E| \le \delta$  for every n, in order to get a contradiction we shall prove that  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, v_n) < \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u)$ . From the minimality of  $(E_n, u_n)$  and (4.2.8) it follows that

(4.2.9) 
$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u) - \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, v_n) \ge \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E_n, u_n) + \beta_n |\lambda - |E_n|| - \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, v_n) \\ \ge \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E_n, u_n) - \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, v_n) + \beta_n \sigma_n C_2 r^d.$$

We now estimate the term

$$I_{1,n} := \int_{\Omega \setminus E_n} |\nabla^* u_n|^p \, \mathrm{d}x - \int_{\Omega \setminus F_n} |\nabla^* v_n|^p \, \mathrm{d}x$$

that by a change of variables satisfies

$$I_{1,n} = \int_{B_r \setminus E_n} \left[ |\nabla^* u_n(x)|^p - |\nabla^* u_n(x) \nabla \Phi_n^{-1}(\Phi_n(x))|^p J \Phi_n(x) \right] dx.$$

Splitting the previous integral in  $B_{r/2} \setminus E_n$  and in  $(B_r \setminus B_{r/2}) \setminus E_n$ , we observe that there exists a constant c depending only on d and p for which, using (4.2.4),

$$\int_{B_{r/2}\setminus E_n} \left[ |\nabla^* u_n(x)|^p - |\nabla^* u_n(x) \nabla \Phi_n^{-1}(\Phi_n(x))|^p J \Phi_n(x) \right] dx 
= \int_{B_{r/2}\setminus E_n} |\nabla^* u_n|^p \left[ 1 - \left( 1 - \sigma_n(2^d - 1) \right)^{d-p} \right] dx \ge -c\sigma_n \int_{B_{r/2}\setminus E_n} |\nabla^* u_n|^p dx$$

and, using (4.2.5) and (4.2.6),

$$\int_{(B_r \setminus B_{r/2}) \setminus E_n} \left[ |\nabla^* u_n(x)|^p - |\nabla^* u_n(x) \nabla \Phi_n^{-1}(\Phi_n(x))|^p J \Phi_n(x) \right] dx$$

$$\geq \int_{(B_r \setminus B_{r/2}) \setminus E_n} |\nabla^* u_n|^p \left[ 1 - \left( 1 - (2^d - 1)\sigma_n \right)^{-p} (1 + 2^d d\sigma_n) \right] dx$$

$$\geq -c\sigma_n \int_{(B_r \setminus B_{r/2}) \setminus E_n} |\nabla^* u_n|^p dx.$$

Hence, we obtain that

$$(4.2.10) I_{1,n} \ge -C_4 \sigma_n \int_{B_r \setminus E_n} |\nabla^* u_n|^p \, \mathrm{d}x \ge -C_4 \sigma_n \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u) \,.$$

We estimate the term

$$I_{2,n} := \int_{\Omega \cap \partial^* E_n} \psi(\nu_{E_n}) \, d\mathcal{H}^{d-1} - \int_{\Omega \cap \partial^* F_n} \psi(\nu_{F_n}) \, d\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$$

by means of the Generalized Area Formula (see Theorem 2.7.8) obtaining that

$$I_{2,n} = \int_{\overline{B}_r \cap \partial^* E_n} \left( \psi(\nu_{E_n}) - \psi(\nu_{F_n} \circ \Phi_n) J_{d-1} \Phi_{n,x} \right) d\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$$

$$\geq \int_{\overline{B}_r \cap \partial^* E_n} \psi(\nu_{F_n} \circ \Phi_n) \left( 1 - J_{d-1} \Phi_{n,x} \right) d\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$$

$$+ \int_{\overline{B}_r \cap \partial^* E_n} \nabla \psi(\nu_{F_n} \circ \Phi_n) \cdot \left( \nu_{E_n} - \nu_{F_n} \circ \Phi_n \right) d\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$$

$$=: I_{2,n}^a + I_{2,n}^b,$$

where in the last inequality we used the convexity of  $\psi$ . We now proceed as before splitting in  $B_{r/2} \cap \partial^* E_n$  and in  $(\overline{B}_r \setminus B_{r/2}) \cap \partial^* E_n$  both the integrals  $I_{2,n}^a$  and  $I_{2,n}^b$ . Regarding  $I_{2,n}^a$ , we first observe that

(4.2.12) 
$$\int_{B_{r/2} \cap \partial^* E_n} \psi(\nu_{F_n} \circ \Phi_n) (1 - J_{d-1} \Phi_{n,x}) \, d\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \ge 0$$

since  $\Phi_n$  is a contraction in  $B_{r/2}$  and  $J_{d-1}\Phi_{n,x} < 1$ . Then, from (4.2.7) it follows that

$$\int_{(\overline{B}_r \backslash B_{r/2}) \cap \partial^* E_n} \psi(\nu_{F_n} \circ \Phi_n) (1 - J_{d-1} \Phi_{n,x}) d\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$$

$$\geq \int_{(\overline{B}_r \backslash B_{r/2}) \cap \partial^* E_n} \psi(\nu_{F_n} \circ \Phi_n) (-\sigma_n - 2^d (d-1)\sigma_n) d\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$$

$$\geq -\sigma_n 2^d d \frac{M_2}{M_1} \int_{(\overline{B}_r \backslash B_{r/2}) \cap \partial^* E_n} \psi(\nu_{E_n}) d\mathcal{H}^{d-1},$$

where  $M_1$  and  $M_2$  are the constants appearing in (4.1.2). To estimate  $I_{2,n}^b$  we observe that  $\nu_{F_n} \circ \Phi_n = \nu_{E_n}$  in  $B_{r/2}$  by the definition of  $\Phi_n$ , and so,

$$(4.2.14) \qquad \int_{B_{r/2} \cap \partial^* E_n} \nabla \psi(\nu_{F_n} \circ \Phi_n) \cdot (\nu_{E_n} - \nu_{F_n} \circ \Phi_n) \, d\mathcal{H}^{d-1} = 0.$$

Then, since in  $\overline{B}_r \setminus B_{r/2}$  by the definition of  $\Phi_n$  and (4.2.5) we have that

$$\begin{aligned} |\nu_{E_n} - \nu_{F_n} \circ \Phi_n| &= \left| \nu_{E_n} - \frac{\nu_{E_n} (\nabla \Phi_n)^{-1}}{|\nu_{E_n} (\nabla \Phi_n)^{-1}|} \right| \\ &\leq |\nu_{E_n} - \nu_{E_n} (\nabla \Phi_n)^{-1}| + \left| \nu_{E_n} (\nabla \Phi_n)^{-1} - \frac{\nu_{E_n} (\nabla \Phi_n)^{-1}}{|\nu_{E_n} (\nabla \Phi_n)^{-1}|} \right| \\ &\leq 2|\nu_{E_n} - \nu_{E_n} (\nabla \Phi_n)^{-1}| \leq 2|\nu_{E_n} (\nabla \Phi_n^{-1} \circ \Phi_n)| |\nabla \Phi_n - I| \\ &\leq 2(1 - (2^d - 1)\sigma_n)^{-1} |\nabla \Phi_n - I| \leq \overline{c}\sigma_n \,, \end{aligned}$$

where  $\bar{c}$  is a dimensional constant, we obtain

$$\int_{(\overline{B}_r \backslash B_{r/2}) \cap \partial^* E_n} \nabla \psi(\nu_{F_n} \circ \Phi_n) \cdot (\nu_{E_n} - \nu_{F_n} \circ \Phi_n) \, d\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$$

$$\geq -c\sigma_n \frac{L}{M_1} \int_{(\overline{B}_r \backslash B_{r/2}) \cap \partial^* E_n} \psi(\nu_{E_n}) \, d\mathcal{H}^{d-1},$$
(4.2.15)

where  $L := \|\nabla \psi\|_{\infty}$ . By (4.2.11), (4.2.12), (4.2.13), (4.2.14), and (4.2.15) we deduce that

$$(4.2.16) I_{2,n} \ge -C_5 \sigma_n \int_{\overline{B}_r \cap \partial^* E_n} \psi(\nu_{E_n}) \, d\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \ge -C_5 \sigma_n \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u) \, .$$

A totally similar argument leads to the following estimate:

$$\int_{\Omega \cap S_{u_n}^* \cap E_n^{(0)}} (\psi(\nu_{u_n}^*) + \psi(-\nu_{u_n}^*)) \, d\mathcal{H}^{d-1} - \int_{\Omega \cap S_{v_n}^* \cap F_n^{(0)}} (\psi(\nu_{v_n}^*) + \psi(-\nu_{v_n}^*)) \, d\mathcal{H}^{d-1} 
(4.2.17) 
$$\geq -C_6 \sigma_n \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u) .$$$$

Collecting (4.2.10), (4.2.16), (4.2.17) and recalling (4.2.9) we finally deduce that

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E,u) - \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n,v_n) \ge \left(C_2\beta_n r^d - (C_4 + C_5 + C_6)\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E,u)\right)\sigma_n > 0$$

for n large enough, which is the desired contradiction.

An immediate consequence of Proposition 4.2.1 is that local minimizers of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  are also quasi-minimizers.

Corollary 4.2.2. Assume that  $\Omega'$  is connected, and let  $(E,u) \in X_{u_0,\lambda}(\Omega,\Omega')$  be a  $\delta$ local minimizer of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$ . Then (E,u) is a quasi-minimizer of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  in  $\Omega'$  and, in particular,  $(E,u) \in \mathcal{M}_{\beta_0\omega_d}(\Omega')$ , where  $\beta_0$  is given by Proposition 4.2.1. Furthermore, we have that  $u\chi_{E^0} \in SBV(\Omega) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ .

*Proof.* We begin by establishing that (E, u) is a quasi-minimizer of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  in  $\Omega'$ . Fix  $\varrho_0 > 0$  such that  $\omega_d \varrho_0^d \leq \frac{\delta}{2}$  and consider any  $\varrho \leq \varrho_0$ ,  $B_{\varrho}(x) \subset \Omega'$ , and  $(F, v) \in X(\Omega')$  such that  $(E \triangle F) \cup \{u \neq v\} \subset B_{\varrho}(x)$ . We clearly have that  $(F, v) \in X_{u_0}(\Omega, \Omega')$  and  $|E \triangle F| \leq \omega_d \varrho^d \leq \frac{\delta}{2}$ . Thus, it follows from Proposition 4.2.1 that

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_{\rho}(x)) \leq \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F, v, B_{\rho}(x)) + \beta_0 ||E| - |F|| \leq \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F, v, B_{\rho}(x)) + \beta_0 \omega_d \varrho^d,$$

showing that  $\operatorname{Dev}(E, u, B_{\varrho}(x)) \leq \beta_0 \omega_d \varrho^d$ . Then, by a truncation argument we deduce that  $u\chi_{E^0} \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$  since  $u_0 \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ . Recalling (2.11.2), this concludes the proof since u coincides with a  $W^{1,p}$ -function in  $\Omega \setminus \overline{\Omega'}$ .

#### 4.3 Density Lower Bound

In this section we prove the density lower bound for quasi-minimizers  $(E, u) \in \mathcal{M}_{\omega}(\Omega)$  with  $u\chi_{E^0} \in SBV_{loc}(\Omega)$  (see Theorem 4.3.8) and study some of its consequences. We begin by establishing an upper bound for the energy that follows from a simple comparison argument.

**Lemma 4.3.1** (energy upper bound). If  $(E, u) \in \mathcal{M}_{\omega}(\Omega)$  then

(4.3.1) 
$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_{\varrho}(x)) \le M_2 d\omega_d \varrho^{d-1} + \omega \varrho^d$$

for every ball  $B_{\varrho}(x) \subset \Omega$  with  $\varrho \leq \varrho_0$ , where  $M_2$  and  $\varrho_0$  are given by (4.1.2) and Definition 4.1.7, respectively.

*Proof.* Consider  $\varrho' \leq \varrho \leq \varrho_0$  and  $F := E \cup \overline{B_{\varrho'}(x)}$ . Since  $E \triangle F \subset B_{\varrho}(x)$ , the quasi-minimality of (E, u) implies that

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_{\varrho}(x)) \leq \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E \cup \overline{B_{\varrho'}(x)}, u, B_{\varrho}(x)) + \omega \varrho^{d}.$$

Hence, we have that

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, \overline{B_{\varrho'}(x)}) \leq \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E \cup \overline{B_{\varrho'}(x)}, u, \overline{B_{\varrho'}(x)}) + \omega \varrho^d 
= \int_{\overline{B_{\varrho'}(x)} \cap \partial^* F} \psi(\nu_F) d\mathcal{H}^{d-1} + \omega \varrho^d \leq M_2 d\omega_d(\varrho')^{d-1} + \omega \varrho^d,$$

and we obtain (4.3.1) letting  $\varrho' \nearrow \varrho$ .

The following proposition will be used in Theorem 4.3.5.

**Proposition 4.3.2.** Let r > 0. Consider a sequence of constants  $c_n > 0$  and a sequence of sets  $F_n$  of finite perimeter in  $B_r$  such that

(4.3.2) 
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( \partial^* F_n \cap B_r \right) = 0,$$
$$c_n \to c_\infty \in [0, \infty],$$

$$\sup_{n \to \infty} c_n \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( \partial^* F_n \cap B_r \right) < \infty,$$

and set  $G_n^{\varrho} := F_n \cap (B_r \setminus B_{\varrho})$  and  $H_n^{\varrho} := F_n \cup B_{\varrho}$  for  $0 < \varrho < r$ . Then,  $G_n^{\varrho}$  and  $H_n^{\varrho}$  are sets of finite perimeter in  $B_r$ , and either

(4.3.4) 
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} c_n \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( \partial^* G_n^{\varrho} \cap \partial B_{\varrho} \right) = 0 \quad \text{for } \mathcal{L}^1 \text{-a.e. } \varrho \in (0, r),$$

or

(4.3.5) 
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} c_n \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( \partial^* H_n^{\varrho} \cap \partial B_{\varrho} \right) = 0 \quad \text{for } \mathcal{L}^1 \text{-a.e. } \varrho \in (0, r).$$

*Proof.* We begin by observing that if  $c_{\infty} < +\infty$ , then it follows immediately from (4.3.2) that

(4.3.6) 
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} c_n \left( \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( \partial^* F_n \cap B_r \right) \right)^{1^*} = 0,$$

while if  $c_{\infty} = +\infty$  then the same holds true by (4.3.3) since

$$c_n \left( \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( \partial^* F_n \cap B_r \right) \right)^{1^*} = \left( c_n \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( \partial^* F_n \cap B_r \right) \right)^{1^*} c_n^{-\frac{1}{d-1}}.$$

Note also that

$$\mathcal{H}^{d-1}\left(\partial^* F_n \cap \partial B_{\varrho}\right) = 0$$

for  $\mathcal{L}^1$ -a.e.  $\varrho \in (0,r)$ . Moreover, by the relative isoperimetric inequality (2.6.4) and (4.3.2), it follows that  $\{F_n\}$  converges in measure in  $B_r$  to a set F that is either  $F = \varnothing$  or  $F = B_1$ .

We distinguish the two cases and begin by proving that if  $F = \emptyset$  then (4.3.4) holds. Since

$$\partial^* G_n^{\varrho} \cap B_r \subset \left( F_n^1 \cap \partial B_{\varrho} \right) \cup \left( \partial^* F_n \cap \left( B_r \setminus \overline{B}_{\varrho} \right) \right) \cup \left( \partial^* F_n \cap \partial B_{\varrho} \right) ,$$

we have that  $G_n^{\varrho}$  is a set of finite perimeter in  $B_r$ , and from (4.3.7) it follows that

$$(4.3.8) \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( \partial^* G_n^{\varrho} \cap \partial B_{\varrho} \right) \le \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( F_n^1 \cap \partial B_{\varrho} \right)$$

for  $\mathcal{L}^1$ -a.e.  $\varrho \in (0,r)$ . Furthermore, the relative isoperimetric inequality implies that

$$c_n \int_0^r \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( F_n^1 \cap \partial B_{\varrho} \right) d\varrho = c_n |F_n \cap B_r| \le c_n \left( \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( \partial^* F_n \cap B_r \right) \right)^{1^*},$$

and so, by (4.3.6) and (4.3.8), up to a subsequence (not relabeled), we have that

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} c_n \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( \partial^* G_n^{\varrho} \cap \partial B_{\varrho} \right) = 0$$

for  $\mathcal{L}^1$ -a.e.  $\varrho \in (0, r)$ .

If  $F = B_1$  then we may proceed in a similar way with respect to the previous case and prove (4.3.5). In fact, since

$$\partial^* H_n^{\varrho} \cap B_r \subset \left( F_n^0 \cap \partial B_{\varrho} \right) \cup \left( \partial^* F_n \cap \left( B_r \setminus \overline{B}_{\varrho} \right) \right) \cup \left( \partial^* F_n \cap \partial B_{\varrho} \right) ,$$

 $F_n^{\varrho}$  is a set of finite perimeter in  $B_r$ , and by (4.3.7) we have that

$$(4.3.9) \mathcal{H}^{d-1}\left(\partial^* H_n^{\varrho} \cap \partial B_{\varrho}\right) \leq \mathcal{H}^{d-1}\left(F_n^0 \cap \partial B_{\varrho}\right)$$

for  $\mathcal{L}^1$ -a.e.  $\varrho \in (0,r)$ . Applying the relative isoperimetric inequality (2.6.4) we obtain

$$c_n \int_0^r \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( F_n^0 \cap \partial B_{\varrho} \right) d\varrho = c_n |B_r \setminus F_n| \le c_n \left( \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( \partial^* F_n \cap B_r \right) \right)^{1^*}$$

which, together with (4.3.6) and (4.3.9), implies (4.3.5).

We now define the notion of local minimizer of the generalized Dirichlet functional

$$(4.3.10) v \mapsto \mathcal{D}(v,\Omega) := \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^p \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

**Definition 4.3.3.** We say that  $u \in W^{1,p}_{loc}(\Omega)$  is a *local minimizer* of the generalized Dirichlet functional in  $\Omega$  if for every  $U \subset\subset \Omega$  and every  $v \in W^{1,p}_{loc}(\Omega)$  such that  $\{u \neq v\} \subset\subset U$  we have

$$\int_{U} |\nabla u|^p \, \mathrm{d}x \le \int_{U} |\nabla v|^p \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

The following result that applies to local minimizers of the generalized Dirichlet functional is established in [57] (see also [9, Theorem 7.12]).

**Theorem 4.3.4.** Let  $u \in W^{1,p}_{loc}(\Omega)$  be a local minimizer of the generalized Dirichlet functional  $\mathcal{D}(\cdot,\Omega)$ . Then u is locally Lipschitz in  $\Omega$  and there exists  $C_0(p,d) > 0$  such that

$$\sup_{y \in B_{\varrho/2}(x)} |\nabla u|^p \le C_0 f_{B_{\varrho}(x)} |\nabla u|^p dy$$

for each ball  $B_{\rho}(x) \subset \Omega$ .

Using Propositions 2.10.7 and 4.3.2 we establish the following result that describes the limit behavior of a sequence  $\{(F_n, v_n)\}$  when the deviations from minimality (see Definition 4.1.6),  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\partial^* F_n)$ , and  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(S_{v_n} \cap F_n^0)$  tends to zero.

**Theorem 4.3.5.** Let r > 0 and let  $\{(F_n, v_n)\}$  be a sequence of pairs such that  $F_n$  are sets of finite perimeter in  $B_r$ ,  $v_n \in L^1(B_r)$ , and  $w_n := v_n \chi_{F_n^0} \in SBV(B_r)$ . For each  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  consider a median  $m_n$  of  $w_n$  in  $B_r$  and a constant  $c_n > 0$ . If

(a) 
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\partial^* F_n \cap B_r) = 0,$$

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(S_{v_n} \cap F_n^0 \cap B_r) = 0,$$

(c) 
$$\sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \overline{\mathcal{G}}(v_n, F_n, c_n, B_r) < \infty,$$

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \text{Dev}(v_n, F_n, c_n, B_r) = 0,$$

and

(e) 
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} (w_n - m_n) = w \in W^{1,p}(B_r) \quad \mathcal{L}^d \text{-a.e. in } B_r,$$

then w is a local minimizer of  $\mathcal{D}(\cdot, B_r)$ , and

(4.3.11) 
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, v_n, c_n, B_{\varrho}) = \int_{B_{\varrho}} |\nabla w|^p \, \mathrm{d}x$$

for every  $\varrho \in (0,r)$ .

*Proof.* Step 1: Since (c) implies that the increasing functions  $\varrho \mapsto \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, v_n, c_n, B_{\varrho})$  are equibounded, by [52, Lemma 2.37] there exists an increasing function  $\alpha : (0, r) \to \mathbb{R}$  such that, up to a subsequence (not relabeled),

(4.3.12) 
$$\alpha(\varrho) := \lim_{n \to \infty} \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, v_n, c_n, B_{\varrho})$$

for all  $\varrho \in (0,r)$  and  $c_{\infty} := \lim_{n \to \infty} c_n \in [0,\infty]$ . In this step we prove that

(4.3.13) 
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, \overline{w}_n, c_n, B_{\varrho}) = \alpha(\varrho)$$

(4.3.14) 
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \text{Dev}(F_n, \overline{w}_n, c_n, B_{\varrho}) = 0$$

for  $\mathcal{L}^1$ -a.e.  $\varrho \in (0, r)$ , where the notation  $\overline{w}_n$  was introduced in (2.10.6). We begin by observing that

(4.3.15) 
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(S_{w_n} \cap B_r) = 0$$

by (a) and (b), and that

$$\sup_{n\in\mathbb{N}}\int_{B_r} |\nabla w_n|^p \,\mathrm{d} x < \infty$$

by (c). Thus, from Proposition 2.10.7 it follows that

$$(4.3.16) (\overline{w}_n - m_n) \to w in L^p(B_r),$$

and

$$(4.3.17) \qquad \int_{B_o} |\nabla w|^p \, \mathrm{d}x \le \liminf_{n \to \infty} \int_{B_o} |\nabla \overline{w}_n|^p \, \mathrm{d}x$$

for every  $\varrho \in (0,r]$ . Moreover, if  $c_{\infty} < +\infty$  then it follows immediately from (4.3.15) that

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} c_n \left( 2\gamma_5 \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(s_{w_n} \cap B_r) \right)^{1^*} = 0,$$

while if  $c_{\infty} = +\infty$  then the same holds by (c), since

$$c_n \left( \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(s_{w_n} \cap B_r) \right)^{1^*} = \left( c_n \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(s_{w_n} \cap B_r) \right)^{1^*} c_n^{-\frac{1}{d-1}} \le \left( \frac{1}{M_1} \overline{\mathcal{G}}(v_n, F_n, c_n, B_r) \right)^{1^*} c_n^{-\frac{1}{d-1}}.$$

Therefore, in view of the fact that

$$c_n \int_0^r \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( \{ \tilde{w}_n \neq \tilde{\overline{w}}_n \} \cap \partial B_{\varrho} \right) d\varrho = c_n |\{ w_n \neq \overline{w}_n \} \cap B_r \}| \leq 2c_n \left( 2\gamma_5 \mathcal{H}^{d-1} (s_{w_n} \cap B_r) \right)^{1*},$$

where we used (2.10.8), we conclude that, up to another subsequence (not relabeled), we have

(4.3.18) 
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} c_n \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( \{ \tilde{w}_n \neq \tilde{\overline{w}}_n \} \cap \partial B_{\varrho} \right) = 0$$

for  $\mathcal{L}^1$ -a.e.  $\varrho \in (0, r)$ .

By (2.10.6) and by comparing the energies of  $(F_n, v_n)$  and  $(F_n, v_n \chi_{B_r \setminus B_\varrho} + \overline{w}_n \chi_{B_\varrho}) \in X(B_r)$ , we obtain that

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, \overline{w}_n, c_n, B_{\varrho}) \leq \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, v_n, c_n, B_{\varrho}) 
\leq \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, \overline{w}_n, c_n, B_{\varrho}) + 2M_2 c_n \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\{\tilde{w}_n \neq \tilde{\overline{w}}_n\} \cap F_n^0 \cap \partial B_{\varrho}) + \theta_n$$

where  $\theta_n := \text{Dev}(F_n, v_n, c_n, B_r)$ . Therefore, by (d), (4.3.12) and (4.3.18) we obtain (4.3.13). In order to prove (4.3.14), let  $(G, z) \in X(B_\varrho)$  be such that  $F_n \triangle G \subset B_\varrho$  and  $\{\overline{w}_n \neq z\} \subset B_\varrho$ . Consider  $z' := z\chi_{B_\varrho} + v_n\chi_{B_r \setminus B_\varrho}$  and observe that by the definition of  $\theta_n$  (see also Definition 4.1.6) we have

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, \overline{w}_n, c_n, B_{\varrho}) \leq \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, \overline{w}_n, c_n, B_{\varrho}) + \overline{\mathcal{G}}(G, z', c_n, B_r) - \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, v_n, c_n, B_r) + \theta_n$$

$$\leq \overline{\mathcal{G}}(G, z, c_n, B_{\varrho}) + \left[\overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, \overline{w}_n, c_n, B_{\varrho}) - \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, v_n, c_n, B_{\varrho}) + 2M_2 c_n \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\{\tilde{w}_n \neq \tilde{w}_n\} \cap F_n^0 \cap \partial B_{\varrho}) + \theta_n\right],$$

and so, by Definition 4.1.6 we deduce that

$$\operatorname{Dev}(F_n, \overline{w}_n, c_n, B_{\varrho}) \leq \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, \overline{w}_n, c_n, B_{\varrho}) - \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, v_n, c_n, B_{\varrho}) + 2M_2c_n\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\{\tilde{w}_n \neq \tilde{\overline{w}}_n\} \cap F_n^0 \cap \partial B_{\varrho}) + \theta_n.$$

We have that (4.3.14) follows now by (d), (4.3.12), (4.3.18), and (4.3.13).

Step 2: In this step we prove that w is a local minimum of  $\mathcal{D}(\cdot, B_r)$  that satisfies (4.3.11). To this end, we consider  $v \in W^{1,p}_{loc}(B_r)$  such that  $\{w \neq v\} \subset \subset B_r$ , and choose  $\varrho < \varrho' < r$  such that (4.3.13) and (4.3.14) hold,  $\{w \neq v\} \subset \subset B_\varrho$ , and  $\alpha$  is continuous at  $\varrho'$ . Moreover, let  $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(B_{\varrho'})$  be such that  $\varphi \equiv 1$  in  $\overline{B}_{\varrho}$ ,  $0 \leq \varphi \leq 1$ , and  $|\nabla \varphi| \leq 2/(\varrho' - \varrho)$ . By (a) and (c) we apply Proposition 4.3.2 to obtain that

(4.3.19) 
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} c_n \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( \partial^* \tilde{F}_n^{\varrho} \cap \partial B_{\varrho} \right) = 0 \quad \text{for } \mathcal{L}^1 \text{-a.e. } \varrho \in (0, r)$$

where  $\tilde{F}_n^{\varrho}$  is either  $F_n \cap (B_r \setminus B_{\varrho})$  or  $F_n \cup B_{\varrho}$ . By comparing the energies of  $(F_n, \overline{w}_n)$  and  $(\tilde{F}_n^{\varrho}, w'_n) \in X(B_r)$ , where

$$w'_n := \varphi(v + m_n) + (1 - \varphi)\overline{w}_n,$$

we deduce that

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_{n}, \overline{w}_{n}, c_{n}, B_{\varrho'}) \leq \overline{\mathcal{G}}(\tilde{F}_{n}^{\varrho}, w'_{n}, c_{n}, B_{\varrho'}) + \operatorname{Dev}(F_{n}, \overline{w}_{n}, c_{n}, B_{\varrho'}) 
\leq \int_{B_{\varrho} \setminus \tilde{F}_{n}^{\varrho}} |\nabla v|^{p} \, \mathrm{d}x + \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_{n}, w'_{n}, c_{n}, B_{\varrho'} \setminus \overline{B}_{\varrho}) + c_{n} \int_{\partial B_{\varrho} \cap \partial^{*} \tilde{F}_{n}^{\varrho}} \psi(\nu_{\tilde{F}_{n}^{\varrho}}) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} 
+ \operatorname{Dev}(F_{n}, \overline{w}_{n}, c_{n}, B_{\varrho'}) 
\leq \int_{B_{\varrho}} |\nabla v|^{p} \, \mathrm{d}x + \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_{n}, w'_{n}, c_{n}, B_{\varrho'} \setminus \overline{B}_{\varrho}) + M_{2}c_{n}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left(\partial^{*} \tilde{F}_{n}^{\varrho} \cap \partial B_{\varrho}\right) 
+ \operatorname{Dev}(F_{n}, \overline{w}_{n}, c_{n}, B_{\varrho'}),$$

where in the second inequality we used the facts that  $B_{\varrho} \cap \partial^* \tilde{F}_n^{\varrho} = \emptyset$  and that  $S_{w'_n} \cap B_r \subset S_{\overline{w}_n} \cap (B_r \setminus \overline{B}_{\varrho})$ . Then, we observe that there exists a constant  $c_p > 0$ , that depends only on p, such that

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, w'_n, c_n, B_{\varrho'} \setminus \overline{B}_{\varrho}) \leq c_p \left[ \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, \overline{w}_n, c_n, B_{\varrho'} \setminus B_{\varrho}) + \int_{B_{\varrho'} \setminus B_{\varrho}} |\nabla v|^p \, \mathrm{d}x \right] \\
+ \frac{1}{(\varrho' - \varrho)^p} \int_{B_{\varrho'} \setminus B_{\varrho}} |\overline{w}_n - m_n - v|^p \, \mathrm{d}x \, ds.$$
(4.3.21)

Therefore, by (4.3.20), (4.3.21), and passing to the limit as  $n \to \infty$ , we have that

$$\alpha(\varrho') \le \int_{B_{\varrho}} |\nabla v|^p \, \mathrm{d}x + c_p \int_{B_{\varrho'} \setminus B_{\varrho}} |\nabla v|^p \, \mathrm{d}x + c_p \left[\alpha(\varrho') - \alpha(\varrho)\right] + \frac{1}{(\varrho' - \varrho)^p} \int_{B_{\varrho'} \setminus B_{\varrho}} |w - v|^p \, \mathrm{d}x$$

by (4.3.13), (4.3.14), (4.3.16), and (4.3.19). Since  $\alpha$  is continuous at  $\varrho'$  and w=v in  $B_{\varrho'}\setminus B_{\varrho}$  if  $\varrho$  is close enough to  $\varrho'$ , if we let  $\varrho\nearrow\varrho'$  in the previous inequality, we obtain that

(4.3.22) 
$$\alpha(\varrho') \le \int_{B_{\varrho'}} |\nabla v|^p \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

From (4.3.22) with v = w, and (4.3.17) it follows that

$$\alpha(\varrho') = \int_{B_{\varrho'}} |\nabla w|^p \, \mathrm{d}x \,,$$

and so, using again (4.3.22), we deduce that w is a local minimum of  $\mathcal{D}(\cdot, B_r)$  that satisfies (4.3.11) for every  $\varrho \in (0, r)$  at which  $\alpha$  is continuous.

Finally, fix any point  $\varrho \in (0,r)$  and consider  $\varrho' \in (\varrho,r)$  at which  $\alpha$  is continuous. We note that

$$\limsup_{n\to\infty} \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, v_n, c_n, B_{\varrho}) \le \lim_{n\to\infty} \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, v_n, c_n, B_{\varrho'}) = \int_{B_{\varrho'}} |\nabla w|^p \, \mathrm{d}x \,.$$

Letting  $\varrho' \searrow \varrho$ , we obtain

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, v_n, c_n, B_{\varrho}) \le \int_{B_{\varrho}} |\nabla w|^p \, \mathrm{d}x$$

which, together with (4.3.17), concludes the proof.

We now establish an estimate of the decay of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  in small balls that follows from Theorems 4.3.5 and 4.3.4.

**Lemma 4.3.6** (Decay). There exists a constant  $C_1 = C_1(d,p) > 0$  with the property that for every  $0 < \tau < 1$  we can find  $\varepsilon(\tau), \theta(\tau) > 0$  such that if  $(E,u) \in X(\Omega)$ ,  $u\chi_{E^0} \in SBV_{loc}(\Omega)$ , and  $B_{\rho}(x) \subset\subset \Omega$  satisfy

$$\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\partial^* E \cap B_{\varrho}(x)) + \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(S_u \cap E^0 \cap B_{\varrho}(x)) \le \varepsilon \varrho^{d-1}$$
and  $\text{Dev}(E, u, B_{\varrho}(x)) \le \theta \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_{\varrho}(x)),$ 

then

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_{\tau\rho}(x)) \leq C_1 \tau^d \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_{\rho}(x)).$$

*Proof.* We fix  $0 < \tau < \frac{1}{2}$  and prove the decay property for  $C_1 > C_0$  where  $C_0$  is the constant given by Theorem 4.3.4 in the Appendix. Proceeding by contradiction we choose sequences  $\{\varepsilon_n\}$  and  $\{\theta_n\}$  such that  $\varepsilon_n, \theta_n \to 0$ , and for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  we consider a pair  $(E_n, u_n) \in X(\Omega)$ , with  $u_n \chi_{E_n^0} \in SBV_{loc}(\Omega)$ , and a ball  $B_{\varrho_n}(x_n) \subset C$ , that satisfy

$$\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\partial_* E_n \cap B_{\varrho_n}(x_n)) + \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(S_{u_n} \cap E_n^0 \cap B_{\varrho_n}(x_n)) = \varepsilon_n \varrho_n^{d-1},$$
  
$$\operatorname{Dev}(E_n, u_n, B_{\varrho_n}(x_n)) = \theta_n \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E_n, u_n, B_{\varrho_n}(x_n)),$$

and

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E_n, u_n, B_{\tau \rho_n}(x_n)) > C_1 \tau^d \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E_n, u_n, B_{\rho_n}(x_n)).$$

Let  $c_n := \varrho_n^{d-1} [\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E_n, u_n, B_{\varrho_n}(x_n))]^{-1}$  and define  $(F_n, v_n)$  by

$$F_n := E_{x_n, \varrho_n}$$
 and  $v_n := c_n^{\frac{1}{p}} u_{x_n, \varrho_n}$ ,

where  $(E_{x_n,\varrho_n}, u_{x_n,\varrho_n})$  is the rescaled pair with respect to  $x_n$  and  $\varrho_n$  (see (4.1.5)). By Remark 4.1.9 we have that  $(F_n, v_n) \in X(\Omega_{x_n,\varrho_n})$ ,  $w_n := v_n \chi_{F_n^0} \in SBV_{loc}(\Omega_{x_n,\varrho_n})$ ,

$$\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\partial^* F_n \cap B_1) + \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(S_{v_n} \cap F_n^0 \cap B_1) = \varepsilon_n,$$
  

$$\operatorname{Dev}(F_n, v_n, c_n, B_1) = \theta_n,$$
  

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, v_n, c_n, B_1) = 1,$$

and

$$(4.3.23) \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, v_n, c_n, B_\tau) > C_1 \tau^d.$$

Thus, it follows that  $w_n \in SBV(B_1)$ ,

$$\int_{B_1} |\nabla w_n|^p \, \mathrm{d}y \le 1 \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(S_{w_n} \cap B_1) \le \varepsilon_n \to 0,$$

and so, by Proposition 2.10.7 there exists a function  $w \in W^{1,p}(B_1)$  such that, up to a subsequence (not relabeled), we have

$$(\overline{w}_n - m_n) \to w \quad \text{in } L^p(B_1),$$

$$(w_n - m_n) \to w \quad \mathcal{L}^d\text{-a.e. in } B_1 \text{ as } n \to \infty,$$

$$\text{and} \quad \int_{B_1} |\nabla w|^p \, \mathrm{d}y \le \liminf_{n \to \infty} \int_{B_1} |\nabla \overline{w}_n|^p \, \mathrm{d}y \le 1,$$

where  $\overline{w}_n$  was defined in (2.10.6).

Also,  $\{F_n\}$  is a sequence of sets of finite perimeter in  $B_1$  such that  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\partial^* F_n \cap B_1) \to 0$  as  $n \to \infty$ , and so the relative isoperimetric inequality (2.6.4) implies that  $\{F_n\}$  converges in measure in  $B_1$  to a set F that is either  $F = \emptyset$  or  $F = B_1$ . Note also that w = 0 for  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -a.e in F.

By Theorem 4.3.5, we conclude that w is a local minimizer of

$$v \mapsto \int_{B_1} |\nabla v|^p \, \mathrm{d}y$$

in  $W^{1,p}(B_1)$ , and that

(4.3.25) 
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, v_n, c_n, B_{\varrho}) = \int_{B_{\varrho}} |\nabla w|^p \, \mathrm{d}y$$

for every  $\varrho \in (0,1)$ . Hence, by Theorem 4.3.4 we deduce that w is locally Lipschitz in  $B_1$ , and that there exists  $C_0(p,d) > 0$  such that

(4.3.26) 
$$\sup_{y \in B_{1/2}} |\nabla w(y)|^p \le C_0 \int_{B_1} |\nabla w|^p \, \mathrm{d}y \,.$$

Therefore, by (4.3.24), (4.3.25), and (4.3.26)

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \overline{\mathcal{G}}(F_n, v_n, c_n, B_\tau) = \int_{B_\tau} |\nabla w|^p \, \mathrm{d}y \le \omega_d \tau^d \sup_{y \in B_{1/2}} |\nabla w|^p$$
$$\le C_0 \omega_d \tau^d \int_{B_1} |\nabla w|^p \, \mathrm{d}y \le C_0 \tau^d.$$

This contradicts (4.3.23).

In the case  $\frac{1}{2} < \tau < 1$ , the decay property follows immediately for  $C_1 \ge 2^d$ .

The following remark will be used to prove the density lower bound.

**Remark 4.3.7.** Let  $(E, u) \in X(\Omega)$  and  $x \in \Omega$ . If  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_r(x)) = o(r^{d-1})$  as  $r \searrow 0$ , then  $x \notin \partial^* E$ . Indeed, for every  $y \in \partial^* E$  we have that

$$\lim_{\varrho \searrow 0} \frac{\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( \partial^* E \cap B_{\varrho}(y) \right)}{\omega_{d-1} \varrho^{d-1}} = 1$$

by Theorem 2.5.7.

In view of the Decay Lemma 4.3.6, we are now able to prove the density lower bound for quasi-minimizers  $(E, u) \in \mathcal{M}_{\omega}(\Omega)$  with  $u\chi_{E^0} \in SBV_{loc}(\Omega)$ .

**Theorem 4.3.8** (Density Lower Bound). There exist two positive constants  $\theta_0$  and  $r_0$  depending only on d, p,  $M_1$ , and  $M_2$ , such that for every quasi-minimizer  $(E, u) \in \mathcal{M}_{\omega}(\Omega)$  with  $u\chi_{E^0} \in SBV_{loc}(\Omega)$ ,

$$\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\Gamma_{E,u} \cap B_{\rho}(x)) > \theta_0 \varrho^{d-1}$$

for every ball  $B_{\varrho}(x) \subset\subset \Omega$  with center  $x \in \overline{\Gamma}_{E,u}$  and radius  $\varrho \leq \varrho_{\omega} := \min\{\varrho_0, \frac{r_0}{\omega}\}$ , where

(4.3.28) 
$$\Gamma_{E,u} := \left[ \partial^* E \cup \left( S_u \cap E^0 \right) \right] \cap \Omega$$

and  $\varrho_0$  is given by Definition 4.1.7.

*Proof.* Fix  $\tau$ ,  $\sigma \in (0,1)$  such that  $C_1 \tau^d \leq \tau^{d-\frac{1}{2}}$  and  $C_1 \sigma(d\omega_d M_2 + 1) < \varepsilon(\tau) M_1$ , respectively, and define

$$\theta_0 := \varepsilon(\sigma)$$
 and  $r_0 := \min\{1, M_1 \varepsilon(\tau) \tau^d \theta(\tau), \varepsilon(\tau) \sigma^{d-1} \theta(\sigma) M_1\}$ 

where  $C_1$ ,  $\varepsilon(\cdot)$ ,  $\theta(\cdot)$  are given by the Decay Lemma 4.3.6. Consider a quasi-minimizer  $(E,u)\in\mathcal{M}_{\omega}(\Omega)$  such that  $u\chi_{E^0}\in SBV_{loc}(\Omega)$ .

**Step 1:** In this step we prove that if

$$(4.3.29) \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\Gamma_{E,u} \cap B_{\varrho}(x)) \le \theta_0 \varrho^{d-1}$$

for some ball  $B_{\varrho}(x) \subset\subset \Omega$  with  $\varrho \leq \varrho_{\omega} := \min\{\varrho_0, \frac{r_0}{\omega}\}$ , then

(4.3.30) 
$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_r(x)) = o(r^{d-1}) \text{ as } r \searrow 0.$$

We observe that (4.3.30) follows immediately from the following claim:

$$(4.3.31) \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_{\sigma \tau^n \varrho}(x)) \leq M_1 \varepsilon(\tau) \tau^{\frac{n}{2}} (\sigma \tau^n \varrho)^{d-1} \text{for each } n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

In order to prove (4.3.31), we proceed by induction on n. We show that (4.3.31) holds for n = 0. If

(4.3.32) 
$$\operatorname{Dev}(E, u, B_{\rho}(x)) \leq \theta(\sigma)\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_{\rho}(x)),$$

then we may apply the Decay Lemma 4.3.6 and so, also by the energy upper bound established in Lemma 4.3.1 and the choice of  $\sigma$ , we obtain that

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_{\sigma\varrho}(x)) \leq C_1 \sigma^d \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_{\varrho}(x)) \leq C_1 \sigma^d \left( M_2 d\omega_d \varrho^{d-1} + \omega \varrho^d \right)$$
$$\leq (\sigma\varrho)^{d-1} C_1 \sigma \left( M_2 d\omega_d + 1 \right) \leq M_1 \varepsilon(\tau) \left( \sigma\varrho \right)^{d-1}.$$

If (4.3.32) fails to hold, then from the quasi-minimality of (E, u) it follows that

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_{\sigma\varrho}(x)) \leq \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_{\varrho}(x)) \leq \frac{1}{\theta(\sigma)} \operatorname{Dev}(E, u, B_{\varrho}(x)) 
\leq \frac{\omega \varrho^d}{\theta(\sigma)} \leq M_1 \varepsilon(\tau) (\sigma \varrho)^{d-1},$$

where we used that  $\varrho \leq \varrho_{\omega}$ .

Now we prove that if (4.3.31) is true for a given  $n \ge 0$ , then it holds also for n + 1. As before, we distinguish two cases. If we have

(4.3.33) 
$$\operatorname{Dev}(E, u, B_{\sigma \tau^n \varrho}(x)) \leq \theta(\tau) \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_{\sigma \tau^n \varrho}(x)),$$

then again by the Decay Lemma 4.3.6, we obtain

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_{\sigma\tau^{n+1}\rho}(x)) \leq C_1 \tau^d \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_{\sigma\tau^n \varrho}(x)) \leq C_1 \tau^d M_1 \varepsilon(\tau) \tau^{\frac{n}{2}} \left(\sigma\tau^n \varrho\right)^{d-1}$$

and this implies (4.3.31) for n+1 due to the choice of  $\tau$ . If (4.3.33) does not hold, then we obtain

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_{\sigma\tau^{n+1}\varrho}(x)) \leq \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, B_{\sigma\tau^{n}\varrho}(x)) \leq \frac{1}{\theta(\sigma)} \operatorname{Dev}(E, u, B_{\sigma\tau^{n}\varrho}(x)) 
\leq \frac{\omega (\sigma\tau^{n}\varrho)^{d}}{\theta(\tau)} \leq M_{1}\varepsilon(\tau)\tau^{\frac{n+1}{2}} \left(\sigma\tau^{n+1}\varrho\right)^{d-1},$$

where, as before, we used the fact that  $\varrho \leq \varrho_{\omega}$ . Therefore, claim (4.3.31) holds.

**Step 2:** We begin by observing that if  $x \in \partial^* E$ , then (4.3.27) holds for every ball  $B_{\varrho}(x) \subset\subset \Omega$  with  $\varrho \leq \varrho_{\omega}$ . In fact, otherwise we find a ball  $B_{\varrho}(x) \subset\subset \Omega$  with  $\varrho \leq \varrho_{\omega}$  and such that

$$\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\Gamma_{E,u}\cap B_{\varrho}(x)) \leq \theta_0 \varrho^{d-1}$$
.

and by the first step and Remark 4.3.7 we have a contradiction. Furthermore, we observe that, by a density argument, (4.3.27) holds also for all balls  $B_{\varrho}(x) \subset\subset \Omega$  with radius  $\varrho \leq \varrho_{\omega}$  and centered at every  $x \in \overline{\partial^* E}$ .

Let now  $w := u\chi_{E^0}$  and

$$I := \left\{ x \in \Omega : \limsup_{\varrho \searrow 0} \int_{B_{\varrho}(x)} |w(y)|^{1^*} \, \mathrm{d}y = \infty \right\}.$$

We claim that if  $x \in \overline{\Gamma_{E,u} \setminus I}$ , then (4.3.27) holds for all balls  $B_{\varrho}(x) \subset\subset \Omega$  with  $\varrho \leq \varrho_{\omega}$ . To prove this claim, let  $x \in \Gamma_{E,u}$  and consider a ball  $B_{\varrho}(x) \subset\subset \Omega$  with  $\varrho \leq \varrho_{\omega}$  and such that

$$\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\Gamma_{E,u} \cap B_{\rho}(x)) \leq \theta_0 \varrho^{d-1}$$
.

As before, from the first step and Remark 4.3.7 it follows that  $x \in S_u \cap E^0$ . Furthermore, again by the first step and using Theorem 2.10.8 applied to  $w := u\chi_{E^0}$  with  $q = 1^*$ , we obtain that  $x \in I$ . Therefore, (4.3.27) holds for balls centered at any  $x \in \Gamma_{E,u} \setminus I$  and by a density argument the claim follows.

To conclude the proof, we need to establish that

$$(4.3.34) \overline{\Gamma_{E,u} \setminus I} \cup \overline{\partial^* E} = \overline{\Gamma_{E,u}}.$$

Let  $x \notin \overline{\Gamma_{E,u} \setminus I} \cup \overline{\partial^* E}$ . Since Lemma 2.9.1 implies that I is  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$ -negligible, we may find a bounded neighborhood U of x such that  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(U \cap \Gamma_{E,u}) = 0$ . Furthermore, from Remark 4.1.3 it follows that  $w \in SBV^p(U)$  and since  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(U \cap S_w) = 0$ , we have that  $w \in W^{1,p}(U)$ . Thus, we may apply the Poincaré inequality for Sobolev functions (see (2.6.6)) and, by the energy upper bound, we obtain

$$\int_{B_{\varrho}(x)} \left| w(y) - \int_{B_{\varrho}(x)} w(z) \, \mathrm{d}z \right|^p \, \mathrm{d}y \le \gamma_6^p \varrho^p \int_{B_{\varrho}(x)} |\nabla w(y)|^p \, \mathrm{d}y \le K \varrho^{p+d-1}.$$

Therefore, by Theorem 2.6.8 we have that (a representative of) w is Hölder continuous in U, and so we deduce that  $x \notin \overline{S}_w$ . Thus, (4.3.34) follows and this concludes the proof.  $\square$ 

A first consequence of the density lower bound is that for every quasi-minimizer (E, u) in  $\Omega$  with  $u\chi_{E^0} \in SBV_{loc}(\Omega)$  the set  $\Gamma_{E,u}$  is essentially closed, and so, by Corollary 4.2.2 we have the same property also for every  $\delta$ -local minimizer of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$ .

Corollary 4.3.9. If  $(E, u) \in \mathcal{M}_{\omega}(\Omega)$  with  $u\chi_{E^0} \in SBV_{loc}(\Omega)$ , then

(4.3.35) 
$$\mathcal{H}^{d-1}\left(\left(\overline{\Gamma}_{E,u}\cap\Omega\right)\setminus\Gamma_{E,u}\right)=0\,,$$

where  $\Gamma_{E,u}$  is the set defined in (4.3.28).

*Proof.* For every  $x \in \overline{\Gamma}_{E,u} \cap \Omega$  by Theorem 4.3.8 we have that

$$\liminf_{\varrho \searrow 0} \frac{\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left( \Gamma_{E,u} \cap B_{\varrho}(x) \right)}{\omega_{d-1} \varrho^{d-1}} \ge \frac{\theta_0}{\omega_{d-1}} \,,$$

and so by Proposition 2.5.10 we obtain

$$\mathcal{H}_{\Gamma_{E,u}}^{d-1} \ge \frac{\theta_0}{\omega_{d-1}} \mathcal{H}_{\overline{\Gamma}_{E,u} \cap \Omega}^{d-1}$$

since  $\Gamma_{E,u}$  is an  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}$ -measurable set with  $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\Gamma_{E,u}) < \infty$ . Therefore,

$$\mathcal{H}_{\Gamma_{E,u}}^{d-1}\left(\left(\overline{\Gamma}_{E,u}\cap\Omega\right)\setminus\Gamma_{E,u}\right)\geq\frac{\theta_{0}}{\omega_{d-1}}\mathcal{H}^{d-1}\left(\left(\overline{\Gamma}_{E,u}\cap\Omega\right)\setminus\Gamma_{E,u}\right)$$

and this concludes the proof.

**Theorem 4.3.10.** Let  $1 , <math>\delta > 0$ , and  $\Omega'$  be connected. Then, for every  $\delta$ -local minimizer  $(E, u) \in X_{u_0, \lambda}(\Omega, \Omega')$  of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$ , we have that

$$\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\Omega' \cap \overline{\Gamma}_{E,u} \setminus \Gamma_{E,u}) = 0,$$

and a representative of  $u\chi_{E^0}$  is in  $C^{1,\gamma}_{loc}(\Omega'\setminus \overline{\Gamma}_{E,u})$  for a  $\gamma\in(0,1]$  that depends only on p and the dimension d.

*Proof.* Since by Corollary 4.2.2, (E, u) is a quasi-minimizer of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  in  $\Omega'$  and  $u\chi_{E^0} \in SBV(\Omega')$ , (4.3.36) follows directly from (4.3.35).

Let  $B_{\varrho}(x) \subset \Omega' \setminus \overline{\Gamma}_{E,u}$  and observe that either  $|B_{\varrho}(x) \setminus E| = 0$  or  $|B_{\varrho}(x) \cap E| = 0$  by the relative isoperimetric inequality (2.6.4). If  $|B_{\varrho}(x) \setminus E| = 0$  we have that  $u\chi_{E^0} \equiv 0$  for  $\mathcal{L}^d$ -a.e. in  $B_{\varrho}(x)$ . Thus, without lost of generality we may assume that  $|B_{\varrho}(x) \cap E| = 0$ . Due to the fact that (E, u) is a  $\delta$ -local minimizer of  $\overline{\mathcal{G}}$  we have that

$$\overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u, \Omega') \le \overline{\mathcal{G}}(E, u + \varphi, \Omega')$$

for every  $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(B_{\rho}(x))$ , and so,

$$\int_{B_{\varrho}(x)} |\nabla u|^p \, \mathrm{d}x \le \int_{B_{\varrho}(x)} |\nabla u + \nabla \varphi|^p \, \mathrm{d}x,$$

since  $S_{u+\varphi} = S_u$  and supp  $\varphi \subset\subset B_{\varrho}(x)$ . Hence,  $u \in W^{1,p}(B_{\varrho}(x))$  minimizes the generalized Dirichlet functional among the functions  $v \in u + W_0^{1,p}(B_{\varrho}(x))$ , and

$$\int_{B_{\varrho}(x)} |\nabla u|^{p-2} \left( \nabla u \cdot \nabla \varphi \right) \, \mathrm{d}x = 0$$

for all  $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(B_{\varrho}(x))$ . Therefore, by [34] for the case p > 2 and by [54] for  $1 there exists <math>\gamma \in (0,1]$  that depends only on d and p such that  $u \in C_{\text{loc}}^{1,\gamma}(B_{\varrho}(x))$  and this concludes the proof.

### Chapter 5

## Future Research Projects

The results established in Chapter 3 lead to investigate new aspects of the evolution of interfaces, including:

- Study long time existence and global regularity, as well as asymptotic stability of the solution of (1.1.12).
- Extend the analysis performed in the case of evolving graphs to the case of evolving curves in the plane.
- As explained in Section 1.1, the plausibility of the regularization (1.1.8) for rounding corners is clear. However, the literature does not provide a concrete description of how solutions of (1.1.10) relate to (1.1.7). Therefore, the study of the solutions of (1.1.10) in the limit as ε → 0 plays a key role.

Future research objectives related to the topics of Chapter 4 include the following projects:

- Establish the partial regularity of the boundary of material voids in elastic solids.
- Study the evolution problem in dimension  $d \geq 2$ .
- Carry out the same program undertaken for material voids in the case of epitaxially strained thin films (see [26]).

## List of Symbols

## **General Notations**

 $\overline{E}$ 

 $\partial E$ 

 $\partial^* E$ 

 $\partial_* E$ 

Let d and k be positive integers, and let E and F be sets in a topological space.

E II	
$\mathbb{N},\;\mathbb{R}$	set of positive integers and real numbers, respectively.
$\mathbb{N}_0$	set containing the positive integers and zero.
$\overline{\mathbb{R}}$	Extended real line $\mathbb{R} \cup \{-\infty, +\infty\}$ .
$\mathbb{R}^d$ , $\mathbb{S}^{d-1}$	Euclidean $d$ -dimensional space and its unit sphere.
$\mathcal{L}^d$	Lebesgue outer measure in $\mathbb{R}^d$ .
$\mathcal{H}^k$	k-dimensional Hausdorff measure.
$\mathscr{B}(\Omega)$	Family of Borel subsets of the open set $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ .
$\mathscr{M}(\Omega)$	Family of Lebesgue measurable subsets of the open set $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ .
$\mathscr{P}(\Omega)$	Collection of sets $E \in \mathcal{M}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ with locally finite perimeter in $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ .
$B_{\varrho}(x) ,  B_{\varrho}$	Open balls in $\mathbb{R}^d$ with radius $\varrho > 0$ , and center $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and 0, respectively.
$\omega_d$	$\mathcal{L}^d$ -measure of $B_1$ in $\mathbb{R}^d$ .
$a \wedge b$ , $a \vee b$	Minimum and maximum of two scalars $a$ and $b$ .
$\subset$	Inclusion, not necessarily strict.
$E\subset\subset F$	Compact inclusion: $\overline{E} \subset F$ , $\overline{E}$ compact.
$\triangle$	Symmetric difference.

Topological closure of the set E. Topological boundary of the set E.

Reduced boundary of the set  $E \in \mathscr{P}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ .

Essential boundary of the set  $E \in \mathscr{M}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ .

## Function Spaces

Let  $d, M \in \mathbb{N}$ , let  $m \in \mathbb{N}_0$ , let  $0 < \alpha \le 1$ , let  $1 \le p \le \infty$ , let  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  be an open set, and let  $I \subset \mathbb{R}$  be a bounded open interval. Space of real functions that are continuous together with their partial deriva- $C^m(\Omega)$  $C^{\infty}(\Omega)$ Subspaces of  $C^m(\Omega)$  and  $C^{\infty}(\Omega)$ , respectively, consisting of all the functions  $C_c^m(\Omega), C_c^\infty(\Omega)$ Space of real functions continuously differentiable up to the order m, with  $C^{m,\alpha}(\Omega)$ Lebesgue space of p-Lebesgue integrable functions in  $\Omega$  for 1 and $L^p(\Omega)$  $W^{m,p}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^M)$ Space of all functions in  $W^{m,p}_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{R})$  that are |I|-periodic, endowed with the  $W^{m,p}_{\#}(I)$  $BV(\Omega)$ Space of special functions of bounded variation ......31  $SBV(\Omega)$  $G(S)BV(\Omega)$ Functions of (Generalized) Bounded Variation  $S_u$ Approximate discontinuity set of  $u \dots 26$  $\tilde{u}(x)$ 

$J_u$	Approximate jump set of $u$	. 27
$\nu_u(x)$	Approximate unit normal to the jump set at the point $x \in J_u$	27
$u^+(x), u^-(x)$	Approximate limits of $u$ at a point $x \in J_u$	. 27
$\nabla u$	Approximate differential of $u$	. 28
$S_u^*$	Weak approximate discontinuity set of $u$	35
$\tilde{u}_*(x)$	Weak approximate limit of $u$ at $x$	. 35
$J_u^*$	Weak approximate jump set of $u$	. 36
$\nu_u^*(x)$	Weak approximate unit normal to $J_u^*$ at the point $x \in J_u^*$	36
$\nabla^* u$	Weak approximate differential of $u$	. 36

## Bibliography

- [1] Acerbi E., Fusco N., Morini M., Minimality via second variation for a nonlocal isoperimetric problem. Preprint 2011.
- [2] Adams R.A., Fournier J.F., Sobolev Spaces. Second edition. Pure and Applied Mathematics (Amsterdam), 140. Elsevier/Academic Press, Amsterdam, 2003.
- [3] Almgren F., Taylor J., Wang L., Curvature-driven flows: a variational approach. SIAM J. Control Optim. **31** (1993), 387–438.
- [4] Ambrosio L., *Minimizing movements*. Rend. Accad. Naz. Sci. XL Mem. Mat. Appl. **5** (1995), 191–246.
- [5] Ambrosio L., Corso Introduttivo alla Teoria Geometrica della Misura e alle Superfici Minime. Edizioni della Normale, Pisa, 2010.
- [6] Ambrosio L., Buttazzo G., An optimal design problem with perimeter penalization. Calc. Var. Partial Differential Equations 1 (1993), 55–69.
- [7] Ambrosio L., Coscia A., Dal Maso G., Fine properties of functions with bounded deformation. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 139 (1997), 201–238.
- [8] Ambrosio L., Fusco N., Pallara D., Partial regularity of free discontinuity sets, II. Ann. Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa Cl. Sci. (4) 24 (1997), 39–62.
- [9] Ambrosio L., Fusco N., Pallara D., Functions of Bounded Variation and Free

- Discontinuity Problems. Oxford Mathematical Monographs. The Clarendon Press, Oxford University Press, New York, 2000.
- [10] Ambrosio L., Gigli N., Savaré G., Gradient Flows in Metric Spaces and in the Space of Probability Measures. Second edition. Lectures in Mathematics ETH Zürich. Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 2008.
- [11] Ambrosio L., Pallara D., Partial regularity of free discontinuity sets, I. Ann. Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa Cl. Sci. (4) **24** (1997), 1–38.
- [12] Angenent S., Parabolic equations for curves on surfaces. I. Curves with p-integrable curvature. Ann. of Math. 132 (1990), 451–483.
- [13] Angenent S., Parabolic equations for curves on surfaces. II. Intersections, blow-up and generalized solutions. Ann. of Math. 133 (1991), 171–215.
- [14] Angenent S., Gurtin M. E., Multiphase thermomechanics with interfacial structure. II. Evolution of an isothermal interface. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 108 (1989), 323–391.
- [15] ASARO R. J., TILLER W. A., Interface morphology development during stress corrosion cracking: Part I. Via surface diffusion. Metallurgical and Materials Transactions B 3 (1972), 1789–1796.
- [16] Bellettini G., Caselles V., Chambolle A., Novaga M., The volume preserving crystalline mean curvature flow of convex sets in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . J. Math. Pures Appl. **92** (2009), 499–527.
- [17] Bellettini G., Mantegazza C., Novaga M., Singular perturbations of mean curvature flow. J. Differential Geom. **75** (2007), 403–431.
- [18] Bonacini M., Piovano P., Regularity results for local minimizers of energies defined on pairs set-function in dimension  $N \geq 2$ . In Preparation.

- [19] Bonnetier E., Chambolle A., Computing the equilibrium configuration of epitaxially strained crystalline films. SIAM J. Appl. Math. **62** (2002), 1093–1121.
- [20] Braides A., Chambolle A., Solci M., A relaxation result for energies defined on pairs set-function and applications. ESAIM Control Optim. Calc. Var. 13 (2007), 717–734.
- [21] Burger M., Hausser F., Stöcker C., Voigt A., A level set approach to anisotropic flows with curvature regularization. J. Comput. Phys. 225 (2007), 183–205.
- [22] Cahn J. W., Taylor J. E., Overview No. 113 Surface motion by surface-diffusion. Acta Metall. Mater. 42 (1994), 1045–1063.
- [23] Caselles V., Chambolle A., Anisotropic curvature-driven flow of convex sets. Nonlinear Anal. 65 (2006), 1547–1577.
- [24] CERMELLI P., GURTIN M. E., The motion of screw dislocations in crystalline materials undergoing antiplane shear: glide, cross-slip, fine cross-slip. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 148 (1999), 3–52.
- [25] Chambolle A., Larsen C.,  $C^{\infty}$  regularity of the free boundary for a two-dimensional optimal compliance problem. Calc. Var. Partial Differential Equations 18 (2003), 77–94.
- [26] Chambolle A., Solci M., Interaction of a bulk and a surface energy with a geometrical constraint. SIAM J. Math. Anal. 39 (2007), 77–102.
- [27] DAL MASO G., Generalised functions of bounded deformation. Preprint 2011.
- [28] DE GIORGI E., CARRIERO M., LEACI A., Existence theorem for a minimum problem with free discontinuity set. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 108 (1989), 195–218.
- [29] DI CARLO A., GURTIN M. E., PODIO-GUIDUGLI P., A regularized equation for anisotropic motion-by-curvature. SIAM J. Appl. Math 52 (1992), 1111–1119.

- [30] DI NEZZA E., PALATUCCI G., VALDINOCI E., Hitchhiker's guide to the fractional Sobolev spaces. Preprint 2011.
- [31] Dondl P. W., Bhattacharya K., A sharp interface model for the propagation of martensitic phase boundaries. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 197 (2010), 599–617.
- [32] EMINENTI M., MANTEGAZZA C., Some properties of the distance function and a conjecture of De Giorgi. J. Geom. Anal. 14 (2004), 267–279.
- [33] Esposito L., Fusco N., A remark on a free interface problem with volume constraint. J. Convex Anal. 18 (2011), 417–426.
- [34] EVANS L. C., A new proof of local  $C^{1,\alpha}$  regularity for solutions of certain degenerate elliptic P.D.E.. J. Differential Equations 45 (1982), 356–373.
- [35] Evans L. C., Gariepy R. F., Measure theory and fine properties of functions. Studies in Advanced Mathematics. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, 1992.
- [36] FEDERER H., Geometric Measure Theory. Die Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften, Band 153 Springer-Verlag New York Inc., New York 1969.
- [37] FONSECA I., FUSCO N., LEONI G., MILLOT V., Material voids in elastic solids with anisotropic surface energies. Preprint 2011.
- [38] Fonseca I., Fusco N., Leoni G., Morini M., Equilibrium configurations of epitaxially strained crystalline films: existence and regularity results. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 186 (2007), 477–537.
- [39] Fonseca I., Fusco N., Leoni G., Morini M., Motion of elastic thin films by anisotropic surface diffusion with curvature regularization. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. DOI 10.1007/s00205-012-0509-4.
- [40] FONSECA I., LEONI G., Modern methods in the calculus of variations:  $L^p$  spaces.

- Springer Monographs in Mathematics. Springer, New York, 2007.
- [41] FRIED E., GURTIN M. E., A unified treatment of evolving interfaces accounting for small deformations and atomic transport with emphasis on grain-boundaries and epitaxy. Adv. Appl. Mech. 40 (2004), 1–177.
- [42] Fusco N., Morini M., Equilibrium configurations of epitaxially strained elastic films: second order minimality conditions and qualitative properties of solutions. Preprint 2009.
- [43] GAO H., Mass-conserved morphological evolution of hypocycloid cavities: a model of diffusive crack initiation no associated energy barrier. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London 448 (1995), 465–483.
- [44] GIUSTI E., Minimal Surfaces and Functions of Bounded Variation. Monographs in Mathematics. Vol. 80. Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 1984.
- [45] GRINFELD M. A., The Stress Driven Instabilities in Crystals: Mathematical Models and Physical Manifestations. IMA Preprint Series # 819. University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, 1991.
- [46] Gurtin M. E., Multiphase thermomechanics with interfacial structure. I. Heat conduction and the capillary balance law. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 104 (1988), 195–221.
- [47] Gurtin M. E., Jabbour M. E., Interface evolution in three dimensions with curvature-dependent energy and surface diffusion: interface-controlled evolution, phase transitions, epitaxial growth of elastic films. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 163 (2002), 171–208.
- [48] Gurtin M. E., Soner, H. M., Souganidis, P. E., Anisotropic motion of an interface relaxed by the formation of infinitesimal wrinkles. J. Differential Equations 119 (1995), 54–108.
- [49] Gurtin M. E., Struthers A., Multiphase thermomechanics with interfacial

- structure. III. Evolving phase boundaries in the presence of bulk deformation. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 112 (1990), 97–160.
- [50] HERRING C., Surface Tension as a Motivation for Sintering. The physics of powder metallurgy, McGraw-Hill, New York, 1951.
- [51] HERRING C., Some theorems on the free energies of crystal surfaces. Physical Review 82 (1951), 87–93.
- [52] LEONI G., A First Course in Sobolev Spaces. Graduate Studies in Mathematics. Vol. 105. Am. Math. Soc. Providence, Rhode Island, 2009.
- [53] LEONI G., Interpolation for intermediate derivatives. http://www.ams.org/publications/authors/books/postpub/gsm-105.
- [54] Lewis J., Regularity of the derivatives of solutions to certain degenerate elliptic equations. Indiana Univ. Math. J. **32** (1983), 849–858.
- [55] LI B., LOWENGRUB J., RÄTZ A., VOIGT A., Geometric evolution laws for thin crystalline films: modeling and numerics. Commun. Comput. Phys. 6 (2009), 433–482.
- [56] LIN F. H., KOHN R. V., Partial regularity for optimal design problems involving both bulk and surface energies. Chinese Ann. Math. Ser. B 20 (1999), 137–158.
- [57] Manfredi J. J., Regularity for minima of functionals with p-growth. J. Differential Equations **76** (1988), 203–212.
- [58] MASTROBERARDINO A., SPENCER B. J., Three-dimensional equilibrium crystal shapes with corner energy regularization. IMA J. Appl. Math. **75** (2010), 190–205.
- [59] Mosolov P. P., Mjasnikov V. P., A proof of Korn's inequality. Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR **201** (1971), 37–39.
- [60] Mullins W. W., Two-dimensional motion of idealized grain boundaries. J. Appl.

- Phys. **27** (1956), 900–904.
- [61] Mullins W. W., Theory of thermal grooving. J. Appl. Phys. 28 (1957), 333–339.
- [62] Piovano P., Evolution of elastic thin films with curvature regularization via minimizing movements. Submitted 2012.
- [63] NECAS J., HLAVÁCEK I., Mathematical Theory of Elastic and Elasto-Plastic Bodies: an Introduction. Studies in Applied Mechanics. Vol. 3. Elsevier Amsterdam-New York, 1980.
- [64] SCIANNA G., TILLI P., A variational approach to the Hele-Shaw flow with injection. Comm. Partial Differential Equations 30 (2005), 1359–1378.
- [65] SIEGEL M., MIKSIS M. J., VOORHEES P. W., Evolution of material voids for highly anisotropic surface energy. J. Mech. Phys. Solids 52 (2004), 1319–1353.
- [66] Spencer B. J., Asymptotic solutions for the equilibrium crystal shape with small corner energy regularization. Phys. Rev. E 69 (2004), 011603.
- [67] SPENCER B. J., MEIRON D. I., Nonlinear evolution of the stress-driven morphological instability in a two-dimensional semi-infinite solid. Acta Metallurgica et Materialia 42 (1994), 3629–3641.
- [68] STÖCKER C., VOIGT A., A level set approach to anisotropic surface evolution with free adatoms. SIAM J. Appl. Math. **69** (2008), 64–80.
- [69] Suo Z., Wang W., Diffusive void bifurcation in stressed solid. J. Appl. Phys. **76** (1994), 3410–3421.
- [70] TAYLOR J. E., CAHN J. W., HANDWERKER C. A., Overview No. 98 Geometric models of crystal growth. Acta Metall. Mater. 40 (1992), 1443–1474.
- [71] TEKALIGN W. T., SPENCER B. J., Thin-film evolution equation for a strained solid

- film on a deformable substrate: Numerical steady states. J. Appl. Phys. **102** (2007), 073503.
- [72] WANG H., LI Z., The instability of the diffusion-controlled grain-boundary void in stressed solid. Acta Mechanica Sinica 19 (2003), 330–339.
- [73] Wang W., Suo Z., Shape change of a pore in a stressed solid via surface diffusion motivated by surface and elastic energy variation. Journal of the Mechanics and Physics of Solids 45 (1997), 709–729.
- [74] XIANG Y., E W., Nonlinear evolution equation of the stress-driven morphological instability. J. Appl. Phys. **91** (2002), 9414–9422.